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S. 2002, THE AMTRAK INVESTMENT ACT OF
1994 AND S. 1942, THE LOCAL RAIL FREIGHT
ASSISTANCE REAUTHORIZATION ACT OF
1994

WEDNESDAY, APRIL 13, 1994

U.S. Senate,
Subcommittee on Surface Transportation of the

Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:28 a.m., in room
SR-253 of the Russell Senate Office Building, Hon. J. James Exon
(chairman of the subcommittee) presiding.

Staff members assigned to this hearing: William Clybum, Jr.,

staff counsel; and Grerri Lynn Hall, minority professional staff

member.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR EXON
Senator ExoN. The subcommittee please will come to order. I

want apologize to all, especially the witnesses, for our delay. It is

first-come, first-served around here with regard to priorities, and
as you know, we had to go to the floor to vote. But we are back

now, and we are going to move along as rapidly as possible to try
and catch up.

Today, the Senate Surface Transportation Subcommittee will

take a careful look at investment in two key segments of America's
rail infrastructure; namely national passenger rail service and
freight service to rural ana small communities. The subcommittee
will consider S. 2002, the Amtrak Investment Act of 1994, and S.

1942, the Local Rail Freight Assistant Reauthorization Act.

In many ways, it is a miracle that we are here today at all. The
past two administrations put the National Railroad Passenger Cor-

poration—^Amtrak—under unrelenting pressure. There were pro-

posals to end Federal investment in Amtrak, ill-fated proposals to

privatize the system, and recommendations that the most profit-
able segments of the system be spun off. If any of these proposals
had been adopted, it would have been an end to the national pas-
senger rail service system.
Through many tough fights, hard work, leadership, and the de-

termination of many individuals, including the recently retired

president of Amtrak, Graham Claytor, Amtrak has survived. The
selection of Tom Downs as the successor to Mr. Claytor puts Am-
trak in very able hands in the opinion of this Senator.

(1)



Just prior to Easter recess, the Clinton administration asked me
to introduce their bill to reauthorize Amtrak. It was an honor and
a pleasure to do so. I never have had that kind of a request by any
administration previously. That legislation marked a turning point
in the history of American passenger rail service. For the first time
in 12 years, a President is seeking increased investment in pas-
senger rail. In addition, we have an administration committed to

advancing high-speed rail fi*om the dream it is today to a reality
at some time in the future.

As one of the attending physicians to Amtrak during its darkest

days, I am pleased to report that the patient, so to speak, is finally
off life support and ready to begin rehabilitation.

In spite of our enthusiasm for passenger rail transportation as
a Nation, we face a larger burden, and that is the deficit. The need
to reduce the deficit moderates what the Federal Government can
do. I would like to explore at today's hearing whether there are re-

sources or revenues within the Amtrak system which can be tapped
to meet critical investment needs, and whether there are combina-
tions of investments which the U.S. Government can make in con-

ventional passenger rail and high-speed rail that yield the greatest
benefit to the Nation. We have to make every penny count every
time.
The subcommittee also will look at legislation to reauthorize the

Local Rail Freight Assistance Program, commonly known as LRFA.
I know that the Clinton administration, like its predecessors, did
not seek to fund this program. Coming from a rural State, I know
well that the rural rail infi-astructure needs of such States as Ne-
braska and others are very significant. We cannot have a seamless

transportation system without attention to our rural fringes.
The cost-benefit ratio of modest investments in the Local Rail

Freight Assistance Program is very favorable. The presence or lack
of rail service in a rural or small community often spells the dif-

ference between economic life and economic death. I just returned
from Omaha where the Interstate Commerce Commission held a
conference on grain car shortages. I left convinced that the rural
rail infrastructure needs are greater than ever before. A modern
LRFA program can begin to address these needs. I also would like

to explore at this hearing whether LRFA or a program like it can

help solve persistent grain car shortage problems. Mr. Chairman,
your comments, please.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR ROLLINGS
The Chairman. In today's hearing, we have the opportunity to

discuss the important role of Amtrak in our transportation system,
and in particular to evaluate the level of Federal financial assist-

ance necessary to ensure its viability. We also will review the role

of the Local Rail Freight Assistance Program in promoting rail

service on light density lines.

Amtrak is currently at a financial crossroads. Evidence indicates

that past investments in Amtrak have not been adequate to ensure
the future viability of its capital infrastructure. We thus must re-

view the investment that now needs to be made in our Nation's

passenger rail service to ensure that it is commensurate to our ex-

pectations of its performance. In particular, there is a need to pro-



vide sufficient capital funding for Amtrak to replace old locomotives

and rail passenger cars, to enhance the quality of customer service,

and to ensure that an appropriate level of
passenger

rail service is

maintained. Given the limited Federal dollars available, however,
these needs will be difficult to meet. I know that the Administra-

tion and others are committed to maintaining Amtrak as an inte-

gral part of our national transportation network, and I am inter-

ested in discussing options to fulfill this commitment.

Today's hearing also will address the future of the LRFA Pro-

gram. This program has provided assistance to States and local

communities in the rehabilitation and purchase of light-density rail

lines which provide important service to these communities. Al-

though Federal support for this program has gradually decreased,

many believe that Federal assistance is essential to provide needed
rail service for shippers and to promote local economic develop-
ment. I look forward to the testimony on this program.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator ExoN. Thank vou, Mr. Chairman. We have a full agenda

this morning, and I look forward to hearing from our witnesses.

Without objection, all of the statements that have been submitted

by all of the witnesses will be accepted, and without objection it is

so ordered. We certainly would like to have the witnesses summa-
rize their opening statements so that there will be plenty of time
for the question-and-answer session that will follow.

And I would ask if there are any other members of the sub-

committee who have any opening statements? The Senator from
North Dakota.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DORGAN
Senator Dorgan. Mr. Chairman, I very much wanted to be

present for this entire hearing, but I have another committee meet-

ing upstairs and there is an issue I have before it that requires me
to leave. I did want to say at the outset of this hearing, however,
that I have been a supporter of Amtrak and remain a supporter of

Amtrak, and part of that is because I think we need passenger rail

service in this country. And not just in the eastern corridor, but
that includes the skeleton service that exists around the rest of the

countrv.
We have the empire builder route that runs through North Da-

kota and through Senator Burns' State of Montana. And I want to

submit a series of questions to the administration about funding,
about expenditures and investment. I want to be supportive and I

appreciate this President's budget really saying we want to main-
tain and continue a strong Amtrak system, but I want to make
sure that we are not just talking about east coast corridor service.

I think the market system can largely drive much of that service.

You have got plenty of people that want to ride a good train from

Washington to Boston and back. But in our part of the country,

moving from Minneapolis through North Dakota, Montana, and so

on, that rail service is just as critical to us. It becomes a bridge,
a transportation bridge for us, and is very important.
And I want to submit a series of questions to the witnesses

today, Mr. Chairman. Even though I am not able to be present for

the hearing, I want to submit some questions and I expect Senator



Burns will acquit himself with respect to some of the same ques-
tions about Amtrak service in our part of the country.
But let me say again, I applaud the administration's desire to in-

vest in and maintain the Amtrak service. And I thank you very
much, Mr. Chairman, for giving me the opportunity to say that.

Senator ExoN. Senator Dorgan, thank you very much for those

very appropriate remarks, and we will see that your questions are
submitted.

I inform the present panel and the one to follow, regarding any
questions that are submitted for the record, that we would appre-
ciate your earliest possible response to those so we can include
them in the official record.

Thank you. Senator Dorgan. We appreciate your staying as long
as you can. We recognize that there are all kinds of busy schedules
around here.

Let me turn at this time to the ranking member, Senator
Hutchison from the great State of Texas. Do you have an opening
statement or any comments?

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR HUTCHISON
Senator Hutchison. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I, too, am not

going to be able to stay as long as I would like to, because I think
this is a very important issue.

Seriously, thank you for being here. It is a very important issue.

I am going to have to leave pretty quickly, but I will look forward
to hearing what you have to say and reading your testimony later.

I think we need to look very carefully at iust what the commitment
is to Amtrak and how we make sure that we are delivering the

right service for the right price for the people.
Thank you.
Senator ExoN. Thank you. Senator.
We are very pleased to start this morning with a key player in

this whole matter of Amtrak and railroads, and, of course, this is

the Administrator of the Federal Railroad Administration, the Hon-
orable Jolene Molitoris.

Jolene, thank you. We are very happy to have you here for the

beginning of the testimony this morning. I ask that you proceed in

any way you see fit. We have already accepted your full statement.
Excuse me.

I thought I had asked you. Did you wish to make a statement?
Go ahead. Senator Bums.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR BURNS
Senator Burns. Yes, I would like to submit a statement if I pos-

sibly could, Mr. Chairman.
Senator ExoN. Certainly. Go ahead.
Senator Burns. I have some questions, like Senator Dorgan from

North Dakota, and I thank you for coming this morning on this re-

authorization. We are on the Empire Builder, also, and, of course,
that connects Chicago and Milwaukee and Minneapolis and Se-

attle. But it also travels in northern—the high line of Montana,
which links together some of my smaller communities that have no
bus service and no air service.



So, we feel that it is very very important. However, we run into

some problems up there of not being able to notify or to post when-
ever the schedule changes and this type of thing. It has been incon-

venient because, not only is that the high line of Montana, but this

is a place where weather has quite a lot of effect, and sometimes
it is quite a drive even to get to the train station if you are talking
about the Maltas and the Whitefishes and the Wolf Points and
those kind of places.

Also, the increase in appropriations that has been requested, I

congratulate you. I, too, have some concerns about how we deal

with funding—this is not just an investment within the eastern
seaboard corridor. I would also like to see some other Western
States served, and also service on the southern route of Montana
that would come through and give us an outlet to Omaha, the

areas down across Nebraska, and maybe even Denver. Those two
are shrinking markets as far as air transportation is concerned, we
have highways—and there is bus service there, but nonetheless
Amtrak is needed.

I think what we have to look at is spaces. What we are talking
about is if you look at the map of Montana from Eureka which is

in the northwest corner to Alzado which is in the southeast comer,
it is further than it is from Chicago to Washington, DC. So, we are

talking about the ability to move people, and also mail and cargo,

large distances at a very very economical rate.

So, with that, I would hope that in this authorization there

would be some technologies or other services that would be avail-

able so that we would be aware of delays or this type of thing, so

that we can keep our people better informed whenever they start

riding the train across the high line of Montana. And let's also ex-

plore the southern route. That is where our big cities are, in Mon-
tana, on the southern route. Our smaller cities and towns, of

course, are on the northern route.

I thank the chairman for this opportunity, and I would like to

submit my full statement.

[The prepared statement of Senator Burns follows:]

Prepared Statement of Senator Burns

Thank you for holding this important hearing. Since 1970, AMTRAK had provided
an important service to travelers across the United States by maintaining reliable

passenger rail service, and I hope to see this quality of service continue.

Through my state of Montana, AMTRAK's "Empire Builder" follows AMTRAK's
Northern most route and connects the Midwest's largest cities: Chicago, Minneapo-
lis, Milwaukee and Seattle. The Empire Builder stops in many of the small rural

towns along the Hi-Line area of Montana and provides an essential service to the

residents oi these communities. AMTRAK's service is uniquely important to these

remote areas because it is often the only mode of public transportation available.

The absolute necessity of reliable passenger rail service to these areas is unques-
tionable given the extreme living conditions in this area. Severe winter weather con-

ditions oaen make highway travel extremely dangerous and air service is virtually
unavailable. During theseperiods, the Empire Builder allows access to many of the

most basic life services. The most important of these services is access to medical

facilities, which is particularly important to the elderly populations of this area.

Residents of these rural communities are oft«n separated oy considerable distances

from basic medical services taken for panted in more populated areas.

The Empire Builder also plays an important role in sustaining the economic via-

bility of these smaller communities. AMTRAK's service to these areas provides reli-

able transportation for commercial products—a vital link in ensuring tne livelihood

of memy oi this area's small businesses.



However, while the Empire Builder once provided the quality of service essential
to this area, delays and unannounced schedule changes have become more and more
frequent to this line. I would like to know if fundamental changes are being pro-
posed to address this situation and if these problems can be resolved to reinstate
the "reliability" required for AMTRAK's service in Montana. S. 2002, recommends
an 8 percent increase in operating grants over FY 94 appropriation levels. Is any
of the $352 million requested set aside to address the probfems with the Empire
Builder's service.

In addition, S. 2002 would authorize an 29 percent increase over FY 94 appropria-
tions for

capital grants. AMTRAK has studied several dilTerent options for a south-
em route tnrougn Montana. These lines would establish service between Seattle-

Denver, via Missoula, Laurel (Billings), Thompson Falls, Paradise, Helena, Bozeman
and Livingston, or service between Seattle-Fargo-Minneapolis-Chicago, via Glendive,
Billings, Helena, Missoula, Miles City, Forsyth, Livingston, Bozeman, Paradise, and
Thompson Falls. These lines would improve AMTRAK's transcontinental service,
and provide the competing connection between Seattle and Florida. 1 would like to

know the status of the proposals for route expansion in Montana and if the $252
million requested for capital grants would provide the funding to get these proposals
off the drawing board.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator EXON. Without objection, your full statement is incor-

porated in the record, Senator, and thank you for your most appro-
priate remarks. I wish to associate myself with the remarks by my
colleague from Montana. I suspect that the Administrator may
have something to say on all of these requests which are being
made.
The problem we have is we do not have sufficient capital invest-

ment at the present time in the Amtrak system to maintain the
service we now have and hope to continue in the future. Therein
lies a dilemma which the Amtrak system is going to face. I have
talked to them about a movement to have a route from Omaha
down to Kansas City, MO, and then on down to St. Louis and else-

where in the South. We have very few north-south passenger trains
and we should have more.

So, I stand in support of that, but I also want to recognize that
Amtrak has some major problems in these areas. If we are going
to ask them to do more, then we are going to have to do more with

regard to the authorization process, wnich we are working on here,
and the appropriation process which follows.

If there are no further statements by members of the committee,
I would now turn to the Administrator and say once again, Jolene,
we are delighted to have vou before the committee once again.

Speaking for one member or the Commerce Committee, and I think
for all, we think you are doing an excellent job and look forward
to your further appearances, comments, suggestions, even criti-

cisms which you might care to make of our actions or lack thereof
from time to time.

STATEMENT OF HON. JOLENE M. MOLITORIS, ADMDJIS-
TRATOR, FEDERAL RAILROAD ADMINISTRATION, DEPART-
MENT OF TRANSPORTATION; ACCOMPANIED BY DEPUTY AD-
MINISTRATOR DONALD M ITZKOFF AND ASSOCIATE ADMIN-
ISTRATOR FOR RAILROAD DEVELOPMENT, JAMES T.

McQUEEN
Ms. MOLITORIS. Thank you so much, Senator and members of the

committee. It is really a pleasure for me to be here, and I must say
I am extremely heartened by the presence of so many committee
members, because that gives me encouragement in the level of in-



terest that this committee has. I have to salute you, Mr. Chairman,
and your members. It is because of the support of this committee
and the championing of Amtrak and passenger service, that we
have the system that we have today.

This is a historic moment. This is a time when the administra-
tion has asked you and you have graciously responded to introduce
S. 2002, the Amtrak Investment Act of 1994. We are so pleased
that this partnership between the administration and the Congress
portends a future where we are looking toward building a world-

class Amtrak service for the citizens of America. In fact, Mr. Chair-

man, our U.S. Department of Transportation Strategic Plan has as
a No. 1 goal the rebuilding and revitalization of passenger rail

service in this country.
We are here today to primarily focus on the Amtrak Investment

Act, but first of all 1 would like to recognize the Local Rail Freight
Assistance Program. We know that you and your members strongly
support the Local Rail Freight Assistance Program, and, as you
know, during the flood this fund was very very helpful. We have
to date, Mr. Chairman, invested $20.8 million in 27 railroads to

help revitalize and repair the effects of that devastating flood. We
also recognize that the interest in LRFA continues to grow, and for

1994 FRA received 50 requests totaling $41.7 million. We have ap-

proved 36 grants worth $15.3 million, and that was as of April 1

of this year.
As you recognized, Mr. Chairman, this was an inordinately dif-

ficult budget and this very good program was not funded. It was
a very difficult budget decision for me and for Secretary Pena.

Now, if I might turn to the Amtrak Investment Act of 1994.

Senator Exon. May I interrupt you for just a moment, then, for

a question in that regard,
Ms. MoLiTORis. Certainly, Mr. Chairman.
Senator ExoN. I take it fi-om the statements you have made that

as the Administrator or as an individual, phrase it the way you
will, you support the efforts of the committee to continue the LRFA
Program even though it was not funded by your administration.
Ms. MOLITORIS. Mr. Chairman, the Local Rail Freight Assistance

Program has a very good record of being responsive to rail infra-

structure needs of rural America. It is a recognized fact and the
data is quite clear.

Senator ExoN. I think you said that about as diplomatically as
it could be said. [Laughter.]

Senator Exon. I apologize for interrupting you, and please con-

tinue.

Ms. MOLITORIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
This administration bill is the first authorization for Amtrak to

be presented since 1984. It provides the largest capital investment
in a decade. It defines a cooperative and close working relationship
between Amtrak, FRA, and the States. We truly are doing business

differently in the Clinton administration, Mr. Chairman. We are

working proactively and our focus is on customers and services in

a way as never before.

Most importantly, the legislation puts customers first. We will

determine our success not on the basis of cost recovery alone. In

fact, the bill identifies success against a wide range of performance
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measures. It requires Amtrak to report annually to you and to us
about cost recovery, service to customers, and performance stand-
ards. It will really give you a good picture of how Amtrak is per-

forming, how it is growing, and how it is becoming a world-class
service. That is the commitment of this administration.
This bill provides a blueprint for putting Amtrak on the road to

recovery, and an opportunity to start turning this corporation to-

ward world-class service. As a first step, we will begin to reverse
the long-term trend of insufficient investment. This disinvestment
has led to delayed trains, broken equipment, and old facilities. In

the end it is not just the railroad that loses; it is the American
traveling public that loses.

This chart shows that Federal capital assistance has fallen since

1982 and, in fact, over the last decade depreciation exceeded cap-
ital investment by $600 million. No business can be successful

under those circumstances. Thanks to you and your committee's

support, capital investment has grown markedly since 1991. It is

because of you and this investment Amtrak has survived. To con-

tinue this upward trend, even in a difficult budget year, the admin^
istration has recommended $252 million for capital for fiscal year
1995, which is a 29-percent increase over the 1994 enacted level,
and $355 million in 1996, which will be a 41-percent increase over
the 1994 enacted level.

So, I think it is clear, these kinds of increases are a statement
about the President's commitment to Amtrak and to rail passenger
service. These kinds of investments would enable Amtrak to pur-
chase new equipment, overhaul superliners and locomotives, and
also provide for the Americans With Disabilities Act and restroom

improvements that are mandated by law. In addition, Amtrak is

expected to receive 140 new cars and 56 locomotives by 1996, which
will begin to fill their great needs for efficient and effective equip-
ment.

Also, there are two very important infrastructure projects, Mr.
Chairman. One is the Northeast Corridor Improvement Project.
That investment of $199 million, along with our Northeast Corridor

Transportation Plan, will help move us closer to 3-hour service

from Boston to New York. This investment will begin with the elec-

trification, help with the purchase of 26 high-speed train sets, and
two nonelectric locomotives, and support the infrastructure reha-
bilitation north and south of New York City.
The second infrastructure project is the Penn Station/Farley

Project. This project is a keystone of the Northeast Corridor

Project. In fact, Mr. Chairman, it is the busiest station in the Unit-
ed States, and if you interviewed any travelers in that station I

think they would tell you that it is overcrowded. Over 450,000 peo-

ple use tnat station everyday, and 38 percent of all Amtrak trips
either begin or end there. Clearly, it is critical to the future, which
sees a lot of growth in that area, to be able to have a station that

works safely and well for the customer.
In order to provide this kind of response, we are recommending

that the James 0. Farley building in Manhattan be transformed
into a first-class intermodal passenger train station. Not onlv will

Amtrak's customers receive benefit, but also the thousands of com-
muter customers who use it each day.



If you look at this graph, you will get a sense of the public/pri-
vate partnership that nas been put together for this infrastructure

development. What you see is a $90 million request in our author-

ization bill. This, along with the $10 million that has already been
authorized and appropriated, would be the Federal share of a fund-

ing partnership of about one-third, one-third, and one-third. The
State and the city have committed $100 million, and Amtrak will

arrange about $115 million in private financing primarily based on
revenues coming out of the retail establishments in that facility.

We think that this is an opportunity to invest in capital that will

really make a difference for Amtrak. All of this funding, by itself,

will not provide quality customer service. It is Amtrak and its em-

ployees, together with those investments, which will really make
the difference. We are partnering, working closely with President

Downs and his team, and working toward world-class service for

our country.
Also, I would like to mention, Mr. Chairman, 403(b) service. We

are not satisfied with the status quo, and we have heard from your
members today and often, by letter, by phone, and by meeting, that

there are States throughout the country who are interested in be-

f
inning or enhancing existing service. Amtrak has not been able to

that to date because of its limited resources.

We believe that our proposed reform of the 403(b) formula will

help Amtrak and increase the opportunity for new State 403(b)
service without increasing the Federal investment needed. We have
set aside a separate line item for 403(b); we have identified $17
million for this budget investment; we have identified a change
from short- to long-term avoidable loss; and we are recommending
in this bill that the Secretary bring a report to you which identifies

a comprehensive look at 403(b) in a way that we can look to design
it for the future.

We are very pleased to be here, Mr. Chairman. We look forward
to your questions both today and for the record. We will turn them
around quickly. We appreciate your hospitality and look forward to

discussing these important issues with you.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Molitoris follows:]

Prepared Statement of Jolene M. Molitoris

Mr. Chairman and distinguished Members of the Subcommittee, it is a pleasure
for me to appear before you on behalf of the President and Secretary Pena to

present the Administration's plan to build Amtrak into a world-class national pas-

senger railroad. Let me express my appreciation to you for introducing the Depart-
ment's proposed legislation, S. 2002, the Amtrak Investment Act of 1994, which
would reauthorize the National Passenger Railtoad Corporation for fiscal years 1995
and 1996. I would also like to discuss the local Rail Frei^t Assistance Program
(LRFA), which I will address first this morning.
Mr. Chairman, I recognize that you and the other members of this Committee

strongly support LRFA. As you know, this program provided welcome relief to the

freight railroads Hooded by the rising rivers this past summer. To date, the FRA
has awarded 27 railroads grants totalling $20.8 million to repair flood damage.
We further recognize that the interest in LRFA continues to grow. This year, the

FRA received 50 requests totalling $41.7 million for the FY 1994 LRFA program,
bast week, we approved the award of 36 grants worth $15.6 million to be obligated
this fiscal year.

BUILDING A WORLD-CLASS PASSENGER RAILROAD

Mr. Chairman, the Administration's commitment to passenger rail service begins
with Amtrak's customers. Each day, across America, 60,000 customers board one of
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the 230 Amtrak trains that operate over a 25,000 mile system traveling through
hundreds of cities, towns and communities of our Nation. Each year, more than 22
million customers rely on Amtrak to travel for business, take vacations, visit family
and friends, or just to see America. Another 30 million people depend on Amtrak
to get them safely and reliably to work each day.

All of these customers have a right to expect and receive superior service in ex-

change for their transportation dollar, and the expectations are all the more impor-
tant because the Federal Government supports Amtrak financially.

Unfortunately, Amtrak's customers do not always receive the quality of service

they deserve. TTiousands of hard-working, dedicated Amtrak employees want to pro-
vide quality service, but they do not always have the proper equipment or tools to

do the job.
Over the past few years, as the level of Federal capital investment in Amtrak has

failed to keep pace with its needs, upkeep and maintenance have been deferred and
service has suftiered. Regrettably, I must report to you that over the past decade the

depreciation of Amtrak's plant and equipment has exceeded capital investment by
almost $600 million. No railroad or any other enterprise can survive for long under
such an insidious fiscal course. In the end, it is not the railroad that merely loses

customers. It is the customers who lose.

Mr. Chairman, your good efforts and the support of your Committee and the Con-

gress in fighting for adequate resources for Amtrak in the difficult budgetary cli-

mate of recent years has enabled our national passenger railroad to survive. With
the support of your Committee, the Congress, and yourself. President Clinton and
Secretary Pena intend to put Amtrak on the road to recovery and reverse the dan-

gerous long-term trend of insuflicient investment. The Amtrak Investment Act of

1994 makes Amtrak and its customers a priority. This two-year authorizing legisla-
tion supports our FY 1995 budget request for Amtrak and provides a foundation for

our FY 1996 appropriations proposal. We intend to begin to turn around Amtrak's
decline through a coordinated three-part program that:

• invests significantly in Amtrak's capital plant;
• ensures a close working relationship between Amtrak and this Department to

guarantee that capital is prudently and wisely invested; and
• emphasizes quality customer service through new employee and management

initiatives.

I would now like to outline in more detail our vision through this legislation for

a new Amtrak—a National Railroad Passenger Corporation for the 21st century of

which we can all be proud.

INVESTMENT IN AMTRAK'S CAPITAL PLANT

For too long, Amtrak has suffered from a shortage of investment capital which

inexorably has eroded the Corporation's ability to provide quality service. The chart
below shows graphically how Federal funding for capital investment declined during
the mid-1980's and how this trend has only recently begun to change with increased

investments, thanks to the efforts of this Committee and other supporters of Amtrak
in the Congress.
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As this chart shows vividly, capital funding in constant 1992 dollars fell 90 per-
cent from nearly $500 million in 1982 to an annual average of just $50 million in
the years 1986-1989. Yet, Amtrak equipment and facilities are depreciating at al-

most $200 million per year, leaving a combined shortfall of almost $600 million over
the past decade. I am saddened to report the corrosive effects of this deficit which
every Amtrak customer sees—delayed trains, broken equipment, aging facilities,
and other signs of decay.
To turn this situation around, the Administration for FY 1995, has proposed $252

million or a 29 percent increase in the capital authorization for Amtrak. For FY
1996, we are proposing a 41 percent increase to $355 million, which is $160 million
more than the FY 1994 enacted level. These funds will enable Amtrak to take sig-
nificant steps to improve its facilities and equipment.
To guide Amtrak's spending, we have divided the proposed authorizations into

four separate categories: rolling stock, fixed facilities, other capital projects, and
funds to meet statutory and regulatory requirements. These investment mnds rep-
resent the basic raw material for the rebuilding of Amtrak.

Additional capital resources will allow Amtrak to follow through on an ambitious
fleet renewal program, to continue to renew its fixed facilities throughout the sys-
tem, and to make investments that improve productivity in such areas as mainte-
nance facilities, where it can substantially increase its overhaul capacity with its

existing work force.

Although Amtrak is requesting higher capital levels for FY 1995, our proposed
$252 million will enable the railroad to take a substantial step toward replacing and
updating old equipment and improving customer facilities.

The Administration's Amtrak authorizing legislation also includes funding for two
specific infrastructure projects, the Pennsylvania Station Redevelopment Project and
the Northeast Corridor Improvement Program (NECIP). The new Penn Station Re-
development Project will produce a first-class model intermodal passenger train sta-
tion that will accommodate expected increases in Amtrak and commuter ridership.
By transforming the former James 0. Farley Post Ofiice Building in Manhattan into
a train station, this project will benefit Amtrak's customers, as well as the com-
muter railroad customers, who will then have additional space in the former Penn
Station. This public/private partnership will further benefit the entire Northeast by
serving as the centerpiece of our Northeast Corridor improvements for both high-
speed intercity passengers and commuters in the New York metropolitan region.
The Administration proposes an authorization for FY 1995 of $90 million for the
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Penn Station project, which will leverage additional state, local and private con-
tributions of $215 million for this redevelopment project.
For NECEP, the Administration proposes authorizations sufficient to support our

FY 1995 budget request of $199.6 million and such sums as may be necessary in

FY 1996. Pending successful completion of FRA's environmental impact study, this

request will allow us diligently to pursue the startup of electrification construction
on the northern end of the corridor (mitigating identified environmental impacts),
contribute to the purchase of 26 high-speed train sets and improve interlockings,

bridges, stations and maintenance facilities. South of New York, the budget provides
for infrastructure improvement and rehabilitation in the Corridor, which has devel-

oped into a vital national resource.

Furthermore, the authorization permits activities necessary to provide hi^-speed
service throughout the Corridor, to enhance capacity for intercity and commuter
passenger service, to recapitalize existing facilities, to mitigate environmental im-

pacts and to improve parking at stations. The Northeast Corridor Transportation
Plan for high-speed rail service between Boston and New York, which we will de-
liver to you soon, gives guidance on the projects and costs necessary to provide
three-hour service.

In support of this significant capital investment, the Administration proposes op-
erating assistance of $380 million for FY 1995, including a separate $17 million au-
thorization for state-requested 403(b) service. For FY 1996, we propose an author-
ization for operating assistance of $370 million (including $17 million for State-re-

quested service), a decrease of $10 million from the proposed FY 1995 level. These
sums will cover Amtrak's basic operating needs, but they will not address the res-

toration of previous cuts which Amtrak is requesting as part of its FY 1995 rec-

ommendation.

ENSURE CLOSE WORKING RELATIONSHIPS BETWEEN AMTRAK AND THE DEPARTMENT

To be sure we receive a solid return from these investments, S. 2002 requires Am-
trak to broaden its annual report to Congress. Specifically, Amtrak would be re-

quired to submit, with its annual request for
appropriations, projected benefits of

proposed projects and a report of the benefits realizea from all projects funded from
the previous year. The report would address, among ether issues, quality of service

improvements, facility improvements t.hat demonstrate a productivity gain, equip-
ment improvements that lower operating costs, environmental benefits (including
air quality and land use), enhancements to local transportation needs, enhance-
ments to mobility of physically and economically disadvantaged persons, an im-

provement to the revenue-to-cost ratio, reduced dependence on Federal operating
support, and reductions in the need for alternative transportation investments. To
the extent practicable, the benef its addressed in each report are to be expressed
as return on invested capital.

I have discussed the reporting requirements with Amtrak President Downs, who
believes that it will provide the Administration and the Congress with a much im-

f)roved

basis not only for considering appropriations, but also for determining the
uture extensions of Amtrak authorizations. We agree and find the requirements to

be consistent with President Clinton's new executive order on infrastructure invest-

ment, which requires capital investments, including Amtrak projects, to be selected

on the basis of a full analysis and disclosure of benefits and costs.

In addition to providing a more comprehensive picture of Amtrak's activities, im-

provements in management must go nand-in-hand with increased capital invest-

ment. A great deal of the responsibility for establishing accountability will rest on
Amtrak's management and the stewardship provided by its Board of Directors. We
in the Department have a role in nominating members of the Board, participating
in Board meetings, administering financial assistance, and recommending legisla-
tion and budgets for the consideration of Congress, but the major responsibility for

turning the (Corporation around rests with Amtrak itself.

While I am confident that President Downs and the Board will create an environ-
ment of customer satisfaction and make Amtrak a more efficient organization, the

Secretary and I intend to play an active role on the Board to ensure Amtrak's ac-

countability and financial integrity.

EMPHASIZE QUALITY CUSTOMER SERVICE THROUGH NEW EMPLOYEE MANAGEMENT
INrrL\TIVES

Our third goal for Amtrak is to emphasize quality customer service through em-

ployee
and management efforts.

We fullv understand that providing additional federal funding will not bv itself

improve Amtrak's customer service. But we also believe that the policies of*^ recent
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administrations greatly contributed to the level of service that customers receive

today.
Amtrak's dedicated employees want to provide outstanding service. However, they

have suffered from a corporate culture based on survival. They have been forced to

work in antiquated maintenance facilities and often have been unable to provide the
level of service today's travelers demand.
Through our capital investments we will provide the employees with the tools

they need to do their jobs. But to do a truly quality job, the employees need a cus-

tomer service program. We are pleased that President Downs is committed to estab-

lishing such a program.
Amtrak's Continuous Quality Improvement program was a good first step. How-

ever, we encourage Amtrak to broaden its customer focus by reaching out to all of

its customers—current and future passengers, and state and local governments iust

to name a few. Such a program should also encourage employees to contribute tneir

knowledge and: expertise. As one of the first steps, we would expect Amtrak, in

partnership with its customers, to identify levels oi acceptable service along with a

report cara system on which to measure future progress.

Ultimately, this program will not only measure Amtrak's performance, but it

would also indicate whether or not the Nation's taxpayers are receiving a good re-

turn on their investments.
Another important part of the customer service program will be the development

of future services to attract additional customers. I am encouraged by the unprece-
dented demand in rail passenger and commuter services during the last five

years.
It is an affirmation of the important role that rail plays in our economy and day-
to-day life. More and more people see rail as the preferred way to travel. Admirably,
some states are taking the lead in appropriating funds to create new or improved
services.

S. 2002 would change the basis of cost-sharing of 403(b) trains between Amtrak
and states from short-term avoidable loss to long-term avoidable loss, providing a
more accurate representation of the true impact oi each operation on Amtrak's oper-
ating subsidy. This modification will enable Amtrak to achieve greater consistency
in its cost snaring relationships with the individual states and would apply

to all

new services Initiated after the date of enactment of the legislation as well as exist-

ing services once they are renewed afler that date. The net result would be to per-
mit more services to be operated for the same amount of Federal subsidy.
The legislation also would require the Secretary to undertake a comprehensive re-

view of the 403(b) program and submit a report to Congress within two years of en-
actment of the law. Tne Secretary will focus on if and when a service originated
under 403(b) should become part of Amtrak's basic system of routes. He will also

identify any other avenues for initiating and implementing new rail passenger serv-

ice.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, the title of this bill really says
it all. The Amtrak

Investment Act of 1994 is an investment in building a world-class passenger rail-

road. It is an investment in the future stability of Amtrak. It is an investment in
future state services. But most importantly, it is an investment in the 50 million
customers who Amtrak serves each year and the millions more who would be at-

tracted by quality service.

Thank you for the opportunity to testify. I would be pleased to answer any ques-
tions that you may have.

Senator EXON. Madam Chairman, thank you very much. Let me
ask one question. I may have some others, and I may have some
for the record. I believe that you probablv saw a recent news article

in which Amtrak officials were talking about the lack of capital and
brought up the critical needs they have in that area. Just so we
can clarify this, do you believe that the recommendations which the
administration and you have made with the chart which you
showed us regarding improvement in capital structures—would

satisfy the critical need for capital improvemements the Amtrak of-

ficials are now saying they have, or do you think we are going to

have to do even more than what you have outlined for the future

years?
Ms. MOLITORIS. Mr. Chairman, we believe that this 29-percent

increase is a very important first step in rebuilding the railroad.

Clearly, I do not think that this administration, within the con-
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straints of budget deficit reduction to which we are totally commit-

ted, can redress 10 years of disinvestment. We believe, and the
chart shows, that there is a great deal of forward movement that
can occur with this 29-percent increase, and fiscal year 1996's 41-

percent increase. We are very pleased to be able to make this rec-

ommendation to you because it came through difficult decisions in

other areas that had to suffer a loss in order to do this.

Senator ExoN. We understand that there is an ongoing study re-

garding the Northeast Corridor master plan. How far along is that

study and when are we likely to see it?

Ms. MOLITORIS. Mr. Chairman, the Northeast Corridor Transpor-
tation Plan is in the final stages. We are, in fact, leaving this hear-

ing to go to the Northeast Corridor and visit with each of the
States to talk with them about that plan, and we expect that it will

be presented very soon to the Congress.
Senator ExoN. You are aware, I think, of the previous testimony

before the committee by Mr. Claytor and others with regard to

what they have recommended as a long-term dedicated source of

funding for Amtrak. What is your view of that?
Ms. MoLiTORis. Mr. Chairman, I am excited about the oppor-

tunity that the Secretary has provided to really prepare a national

transportation system, and I think when you look at the other
modes of transportation, a continuing stream of revenue and oppor-
tunity for capital investment is very important in planning a world-
class system. I think one of the recommendations that will come
out of the national transportation system is how each of our modes
can function and grow to respond to the needs of customers.
We believe that all the modes need to work together in a very

intermodal way, and that is the kind of 21st century system that
this country needs. And we believe that the national transportation
study which is now underway in the Department will help us bring
to you a proposal on how to do that.

Senator ExoN. We will look forward to that, because I think it

is very important and I do think we have to look at all options. But
I certainly agree with the statement that you made during your
prepared remarks with regard to the budget crunch that is going
on now. There simply is not going to be enough money available

to do what all of us would like to do in a whole series of areas, a
few of them outside the jurisdiction of this subcommittee and the

Commerce Committee as a whole.
What benefits will be realized with a $90 million grant in fiscal

year 1995 for the Farley Building project and the Pennsylvania re-

development project? Wny is this grant amount necessary to realize

the benefits? I am talking about cost-benefit ratios, and I would
like to have you explore that with us as you see it.

Ms. MOLITORIS. As we mentioned in our prepared remarks, Mr.

Chairman, this is the busiest railroad station in the United
States—450,000 customers use it every day. It is expected that we
will see about 25-percent growth in Amtrak service over the next
10 years there, and also about a 40-percent increase in commuter
service. Consequently, we have to provide a station that effectively
handles this enormous number of individuals.

The $90 million plus the $10 million is one-third of a public-pri-
vate partnership. We think it is a very healthy combination of com-
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mitments tx) enable this keystone of the Amtrcik Northeast Corridor

Project to move forward. And this project will move forward quickly
and

effectively.
The $90 million is necessary for the design, for the

historical ana environmental work to go forward, and the oppor-

tunity to bring into the mix the private dollars and the State and
city dollars that will make the total of $315 million.

Mr. Itzkoff. If I could add to that, Mr. Chairman.
Senator ExoN. Yes.
Mr. IT2KOFF. Specifically on the $90 million, it is very important

that the other parties to the project understand the nature of the

Federal commitment so that the Grovernment is able to leverage
both the city and the State contributions, as well as the private
sector.

For the $90 million in 1995, that corresponds with our cashflow

projection of the plan so that it would provide, as the Adminis-
trator indicated, for the beginning of the engineering and design
work, for asbestos removal, for some part of the demolition, but

only $20 million would be spent during fiscal year 1995 and the
rest would continue to be spent as contracts come forward. But if

we were able to do this up front to indicate the commitment, then
we would be able to move forward with the entire proposal.
Senator ExoN. Well, Ms. Molitoris and Mr. Itzkoff, you have par-

tially answered the next question I have. It goes right to the point
of how we are going to accomplish this. How do you intend to se-

cure—and the underlying word here is "secure"—^financial commit-
ments for Amtrak from local. State, and private sources for the

Pennsylvania Station/Farley Building project and others? I mean
how is that working out? What was the ratio you said would be be-

tween the Federal money and other money?
Ms. Molitoris. If we could put up the chart please, it is about

the three parts: city/State, Federal, and private. Federal would be
about one-third, city and State would be about one-third, and pri-
vate financial stream of about one-third.

Senator ExoN. One-third, one-third, and one-third.

Ms. Molitoris. That is right. And in addition, Mr. Chairman, I

think it is important to note that the environmental impact and
the demolition, all the things Mr. Itzkoff mentioned, must be con-

tracted now to keep the project moving so that there will be a sta-

tion ready to handle the kind of growtn that is going to occur from
the high-speed service that will be starting at the end of this dec-

ade.

Senator ExoN. We are talking about basically some demolition
and substantial remodeling of the Penn Station facility; is that cor-

rect? Did I understand you to say something about an impact state-

ment?
Ms. Molitoris. Environmental impact statement, environmental

work. Let me see, I have a list actually
Senator ExoN. This gets me into the question that I keep press-

ing. I understand and am a strong supporter of environmental pro-

tection, but here we have a project where we have a building in a
certain area. I cannot quite understand why is it going to be nec-

essary to spend a lot of time and money, other than the law, to—
I cannot imagine how remodeling a building is going to signifi-

cantly affect tne environment.
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Ms. MOLITORIS. The environmental work would revolve around
the asbestos removal.

Senator ExoN. Asbestos removal.
Ms. MoLiTORis. Yes.
Senator ExoN. Then there is a considerable amount of that there;

is that right?
Ms. MoLiTORis. Yes.
Senator ExoN. Well, keep up the
Ms. MOLITORIS. And I would, if I may, Mr. Chairman, submit for

the record a detailed analysis of this investment and the way it

will be used.

[The information referred to follows:]

The $10 million appropriated in fiscal year 1994 will be used as follows: FRA will

retain $1 million to complete the environmental analyses and to identify historical

preservation reauirements. The remaining $9 million will be used by Amtrak to ini-

tiate design and engineering leading to the development of schematics to establish
firm project cost estimates and other documents necessary for project construction.
The $90 million requested for fiscal year 1995 will be used to complete final design
development and design drawings, prepare construction schedules and the project
funding plan and complete the environmental and historic preservation require-
ments including asbestos abatement and other construction work.

Senator ExoN. And is it true, then, that the one-third, one-third,
and one-third proposal which you are using on the Penn Station
will be the formula used in other instances?
Ms. MOLITORIS. The public-private partnership has been very

successful in Washington's Union Station, for example. I think it

is a good model, but each station is a unique proposal. So, we
would approach each differently and perhaps we can do better than
that, depending on what the return might be and the opportunity
for investment for private companies. So, we would not want to

limit ourselves to that.

Senator ExoN. Thank you. I will have some additional questions
for the record. I am pleased to recognize my colleague from Mis-

souri, Senator Danforth.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DANFORTH
Senator Danforth. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. And,

Ms. Molitoris, thank you for being here. I want to address your at-

tention and the attention of the Commerce Committee, and in par-
ticular our subcommittee chairman, to the Union Station situation

at Kansas City, MO. Union Station, and the picture is there on the

board, is the second largest train station in the United States, and
it really is a fabulous building. It was dedicated in 1914 by Wood-
row Wilson, and he referred to it at the time as the gateway to the
West.

Now, of course, with the arch in St. Louis, St. Louis claims that
it is the gateway to the West, but Kansas City claims it is the gate-
way to the West, particularly with this building, and that St. Louis
is the gateway to Kansas City. [Laughter.]

So, this really magnificent and very, very large train station was
constructed in Kansas City in the second decade of this centuiy.
With the decline in rail transportation this building was closed m
1983, and Amtrak moved into a new structure which we have a
picture of, which is right next to the train station. The new struc-
ture is the little white thing in the middle of the picture right
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above the trash. It does not look much Hke a train station. It looks

more like a bus station than a train station.

Now, what to do about this beautiful building that is right in the

middle of Kansas City has been a big question ever since it was
vacated. I can remember when Senator Eagleton was in the Senate
he was wrestling with what to do about the train station, and there

have been a variety of ideas about it. It has never really come to-

gether. But now it has, because the political leadership in Kansas

City is very, very interested in doing something, the mayor of Kan-
sas City and the congressional delegation, and our Governor.

Also, the civic leadership of Kansas City has become very inter-

ested in what to do with the station. It is anticipated that for about

$100 or $110 million something wonderful could be done with this

train station. What is anticipated is the possibility of creating a
science center, and in addition moving the Amtrak station back
into the original train station.

The private sector has committed to come up with at least one-

half of the cost of doing this, which is a tremendous thing to do.

I mean, this is not New York, which is a major financial center,
this is the private sector in Kansas City, and it is committed to

coming up with more than one-half of the cost of doing this.

There has been a lot of energy, a lot of ferment, that has oc-

curred. In fact, I think it was last weekend there was an open
house at the train station. Now, bear in mind that the train station

for the last more than a decade has had nothing in it. So, it is more
or less a pigeon place right now. But the people feel so strongly
about it tnat 27,000 people went to the train station last week,
which was just amazing, just to see this grand building, once the

pride of Kansas City, which has now become a derelict building.
What to do with a derelict building of this proportion and this

size is just a huge, huge problem, and I would like to see some for-

ward motion, especially with the private sector so involved and
with the community leadership and the mayor of Kansas City and
the local government and all the local support in Kansas City. I

would very much like to see some forward motion.
There is one thing that I would like to see as part of it. I have

talked to the president of Amtrak who will be here later about this

Eossibility,

and he feels that to have Amtrak actually located in the

ig train stations is the thing to do, that it is good for Amtrak, that

it increases train transportation as well as being good for the com-

munity.
I am not really asking you a question, unless you care to com-

ment on it, other than to say this is something that I would like

to see us do. It is not as big a project by a long shot as Penn Sta-

tion in New York. It is not nearly of that amount. But I would like

to see Amtrak move back to this train station as part of a total pro-

gram of making something modern and very good and very exciting
out of this magnificent structure. You may want to comment on it

or you may not want to comment on it.

Ms. MOLITORIS. I would like to. Senator, if I may. Let me just
comment on a tradition that the FRA has had for the past several

years, and that is a real commitment to cities around the country
who have the opportunity to develop intermodal stations. And one
of the exciting things that we know about the work that is going
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on in Kansas City is that in fact your leadership is looking at the
intermodal possibility. There is a commuter study going on: they
are looking at the freight possibility, and of course Amtrak trains
run through Kansas City.

So, we certainly understand the value of an intermodal station,

certainly one with this history, size, and grandeur, and we would
be most happy to work with you. We do not have money in the

budget at this time to contribute to the project. We would like to

help with the forward motion and come up with a plan with you
on how your dream for Kansas City could move forward.
Senator Danforth. Well, I would very much appreciate it and,

as far as I am concerned, time is of the essence because I am pack-
ing my bags now. So, if we could do that I would very much appre-
ciate it.

Ms. MOLITORIS. Certainly, Senator.
Senator Danforth. Thank you.
Senator EXON. Senator, thank you very much. I have been listen-

ing with great interest. I know that building, and I know what a

great building it is. I certainly feel that we should take a look at
this.

I simply would say that both in Omaha and Lincoln, NE, we had,
past tense, buildings of grandeur, not as large as that one. In fact,
in Omaha, NE, we had two. We have a Burlington Station that is

standing vacant now and is for sale. We have also a former Union
Pacific Station that has been converted, essentially with local

money, to a museum, and it serves very well. They are always
struggling for money to keep it going. The situation in Lincoln is

that the depot has been closed to all passenger traffic, although
Amtrak runs through there. We have a building not unlike the one
you have in Kansas City, Senator Danforth, that indeed does look
more like a bus station than a railroad station. A similar situation
exists with regard to Omaha, a smaller facility.

Although, of course, the reason for that basically was that Am-
trak, I suspect, would like the grandeur of larger buildings, prob-
ably enhancing attention on Amtrak, but the operating costs of

keeping those Duildings up, the heating and the air conditioning
and so forth and so on is prohibitive. So, I do think it is very appro-
priate that we take a look at this. However, I think that we also
would have to take into consideration how this might affect other
cities similarly situated. I can imagine that we could have a rash
of locals feeling it would be a great idea to refurbish their old rail-

road stations which might have no historic significance.
So, while I think it is worthy to look at it, I would caution that

we must not be setting precedents here. I do not believe that the
situation in Omaha and Lincoln and Kansas City and elsewhere is

similar to the situation in Penn Station because obviously Penn
Station is an extremely busy passenger service center.

Following up on what Senator Danforth said, though, and your
comments about intermodal transportation, it seems to me that we
should be looking to the future, maybe doing more combining of fa-

cilities like this one for true intermodal operation. Bus service is

still a very, very important part of the ever-deteriorating passenger
traffic system in Nebraska, and I assume in Missouri and else-

where. Maybe we could work toward tying in some of these things
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to help pay the upkeep and operating costs of these refurbished
structures. That might have an awful lot of merit as we look for-

ward, not today but on down the road.

Senator Danforth. Mr. Chairman, the program here is to create
an intermodal transportation center.

Senator ExoN. Does that include buses?
Senator Danforth. Yes. So, it is would not only be Amtrak mov-

ing back into the main building as opposed to the little thing in the
back that it is now in, but it also is creating right in the front of

the station building, as a matter of fact, a true intermodal system.
And then the science center would be included along with it to use
a lot of the space. So, it would be a combination, really, of three
different things that would come together to do it.

I think what has happened with Penn Station is that there really
is a recognition that what goes on in Amtrak and the future of Am-
trak is related not only to the tracks and to the trains but to the

buildings, as well, and there is a responsibility and it is part of a

general plan with respect to Amtrak. I really do believe that all of

the arguments that pertain to Penn Station also pertain to this

particular facility. Clearly, Penn Station has much more traffic

than Kansas City will ever have. But it is also true that the cost

of the Penn Station project is much greater than the Kansas City
cost.

Senator ExoN. Thank you. Senator Danforth. Thank you, Madam
Administrator. We appreciate your coming, and again I would ask
that you answer the questions that will be submitted to you for the
record as soon as you can. You are excused.
Ms. MOLITORIS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator ExoN. I will call panel No. 1 now: Kenneth Mead, Direc-

tor of the Transportation Issues, Resources, Community, and Eco-
nomic Development Division of the Greneral Accounting Office;
Thomas Downs, president and chairman of Amtrak; and Scott

Leonard, assistant director of the National Association of Railroad

Passengers. Grentlemen, we certainly welcome you here once again
in your appearance before our committee.

Gentlemen, thank you for being here today, and though I have
no particular order of recognition, unless there are objections, we
will lead off with Mr. Mead.

STATEMENT OF KENNETH M. MEAD, DIRECTOR, TRANSPOR-
TATION ISSUES, RESOURCES, COMMUNITY, AND ECONOMIC
DEVELOPMENT DIVISION, GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE

Mr. Mead. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. It is good to be before the
subcommittee again. I think the last time we spoke here, it was on
the financial health of the airline industry. Today, the brief re-

marks I would like to make focus on the health of Amtrak.
I might add that in a couple of months there will be presented

to the Senate from the House-proposed legislation for the National

Highwav System that could have a bearing on Amtrak. The law re-

quires there to be established and designated intermodal links from
the National Highway System to the key railroad stations. DOT
has not done that part yet, but I think it could be very germane
to the points you were raising.
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An overall perspective I would like to leave with the committee
is that Amtrak is at a crossroads. There are decisions that need to

be made that will affect this railroad's viability. The financial con-

dition of Amtrak has always been poor. In the last 3 years it has
deteriorated significantly.

I do not think this should come as a surprise, given the size of

the task Amtrak faces, the resources available and the difficult eco-

nomic and competitive environment in which it operates. What
may come as a surprise though is how much the railroad's capital
assets have deteriorated. It is true that Amtrak's revenues have
covered a greater portion of its operating expenses, but that really
needs to be put in perspective.
Amtrak has been reporting that its revenue-to-expense ratio has

been getting better in recent years, and is up to 80 percent now.
It is not really at 80 percent. It is really at about 66 percent. The
most notable reason why is that they exclude the cost of capital or

depreciation. We are concerned about that, because it masks a very
woeful capital condition.

To point out several indicators, the subsidy level over the last 8

years has moved from $660 million in 1987 to about $900 million
in 1994. This year, the President is proposing about $1 billion.

That is exclusive of the $90 million for Penn Station.

Notwithstanding the recent years, the subsidies have not been
sufficient to cover the gap between expenses and revenues.

Why is this?

We attribute it to three factors: the economic recession; competi-
tion by the airlines; and a the old, unattractive, and poorly main-
tained facilities and equipment that Amtrak has.

It is important to recognize all this has occurred in a climate
where Amtrak has been under great pressure to show progress.
Amtrak, for its part, requested less funding than it needed. And in

some years, as you were pointing out earlier, Mr. Chairman, the
administration requested several years of zero funding.
Another indicator—^you have a chart in front of you—is that Am-

trak has drawn down its working capital to a negative $105 mil-

lion.

If that condition does not improve, they will have difficulty meet-

ing their expenses, and they certainly will not be able to provide
quality rail service.

I do not want to leave an impression that Amtrak has been sit-

ting by, waiting for more money. They have engaged in what I

would characterize as a series of self-help initiatives. Their reve-

nues from activities other than intercity service are now at roughly
one-third of the revenues they take in. The big item there is con-

tract commuter rail service.

Commuter rail now accounts for roughly 17 percent of Amtrak's
revenues. And in fact, more people are riding commuter rail under
these contracts than are riding on the intercity component of their

service.

On the expense side I would like to make a couple of points. Am-
trak has lowered its expenses. They have done that by reducing
staff and deferring maintenance, and a series of other things. But
these will only go so far. Certain actions, like deferring mainte-
nance, will aggravate an already serious problem.
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I would like to transition now to highlight a series of challenges

that GAO sees facing Amtrak. One is the modernization of its fleet

and the acquisition of high-speed trains for the Northeast Corridor.

A second is the higher maintenance costs for its 1,900 passenger
cars.

1 J J • •

The Heritage cars, which are represented by a shaded portion m
the chart that you have in front of you, comprise about 43 percent
of Amtrak's fleet. And the passenger cars are, on average, about 40

years old. That older equipment costs more to maintain than newer

equipment, and about 40 percent of this fleet was overdue for over-

haul at the end of 1993. An overhaul costs about $300,000. A new
car costs about $2 million.

A third challenge is that Amtrak needs to fix its Beech Grove,

IN, repair facility where they repair all their trains outside the

Northeast Corridor. I have a picture I wanted to show you and
Senator Danforth that we took at this facility. One reason it needs

to be fixed is because trains are derailing as they enter this facility,

and the workers there spend a fair amount of their time trying to

put the trains back on the track before they can repair the trains.

We think it would be a good investment to fix this facility.

A fourth challenge Amtrak is going to face is negotiating new op-

erating agreements with the freight railroads. The freight railroads

own about 97 percent of the track over which Amtrak operates, and
Amtrak currently pays them about $80 million a year. A key nego-
tiation issue is going to be the compensation that goes to those rail-

roads.
Those pictures show, Mr. Chairman, the track leading into the

facility. The wavy track is supposed to be straight. When the trains

get on that wavy track, they derail. And we just think that it is

penny-wise, pound-foolish not to make an investment to fix that.

Senator ExoN. Well, Mr. Mead, let me interrupt you here for a

question, although your time is about up and we have got to move

along.
Mr. Mead. Sure.

Senator ExoN. The tracks are not owned by Amtrak, though;

they contract with the other railroads for that. Are you suggesting
that the other railroads, in some instances, are not keeping their

tracks in shape so that Amtrak can move over them safely?
Mr. Mead. Well, the track we are referring to in those pictures,

sir, deals with the track leading into the maintenance facility that

Amtrak owns.
Senator ExoN. Oh, inside. I see. This is switching inside.

Mr. Mead. Right. The track leads up to the maintenance build-

ing.
Senator ExoN. Well, looking at these pictures—and I do not

know whether these are operating tracks—I mean, here is a track

at which I am looking that looks like it has a gap of maybe a foot

or two of the rail. It just is not even there. That would almost auto-

matically lead to a derailment, would it not?

I mean, why has Amtrak not fixed that?

Mr. Mead. Because they do not have the money to fix it, or the

money has been tied up in other things. We thought that the pic-

ture would tell the story best here, and apparently it does.

Senator ExoN. It sure tells a story that is pretty scary.
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Mr. Mead. And there are other features of this facihty that are
incredible. For example, the paint shop has holes in the roof. So,
when it rains, they have to stop painting.

Inventory is stored outside in this facility. So, sometimes when
they get ready to install the inventory, it is already rusted.

I think Mr. Downs will verify this, but it will cost roughly $35
million to turn this into a fairly first-rate maintenance facility. It

is well worth it.

A final message I just would like to leave you with is that we
are doing a fairly comprehensive review of Amtrak. Congress has

very large expectations for Amtrak. Given the size of those expecta-
tions, it is important that Amtrak have at least the capital to carry
through with that expectation. And they have not had that type of

support in the past. Now, if you want a smaller system, that would
cost less money. But we probably cannot have it both ways.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Mead follows:]

Prepared Statement of Kenneth M. Mead

We appreciate the opportunity to testify at Amtrak's reauthorization hearing. As
you know, Amtrak was created in 1970 and charged with revitalizing intercity rail

passenger service. The rail equipment that Amtrak inherited from other railroads

was in a state of disrepair, and most travelers had abandoned rail for air and auto
travel. Today, Amtrak is at a crossroads, and we believe that important decisions

need to be made that will affect Amtrak in both the short and tne long run. The
Senate Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation and four other Com-
mittees asked us to comprehensivelv review Amtrak's

operations.
As agreed with

the Subcoinmittee, n statement today presents our preliminary findings on Am-
trak's financial condition and the near-term challenges facing tne corporation. We
will issue our final report later this year. Our overall points follow:

• Amtrak's financial condition has deteriorated over the past years. This should
not come as a surprise, given the size of the task Amtrak has faced, the limited re-

sources available, and the difficult economic and competitive environment in which
it operates. Recognizing Amtrak's need for federal support, the Congress has pro-
vided both capital and operating assistance. In tight budget times, however, this

support has not been adecruate to provide high-quality, nationwide service. More-
over, Amtrak has been under pressure since tne early 1980s to reduce its depend-
ence on federal operating support. Since that time, Amtrak's revenues have covered
a greater portion of its operating expenses. By 1993, Amtrak reported that its reve-

nues covered about 80 percent of its operations. This performance measure, how-

ever, can be misleading because it does not include all operating expenses. More-

over, this performance measure has masked a deteriorating financial condition and
serious capital needs.

• Several indicators show that Amtrak's financial condition has deteriorated in

recent years. Since 1990, Amtrak's federal subsidy has not covered the gap between

operating expenses and revenues. During this period, total operating deficits have
exceeded federal operating subsidies by $102 million in current

year
dollars ($110

million in 1994 dollars). This imbalance has occurred because Amtrak's revenues
have been lower than projected while its expenses have been higher than expected.
Furthermore, over the past 7 years, Amtrak has steadily reduced its working capital

by $217 million in current year dollars. In 1994 dollars, this amounts to a $252 mil-

lion reduction. If this deterioration continues, Amtrak may not be able to pay all

of its expenses and will not be able to provide quality nationwide service.
• Amtrak has dealt with the shortfall in passenger revenues by increasing other

revenues and cutting back planned expenses. On the revenue side, for example, Am-
trak has increased its commuter rail business and transport of U.S. mail. On the

expense side, since 1991 Amtrak has lowered planned expenses by $120 million (in

current year dollars) by reducing staff, maintenance, and service on some routes.

These self-help initiatives, however, will not solve Amtrak's financial problems be-
cause they involve relatively few dollars. In fact, certain actions, such as reducing
maintenance, will aggravate an already serious problem.

• Over the next few years, Amtrak will face difficult and costly challenges that
it must meet if it is to operate a viable nationwide network. These challenges in-

clude (1) maintaining its aging passenger cars; (2) modernizing the Beech Grove, In-
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diana, repair facility, which services all equipment used outside the Northeast Cor-

ridor, (3) modernizing its locomotive and passencer car fleet, acquiring high-speed

trains, and continuing rail improvements in the Northeast Corridor; (4) negotiating
by 1996, new operating agreements with the freight railroads, which own about 97

percent of the track over which Amtrak operates; and (5) negotiating labor issues

and work rules with Amtrak's union employees.
The proposed fiscal year 1995 authorization should help Amtrak address its grow-

ing operating deficit. However, it will not resolve the costly challenges facing Am-
trak m both the near and the longer term. If Amtrak is to continue nationwide oper-

ations at the present level, enhance service quality and reliability, and improve its

overall financial condition, it requires substantial operating and capital funding. In

European countries where competitive conditions are more conducive to rail travel,

intercity passenger service has required substantial public funding. In the United

States, only a few well-traveled routes may ever generate sufficient revenues to

cover operating costs. Amtrak and the federal and state governments must decide

whether Amtrak is to continue its
present course, expand into areas such as high-

speed rail service outside the Northeast Corridor, or limit its operations to those

routes where losses can be minimized. Under any scenario, federal and state sup-

port will need to be commensurate with the assigned task.

GOVERNMENT SUPPORT FOR PASSENGER RAIL

In 1970, the Congress created Amtrak to revitalize intercity passenger rail trans-

portation. Before that time, individual railroads provided both passenger and frei^t
rail service. Both passengers and the rail business suffered under this arrangement.

Passengers lacked smooth connections between railroads, and the rail industry was

losing money operating unprofitable passenger service. The combined losses of the

railroads operating during 1970 totaled more than $1.7 billion in today's dollars. In

comparison, Amtrak in 1993 received federal support totaling $891.5 million. In

1971, most railroads willingly gave up their passenger service and provided the per-

sonnel, equipment, and infrastructure that became Amtrak. Today, Amtrak operates
about 25,000 route miles (see app. I).

Recognizing the need for national passenger rail service, the Congress has pro-

vided significant funding for Amtrak since 1971. Amtrak receives federal funds

through an operating and capital grant, the Northeast Corridor Improvement
Project (NECIP) grant, and a mandatory payment by the Federal Railroad Adminis-

tration (FRA) to fund retirement and unemployment benefits (see fig. 11.2). In fiscal

year 1994, Amtrak will receive over $900 million in federal subsidies i (see app. III).

Op)erating and capital subsidies enable Amtrak to fund its operating deficits and

make capital purchases and improvements. The NECEP grant is for improvements—
such as oridge replacements, signal upgrades, station and yard repairs, and track

electrification—to the railway between Washington, D.C., and Boston. Finally, the

Federal Railroad Administration makes mandatory payments
on Amtrak's behalf to

the Railroad Retirement Trust Account and for railroad unemployment insurance.

amtrak's financial condition has DETERIORATED

Amtrak's financial condition has deteriorated in recent years. Since 1990, Am-
trak's federal subsidy has not covered the gap between operating expenses and reve-

nues because actual revenues have been lower than projected while expenses have

been higher than projected. At the same time, the federal government has faced a

very difficult budget environment.

Operating revenues have been lower than projected since 1991 because ridership

and yield have not been as high as expected. This situation has been the result of,

among other things, (1) the poor economy and recent recession; (2) increased price
and service competition by airlines; and (3) old, unattractive, and poorly maintained
facilities and equipment. In total, Amtrak overestimated its passenger revenues by
$440 million for 1991 through 1993 in current year dollars ($468 million in 1994

dollars). For the first 4 months of fiscal year 1994, passenger revenues are 6 percent
below actual revenues for the same period last year and total revenues are 3 percent
below projections for fiscal year 1994.

According to Amtrak officials, the corporation's optimistic revenue projections re-

sulted from underestimating the length and severity of the recent recession. Also,

lit is important to recognize that other transpwrtation modes also receive federal subsidies.

In some cases, the subsidies are larger than those to Amtrak—such as subsidies provided

through the Essential Air Services Program, which is larger per passenger mile, and to general
aviation users, which is larger per trip. Intercity bus service, on the other hand, receives much
less federal assistance than Amtrak.
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Amtrak was under increasing pressure to have a greater portion of its revenues
cover operating expenses. As a result, Amtrak requested substantially less funding
from the Congress thein it needed to cover these expenses. This funding shortfall,
in turn, has contributed to Amtrak's current financial condition. At the same time,
the former administration proposed much less funding for Amtrak. In addition, Am-
traK has incurred additional expenses, including start-up costs for new services,
such as extending the Sunset Limited route, and lor wage mcreases.

Although Amtrak undertook activities to bring its expenses in line with projected
revenues, its total operating deficits have exceeded federal operating subsidies by
$102 million since 1990 in current year dollars ($110 million in 1994 dollars). In

fiscal year 1993, Amtrak requested $58 million and received $45 million in addi-

tional grants. To cover the gap between its operating deficit and federal operating
subsidies, Amtrak has drawn aown its working capital from $113 million at the end
of fiscal year 1987 to a negative $105 million by the end of fiscal year 1993 (see

app.IV).2 In 1994 dollars, this represents a draw-down of $252 million.

If its financial condition continues to deteriorate, Amtrak wUl have more difficulty

covering future deficits and disasters-such as the effects of last year's flood in the
Midwest—without additional federal funds. Not only would Amtrak have to cut

routes, reduce the frequency of service, and cut amenities, but it would also be un-
able to restore services that were eliminated to deal with the recent operating defi-

cits.

IMPROVED OPERATING RATIO CAN BE MISLEADING

Over time, Amtrak has covered a greater portion of its operating expenses with
revenues. Amtrak reported that its revenues for fiscal year 1993 covered about 80

percent of its expenses (see fig. V.l). This revenue-to-expense ratio, however, has
masked Amtrak's deteriorating financial condition. In calculating this ratio, Amtrak
has excluded certain expenses, including (1) depreciation; (2) the mandatory retire-

ment payment; (3) various taxes paid to the federal or state governments; (4) user
tees assessed by the Federal Railroad Administration; (5) expenses relating to acci-

dent claims; (6) losses incurred in providing 403(b) service to the states 3; and (7)

disbursements for labor protection, which according to an Amtrak official, are ex-

cluded at the direction of the Congress. If these expenses, which totaled about $370
million for fiscal year 1993, had been included, the ratio would have been 66 per-
cent— 14 percentage points lower than reported by Amtrak. We believe all relevant

costs, both capital and operating, should De included in any performance measure-
ment. Becaus&Amtrak's ratio excludes certain relevant expenses, it does not reflect

the ability of the corporation's revenues to cover all costs oi operating Amtrak.*

RECENT ACTIYITIES BY AMTRAK HAVE HELPED IN THE SHORT TERM

Amtrak's eflbrts to generate additional revenue and reduce operating costs have

helped in the short term but will not be the answer to long-term financial problems.
From fiscal years 1991 through 1994, Amtrak cut or intends to cut planned operat-

ing expenses by $120 million (in current year dollars) by decreasing staff, marketing
activities, and maintenance. In addition, Amtrak improved its cash position by re-

ducing inventories, requiring advance payments from contractors, and stretching out

payments on bills.

Amtrak has also increased revenues from commuter services, mail and baggage
express, real estate development efforts, and other activities. Revenues from these

activities have grown from $378 million in 1990 to $460 million in 1993 in current

year dollars and now account for 33 jsercent of Amtrak's revenues. Appendix VI

compares the gfrowth in passenger and other revenues since fiscal year 1987.

Revenues from commuter rail operations represent Amtrak's second largest source

of operating revenue. In fiscal year 1993, they accounted for $245 million, or 17.5

percent of Amtrak's toted operating revenues. Amtrak provides commuter services

2 Working capital is the difFerence between current assets and current liabilities. As such, it

is an indicator of a firm's ability to pay current liabilities from current assets.
3 Under section 403(b) of the Rail Passenger Service Act, Amtrak may initiate new service that

is financially supported, in part, by a non-Amtrak source. Known as "-lOSCb) service," this service

may be requestea by a state, group of states, any regional or local agency, or any other person
with adequate financial backing.

< Performance ratios seldom tell the full story. For example, emphasis on improving the ratio

could actually cause Amtrak to take actions that would adversely affect operations. As discussed
in appendix V, Amtrak could actually increase its total operating losses but still show improve-
ments in its revenue-to-expense ratio. The true test of whether new business is beneficial to Am-
trak is whether the additional business contributes more to revenues than expenses over both
the short and the long term.
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under contracts with regional transit agencies operating in the Boston, Massachu-
setts; metropolitan Washington, D.C.; Los Angeles, California; and New Haven,
Connecticut, areas. During years when the number of Amtrak's intercity passengers
remained steady or declined, the number of commuter passengers carried by Am-
trak has steadily increased. By 1993, Amtrak was carrying 29.3 million commuters,
as compared with 22.1 million intercity riders. Three of Amtreik's seven commuter
contracts, which accounted for about 84 percent of the fiscal year 1993 total com-
muter passengers, will be up for renewal in 1995. Whether Amtrak is able to retain

the present level of revenue from its commuter rail operations will depend upon its

ability to retain its current contracts, and any increases in revenue will depend
upon its ability to win additional contracts.

AMTRAK FACES INCREASED CHALLENGES OVER THE NEXT FEW YEARS

In the next few years, Amtrak will face difficult and costly challenges that it must
meet if it is to operate a viable intercity network. These challenges include the need
to (1) maintain its passenger cars and locomotives; (2) modernize the Beech Grove,
Indiana, overhaul facility, which services all equipment used outside the Northeast

Corridor; (3) modernize its locomotive and passenger car fleet, acquire high-speed
trains, and continue rail improvements in the Northeast Corridor; (4) renegotiate by
1996 its operating agreements with the freight railroads; and (5) renegotiate labor

compensation and work rules with the various unions representing Amtrak's em-
ployees.

As Amtrak's Fleet Ages, It Will Be More Costly to Operate and Maintain

Amtrak inherited much of its fleet of passenger and baggage cars from other rail-

roads when it was formed. These "Heritage" cars are, on average 34 years old (pas-
senger cars alone are, on average, 40 years old) and comprise about 43 percent of
Amtrak's 1,959-car fleet (see app. VII). The cars and their components are not

standardized, and Amtrak must often manufacture parts to repair tnem—a very ex-

pensive requirement. Since it began operating its own equipment in 1976, Amtrak
has maintained its cars through a program oi periodic, preventive maintenance. In

1979, Amtrak established a policy of performing heavy overhauls on its cars every
3 to 4

years.
These overhauls (during which a car is stripped bare and is completely

rebuilt) can cost about $300,000 for each car. In comparison, a new car costs about
$2 million. Except for 20 Superliners that have been delivered since July 1993, aU
cars require heavy overhauls.
To cope with its deteriorating financial ondition, Amtrak cut back on mainte-

nance, and starting in 1989 it oegan falling behind in overhauling its passenger
cars. The overhaul backlog grew to nearly 40 percent of the fleet by the end of fiscal

year 1993. At the same time, mandates were imposed on Amtrak to (1) replace re-

frigeration units in 168 food service cars to ensure food safety; (2) install by October
1996 retention-type toilets on 544 passenger cars, at a cost of $27,500 to $95,000
per car, and (3) fumigate cars more frequently for rodent control. Funds for these

projects had to come irom the Amtrak capital subsidy or from already stretched op-
erating funds.
Amtrak's Chief Mechanical Officer recognized that the relatively few overhauled

passenger cars were in
pristine

condition while a significant number, which were
awaiting overhaul, were looking shabby and breaking down with increasing regular-
ity. To address this situation, Amtrak adopted a new "progressive" maintenance and
overhaul program In 1993. Under this program, all cars will be inspected and will

receive a limited overhaul each year. Basic safety components, such as brakes and
wheel sets, will be serviced annually, while other components and furnishings will

be replaced only
as necessary. Every third year, the overhaul will be more com-

prehensive. Under the new program, however, no cars will be upgraded to the condi-
tion resulting from the previous heavy overhaul procedures, but many more are ex-

pected to be maintained in better condition than cars now awaiting overhaul.
The progressive program places a much greater burden on AmtraK's overhaul fa-

cilities, exceeding the plants' current capabilities. For example, Amtrak's largest
overhaul facility at Beech Grove, Indiana, overhauled 117 cars and 50 diesel loco-

motives in fiscal
year 1993. Beech Grove will now be responsible for overhauling 527

cars annually .5 However, Beech Grove officials stated that the facility has the capac-

8 Beech Grove will be responsible for 1-year overhauls on 350 Horizon, Superliner, and
Viewliner cars and for traditional overhauls on 177 Heritage care. The 788 Heritage cars, which
are operated outside Amtrak's Northeast Corridor, are Beech Grove's responsibility but will not
be maintained under the progressive program. They will continue to receive traditional over-
hauls until a decision is made to either retire the cars or place them in the progressive program.
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ity to handle only 241 cars per year (or 1 per work day) —less than half the annual

requirement. A similar situation exists at the Bear, Delaware, facility. Bear will be

responsible for overhauling 629 cars each year. In fiscal year 1994, however, Bear
received fiinding to overhaul only

about 200 cars.s Amtrak officials said that Bear
must increase its workforce by about 90 people and operate three shifts 7 days per
week to overhaul the 629 cars. Bear will need to Increase its production from three
cars per week to three cars per day to meets its goal. If the new program is to suc-

ceed, greater resources and efficiencies will clearly be needed.

Beech Grove Maintenance Facility Needs Renovation and Modernization

Poor conditions at Beech Grove have reduced the plant's ability to overhaul and
maintain cars. Much of the on-site rail track was installed in the early 1900s and
has deteriorated, resulting in frequent derailments. In fiscal year 1993, 37
derailments resulted in the loss of an estimated 76 production shifts—about 4 per-
cent of the total available production time. Engineers estimated in 1992 that reha-

bilitating Beech Grove's track would cost $2.6 million. The conditions at other parts
of the facility also interrupt or delay work; for example, leaking roofs force shut-
downs in the paint shop whenever it rains. The nearly 100-year-oTd facility also was
not designed for production line overhauls of both locomotives and cars. According
to Amtrak's Chief Mechanical Officer, changes to Beech Grove's infrastructure
would improve the facility's efficiency and productivity.

In 1990, Beech Grove engineers prepared a five-phase modernization plan to in-

crease efficiency as well as upgrade plant conditions. Improvements costing about
$12 billion have already

been initiated. The remaining improvements, estimated to

cost about $35 million, have not been funded.
Our observations at the Bear facility gave us another perspective on the gains in

efficiency and productivity that Amtrax might achieve by renovating the Beech
Grove facility. Bear is a relatively new plant, built in 1979 for constructing special-
ized freight cars. Amtrak purchased the facility in 1985. It can currently handle 17
cars on three

production
tracks at a time, and it operates more efficiently as a pro-

duction line than other Amtrak facilities. Cars are brought in at one end of the

plant and move through a logical series of steps until they are released, completely
overhauled, at the other end. Tasks have been defined at each step along the track,
and the parts necessary for these tasks are generally stored nearby. This concept
is not currently possible at Beech Grove, where cars must be moved from building
to building during the overhaul process, traveling around or through the intervening
locomotive shop. The cars traverse the entire Beech Grove complex, moving over old

and deteriorated tracks. Derailments occur frequently—interrupting the woric flow

and contributing to Beech Grove's inefficiency. The Bear facility shows that this lack
of efficiency can be overcome and the rewards in productivity can be significant.

Future Federal Capital Subsidies Have Already Been Committed to Purchase New
Equipment

Amtrak already commits a sizable portion of its federal
capital subsidy to pay for

previous purchases, mandated equipment modifications, and capital overhauls. As
a result, Amtrak may have much less funding available for new purchases and cap-
ital improvements than the Congress may realize. From fiscal years 1991 to 1993,
Amtrak made commitments to purchase 245 Superliner and Viewliner cars and 72
new locomotives. This equipment will enhance Amtrak's revenue-generating capac-
ity and will be much easier to repair and overhaul than the so-called "Heritage"
equipment that Amtrak inherited from its predecessors. Unlike the Heritage cars,
for which replacement parts have to be specially manufactured, the new cars have
standardizeci parts ana modular components to allow for easier replacement. As
these cars bepn to replace Heritage cars—as Amtrak intends, although it has made
no firm decisions yet about retiring the Heritage fleet—the need for manufacturing
parts to supply the Heritage overhauls should diminish. Amtrak would then have
more resources available to overhaul more cars. Amtrak has agreed to pay $924 mil-

lion for both the cars and locomotives. Between 1994 and 2017, projected interest

expense will amount to at least another $765 million.

Amtrak Is Developing High-Speed Rail

Amtrak believes that it can increase its ridership by offering a high-quality travel

alternative that is time- and price-competitive
witn other modes. To that end, Am-

trak has been upgrading the Northeast Corridor, which traverses the nation's most

"Under the pirogressive program, Bear will perform 1-year and 3-year overhauls on all active

Amfleet I and II cars—a total annual responsibility of 629 cars. In fiscal year 1994, however,
Bear received funding for heavy overhauls on 43 cars and for 1-year or 3-year overhauls on 148
care.
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densely populated and heavily traveled region. Since 1976, federal appropriations
for this project have totaled $3.1 billion (in current year dollars), allowing
Metroliner trains to reach 125-mph service between Washington and New York and
continue with improvements to permit 150-mph speeds and 3-hour trip times be-

tween New York and Boston around the turn of the century. Amtrak has estimated
that it will need about $800 million to complete the project.

However, FRA believes that, in addition to the remaining $800 million (in current

year dollars) estimated by Amtrak, additional funds will be needed to sustain high-

speed operations between New York and Boston. FRA's draft master plan for high-

speed rail service in the Boston-New York corridor states that, in the coming dec-

ades, about $1 billion (in constant 1993 dollars) will be required to rehabilitate or

replace aging bridges, tunnels, or other key facilities. The master plan also states

that an additional $582 million (in constant 1993 dollars) will be needed to expand
capacity to accommodate anticipated growth in commuter and freight traffic around
the turn of the century .'^

Amtrak agrees that after completing its formal Northeast Corridor Improvement
Project towards the end of the century, continued investment will be required—on
the order of $100 million to $200 million per year—to rehabilitate and maintain the

infrastructure and allow for growth. However, Amtrak also believes that some of the

projected costs should be paid by the commuter and freight operators or by the

right-of-way owners.®
The immediate appropriations decision concerns Amtrak's $270 million request for

its Northeast Corridor Improvement Project. Included is $54.3 million for
high-speed

trains, which represents tne second installment towards the estimated $500 million

total cost to purchase 26 high-speed trains for the corridor. In fiscal
year 1994, Am-

trak allocated $51.6 million of its appropriation toward high-speed trains. These
trains comprise a critical component of Amtrak's overall plans for the Northeast
Corridor and capitalize on the significant federal investment in the corridor since

1976. The federal government needs to determine whether Amtrak should finance

all or part of the remaining cost. To the extent that Amtrak finances the procure-
ment, interest expenses will increase the required federal operating subsidy.
The traveling public has responded well to high-speed rail between Washington

and New York. Since the late 1970s, annual ridership between these cities has in-

creased from 600,000 to 1.6 million, capturing about 45 percent of the air/rail mar-
ket. Amtrak expects similar results on the New York-to-Boston segment by the year
2010—a considerable improvement over the 15-percent share of the air/rail market
that Amtrak currently holds on this segment. Taken as a whole, the Northeast Cor-
ridor recovers more of Amtrak's expenses than any other routes in Amtrak's system.
However, the vision for the New York-to-Boston segment hinges on two major con-

siderations. First, capacity and coordination need to be ensured, since Amtrak's

plans call for more tnan doubling the number of trains per day along many seg-
ments of the route, while commuter and freight operations that share the route also

expect growth. FRA points out in its draft that if 3-hour service is to be reliably

maintained, increased capacity will be required to avoid adversely afTecting future

freirfit and commuter operations. FRA also states that increasing the coordination

of plans and schedules among Amtrak, the freight and commuter operators, and the

rignt-of-way owners will be important to avoid delays.

Second, projected ridership must materialize. The plan for increased ridership be-

tween New York and Boston assumes that, annually,
1.4 million airline passengers

will switch to high-speed rail between New York and Boston and between intermedi-

ate city pairs. A key variable underlying this assumption is the extent to which air-

lines will reduce their fares to retain passengers. Amtrak could respond with lower

fares, but fare reductions could adversely affect Amtrak's recovery of costs on the

New York-toBoston route.

To encourage the development of high-speed rail outside the Northeast Corridor,
the Congress is considering a proposed HighSpeed Rail Development Act. This act

would authorize about $1 billion to develop high-speed rail corridors, which the ad-

ministration envisioned allocating over 5 years. However, to date, the administra-
tion's appropriation requests have been modest—$140 million for fiscal year 1994
and $37.1 million for fiscal year 1995. FRA views the $1 billion as seed money to

be used by the states, rather than by FRA or Amtrak, to develop highspeed rail sys-
tems. States would be required, at a minimum, to match federal funds.

'Additionally, the administration's fiscal year 1995 budget request includes a $90 million

grant to Amtrak to redevelop intercity and commuter station facilities in New York. FRA plans
to include this project in its final report.

^Several segments of the right-of-way between New York and Boston, totaling about 95 miles,
are owned by entities other than Amtrak.
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In November 1993, we recommended that because of the hi^ costs involved, any
funds appropriated for high-speed rail be strategically focused on a small number
of meritorious projects.* If these funds were spread over the dozen or so proposed

high-speed rail projects, the $1 billion would quickly be exhausted before any project

reached completion. Even if the $1 billion were spread over as few as five projects,

each would receive just $200 million—a small portion of the $2 bilUon cost of up-

grading a single 200-mile corridor to provide 125-mph service. To complete such a

project, $1.8 billion in combined state and private sector funding would be required.
State planning officials and private investment analysts we spoke with were gen-

erally not optimistic that the states and the private sector could provide such fund-

ing.

Contracts With Freight Railroads and Labor Unions Will Expire Over the Next 2
Years

Amtrak depends heavily on freight railroads in operating its passenger trains.

Freight railroads own about 97 percent of the track over which Amtrak operates,
and they provide essential services, such as dispatching trains, making emergency

repairs to Amtrak trains, and maintaining stations. Some freight railroads also pro-

vide police and communications services and pay injury claims for Amtrak. When
Amtrak was formed, it entered into 25-year agreements with freight railroads to

compensate them for the incremental cost of providing Amtrak with these services.

Under these agreements, Amtrak has paid freight railroads an average of about $80
million annually for the last 5 years. These agreements expire on April 30, 1996.

Freight railroad ofTicials told us that compensation and liability are two key is-

sues that will be negotiated when Amtrak's operating agreements with freight rail-

roads expire. Freight railroads do not believe that they are adequately compensated
for their services and may ask to change the methodology used to calculate costs.

They may also seek higher payments from Amtrak for using their facilities and

equipment—payments that more closely reflect commercial rates and consider the

opportunity cost of property being used by Amtrak. For example, Amtrak pays as

little as $1 per year to lease some stations owned by one freight railroad. Freight
railroads are also concerned about their liability in settling high-cost claims from

passenger train accidents occurring on their tracks and may seek to reduce their

risk exposure and/or increase the amount of risk assumed by Amtrak.
In addition, Amtrak will be negotiating new agreements with 14 labor unions be-

tween 1994 and 1996. About 90 percent of Amtrak's approximately 25,520 employ-
ees are union members. Since labor costs represent a large portion—about 54

percentof Amtrak's operating costs, these negotiations could lead to substantial

changes in future operating costs.

CONCLUSIONS

The proposed fiscal year 1995 authorization should help Amtrak address its grow-

ing operating deficit. However, it will not resolve the costly challenges facing Am-
trak in both the near and the longer term. For Amtrak to continue nationwide oper-

ations at the present level, enhance service quality and reliability, and improve its

overall financial condition, it requires substantial operating and capital funding. In

European countries where competitive conditions are more conducive to rail travel,

intercity passenger service has required substantial public funding. In the United

States, only a few well-traveled routes may ever generate sufficient revenues to

cover operating costs. Amtrak and the federal and state governments must decide

whether Amtrak is to continue its present course, expand into areas such as high-

speed rail service outside the Northeast Corridor, or limit its operations to those

routes where losses can be minimized. Under any scenario, federal and state sup-

port will need to be commensurate with the assigned task. We will report later this

year on Amtrak's longer-term challenges.
Mr. Chairman, this concludes our testimony. We would be happy to respond to

any questions that you or Members of the Subcommittee may have.

»Hih-Speed Ground Transportation: Issues AfTecting Development in the United States (GAO/
RCED-94-29, Nov. 17, 1993).
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APPENDIX 1—AMTRAK'S SYSTEM ROUTE MILES, FISCAL YEARS 1972-73

78-264 0-94-2



30

APPENDIX II—AMTRAK'S OPERATING REVENUES, FEDERAL FXINDING, AND OPERATING
EXPENSES FOR FISCAL YEAR 1993

FIGURE II. i: AMTRAK'S OPERATING REVENUES FOR FISCAL YEAR 1993—DOLLARS IN

MILLIONS

Commuter Services ($245.5)

Other ($189.4)

Passenger Related Services

($968.1)

Source: GAO analysis of Amtrak data.



31

FIGURE n.2: AMTRAK'S FEDERAL FUNDING FOR FISCAL YEAR 1993—DOLLARS IN MILLIONS

Mandatory Payment ($146.0)

Operating Grant ($351 .0)

Capital Grant ($190.0)

NECIP ($204.1)

Note: The operating grant includes the original appropriation of $331 million plus
a supplemental appropriation of $20 million and the capital grant includes the origi-

nal appropriation of $165 million plus a supplemental appropriation of $25 million.

Source: GAO analysis of Amtrak data.
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APPENDIX III—AMTRAK'S FEDERAL FUNDING, FISCAL YEARS 1987-94

Notes:
1. Capital grants for fiscal years 1987 through 1989 are estimated.
2. Mandatory pavments made to the Railroad Retirement Trust Account and

for railroad unemployment benefits for fiscal years 1987 through 1990 are esti-

mated.
3. AH amounts are in current year dollars.

APPENDIX rv—AMTRAK'S WORKING CAPITAL SURPLUS/DEFICIT FOR FISCALYEARS 1987-93

DoUar* In UllllofM

120 113 112
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Source: GAO analysis of Amtrak data.

APPENDIX V—AMTRAK'S REVENUE-TO-EXPENSE RATIO

FIGURE V.i: AMTRAK'S REVENUE-TO-EXPENSE RATIO, FISCAL YEARS 1982-93

Fi»cal Yaar

^— Ratio ExchKJing Certain Expenses

—— Rano Usino All Expenses

Notes:
1. The revenue-to-expense ratio as calculated by Amtrak excludes expenses

for depreciation, labor protection payments, federal and state taxes, use fees to

the Federal Railroad Administration, and losses on state 403(b) service.

2. The revenue-to-expense ratios as calculated by Amtrak for fiscal years
1991 to 1993 exclude the mandatory payment to the Federal Railroad Adminis-
tration for the Railroad Retirement Trust Account and the Railroad Unemploy-
ment Insurance Account.

3. The revenue-to-expense ratio as calculated by Amtrak for fiscal year 1993
excludes $10 million in expenses accrued for the recent accident in Saraland,
Alabama.

Source: GAO analysis of Amtrak data.
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APPENDIX VI—AMTRAK'S PASSENGER AND OTHER REVENUES, FISCAL YEARS 1987-93

Dci\an In Mllllont

1000

1(67 19BB 1BB8 1990 1991

Fiieal YMr
1992 1993

I -\ P«s£«ng«r R»v»nu»s

Note: Amounts are in current year dollars.

Source: GAO analysis of Amtrak data.

APPENDIX VII—PROFILE OF AMTRAK'S CAR FLEET

Baggag*/Au1ocani«r (24 4 YearsT

2.0%
Tu>t>oCoKti(ig.OYMn)

AmflMt I (18 1 Yaart)

7.6%
AniflMi II (12.0 Yarn)

1.2%
CtpNolinar (27.0 Yaare)

5.3%
Hori2on (5 Veal's)

Suparlner (13 1 Yaars)

Heritage Passenger (40 3 Years)

Notes:
1. Heritage cars are shaded.
2. Average age is noted in parentheses.
3. Capitoliners are no longer actively used by Amtrak.
4. This chart excludes 2 Viewliner cars.

Source: GAO analysis of Amtrak data.

Senator Exon. Thank you, Mr. Mead. Mr. Downs.
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STATEMENT OF THOMAS M. DOWNS, PRESIDENT AND CHAIR-
MAN OF THE BOARD, NATIONAL RAILROAD PASSENGER
CORPORATION
Mr. Downs. Mr. Chairman, Senator Danforth, it is a pleasure to

be here this morning on my first appearance before this committee.

And before I begin, I want to thank you for your stalwart defense

of Amtrak over the years. There are a handful of people who have

been responsible for seeing that Amtrak was still alive, even

though at times it seemed like it was on life support. The oppor-

tunity to fix this situation and make this a national passenger rail-

road that Americans can be proud is due in part to your ability to

keep it alive through some very tough years.
While there are a number of difficulties at Amtrak, I am commit-

ted to refocus the railroad down to passenger service: I am commit-

ted to three things: the customer, the customer, the customer. My
staff will tell you that I am fixated on doing what the customer

needs, going where the customer wants to go, when they want to

go, how they want to go. But we frankly had a bad year.
This may be the worst year that Amtrak has had in decades, or

maybe in its existence. Maybe it is appropriate that I started on

December 7. [Laughter.]

AMTRAK RIDERSHIP—(MILLIONS)

OCT NOV DEC JAN FEB MAR APR MAY JUN JUL AUG SEP OCT NOV DEC
92 93

Mr. Downs. This chart shows not just the blizzard and not just

flooding and derailments, but it shows a cumulative impact. On the

lefthand side of the chart are the budget projections for ridership
and revenue. The red is the fact that we were always above that

in terms of ridership and revenue. We were above budget. We were

doing better than anticipated.
Then the problems started—the blizzard, the flooding, the

derailments, the winter from hell. Since the start of this, we have

been consistently under our ridership and revenue projections.
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It was a bad, tough year. And add to that, we are fighting with
bad equipment and airfares that are—in many cases—unbeHev-
able. I just saw an ad that shows that on a special you can fly from
BWI to Chicago for $42. We cannot sell a railroad car seat for that
and come close to breaking even. But that is the new air market.

I do not know what the airfare is, Senator, from, say, Chicago
to St. Louis or Chicago to Kansas City, but I would guess that the
airfares are probably similar. This is the deregulated aviation envi-
ronment in which we are right now pricing our product.

E^CENTIVE PAYMENTS—(DOLLARS IN MILLIONS)

30.6

FISCAL YEARS

94
Bun

Mr. Downs. We have had other problems in addition to the prob-
lems with our own equipment and the winter from hell. We have
had on-time performance problems from our commercial railroads.

We operate over 26,000 miles of track in the United States. We
own about 300 miles of it between Washington and Boston. On the
remainder of track we depend on railroads like the Burlington
Northern, the Union Pacific, and the Santa Fe to deliver our trains.

Incentive payments are what we pay contract railroads for on-
time delivery. For fiscal year 1992 you can see that we were paying
about $30 million to the railroads for incentive payments. This year
our estimate is $22 million. That is the lowest since 1990. Perform-
ance on some of the railroads is frankly, abominable.

I was listening to the Senators from North Dakota and from
Texas and from Montana talk about the value that this train serv-

ice provides to their rural constituencies. We depend on those

freight railroads to deliver us there. And in some cases I have told

the presidents of those railroads publicly that they are destroying
our service by not being able to deliver our trains on time.
Our on-time performance, for instance, on the Burlington North-

ern is atrocious. It is 52 percent at times. On the Empire Builder,
we run 4 or 5 hours late sometimes, annulling train after train be-
cause we cannot get the trains through on their trackage. This is

killing off our customer base.
We have on our board, by statute, a representative of the Gov-

ernors of the United States. Currently the Governor on the Amtrak
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board is Governor Thompson of Wisconsin. He has been talking to

me about the problems and the complaints that he is getting from
his constituents in Wisconsin about the on-time performance of our

trains.

We cannot dispatch through freight trains. In a number of cases,

r£iilroads have let their track conditions deteriorate. They have
more business that uses their tracks than we do. They cut too far

back about single tracking and now are trying to build some of

their capacity back; they think we just get in the way of some of

their business. This issue is particularly tough because it is coming
to a head for us in 2 years with expiration of all of the 25-year

agreements that we have with the railroads. Our ability to run on

time is going to be an issue.

I want to be a partner with those railroads. We are willing to pay
for the kind of service that we want. Unfortunately, we are not

even able to pay them the money that we have in our budget for

on-time performance.
In addition to being undercapitalized, we have had a series of

wrecks. It turns out that we self-insure a lot of our equipment be-

cause the cost of insurance for all of our equipment is prohibitive.

Now, in cases like the barge accident in Alabama, the locomotive

was 3 weeks old. It cost about $3 million. We lost a pair of loco-

motives. We lost passenger cars and baggage cars there.

In a number of cases, our equipment is so old it is fully depre-
ciated—it has no book value. So, the insurance companies pay us

nothing back and we are out those cars.

These wrecks are wrecking our system's equipment availability.

We need about $37 million this year to just replace wrecked and

damaged equipment. We have not got that; we are asking for it.

That item was not in the administration's bill, and it is one of the

reasons for the difference in the capital costs.

In addition, as Ken pointed out, we have some facilities that are

brutal in terms of the ability to maintain. If you remember, one-

half of our fleet is over 45 years old. That means it is older than

dirt, in terms of railcars standards. The average life expectancy of

a decent rail passenger car should be about 20 years. We are run-

ning 45 to 50 in some cases.

This photograph shows where we maintain some of that equip-
ment. This is called the Sunnyside Yard on Long Island. It is called

a "y^rd" because there are not very many facilities there.

The crews in the wintertime maintain this stuff this way out in

the cold. This is how running maintenance is done on Amtrak pas-

senger service equipment in Sunnyside.
Chicago is the same way. When it was minus 68 degrees wind

chill at the Chicago yards this winter and we were trying to push
the Empire Builder back out to get the service on the road, those

guys could only work an hour out, and then had to come back in

to thaw out. They were doing locomotive work outside.

Old locomotives, old equipment, and inadequate maintenance fa-

cilities are what is destrojdng the railroad in the face of intense

airline competition.
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amtrak's fleet aged rapidly in the last decade

88 89

FISCAL YEAR

LOCOMOTIVES PASSENGER CARS

Mr. Downs. This chart shows the aging of our fleet. The blue is

passenger cars and the black is locomotives. The chart shows you
what has happened. That is 1984, 1985, 1986, 1987, 1988, 1989,
1990. We are just getting older. And the older we get, the higher
the operating cost.

On some of our Heritage car equipment, we probably have to pay
three times what an average maintenance cost should be, because

parts have to be handmade, or equipment that fails en route to the
maintenance facility.
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OVERHAL COSTS PER UNIT—FY 1994 BUDGET—(IN THOUSANDS)

Mr. Downs. This chart shows comparative cost per seat for over-

haul and repair. The bar on the right is the Heritage car, our larg-
est car fleet. The chart shows you how much it costs to maintain

cars, both per seat and per unit, comparing the different kinds of

equipment. We have maybe 200 million a year dollars' worth of eco-

nomic drag created in the Corporation by ancient equipment and
ancient maintenance facilities.

Most of our maintenance facilities, by the way, were built in

1903, 1906. They were for steam, coal-fired locomotives.
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AMTRAK COMMUTER REVENUE—FY 1986-FY 1995

280.2
264.5

246.4

155.1

137.1

108.7

FY86 FY87 FY88 FY89 FY90 FY91 FY92 FY93 FY94 FY95

Mr. Downs. There is good news. The Northeast Corridor Project,
for example. As the Administrator has mentioned, this is under-

way. I have a tremendous amount of optimism about that, and
what completion of that project can do for our bottom line.

High-speed train set acquisition is underway. As the Adminis-
trator mentioned, other new equipment is coming on line—Super-
liners, Viewliners, and new locomotives. These will be helpful in

selling service, as Ken mentioned.
Commuter services are our fastest growing part of our revenues.

This chart shows you where commuter revenues are going over
time.

There is one more issue that I want to hit on, because it is also

something that Senator Danforth and I have talked about. We have
a number of facilities that I call "Amshacks." I would consider Kan-
sas City to be an "Amshack" facility. We also have two trailers in

St. Louis, where one of the prettier, gorgeous, turn-of-the-century
rail stations is now a kind of shopping office complex. Train pas-
sengers get off and walk into a trailer.

And I understand why that happens in a lot of places.
In other places, Mr. Chairman, like Omaha and Lincoln, where

they simply walk away from the facilities.

If there is a magic about rail travel—rail passenger service—^it

is that people expect a different kind of service. Even if a train has
got first-class new equipment on it, if you kick passengers off of a
train in the middle of the night in a broken-down abandoned sta-

tion or at a trailer, that is not magic.
The United States and the railroads built some of the finest rail

stations in the world. Union Station in Washington, DC, is prob-
ably among the best examples of what first-class rail stations can
look like. As part of our business, we have to strike partnerships
with States like Missouri about investing in those stations.
The year we opened Union Station in Washington, DC, our rail

passenger ridership went up 20 percent. Ridership at that station
has stayed up and has even grown. So, an investment in that sta-

tion was an investment in Amtrak's future ridership.
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People do not like looking for a train station. I know how hard

it is to get to our Kansas City "Amshack." It is not what customers

expect. It does not add any value to the community.
One of our futures, I think, is striking better partnerships with

States and communities about the value added to those commu-
nities by the availability of American passenger rail transportation.

I have been struck by getting letters—aggressive letters—from

members of this committee about stations. Rugby and Devil's Lake,
in North Dakota, and stations in Montana—I hear about what
those rural communities get from Amtrak. Often, what they get
from Amtrak is the only public transportation service available to

them. Because, in a lot of cases, they are not served by the inter-

city buslines any more, and they are not served by commercial air-

lines. I think we have to kind of keep reemphasizing the fact that

a lot of rural America depends on Amtrak.
We have to recognize that Amtrak brings value to other places

around the country besides New York, Washington, and Boston.

We are out there every day providing a service that people need

and value.

I want to provide the equipment. I want to provide the capital.

I want to be a partner.
But we are at the edge, as Ken said. We are at the ragged edge

of the future of the Corporation. We are the point where we are

paying the price for decapitalizing the Corporation.
We are selling a service—my marketing staff hates to hear me

to say this—we are selling a service we cannot deliver. We are sell-

ing magic, quality performance, on-time performance, and it is not

there. We need to get back the magic. That is why I want to be

partners in places like Kansas City, with the rail station. I want
to be partners with better equipment, as well.

The Senator knows that I have a certain nostalgia for the Kansas

City station. It is where I took my first train trip. It is where I

worked throwing bags, at the REA facility behind it when I was
much younger.

I know what that station meant to the life of Kansas City. I

would love for Amtrak to be back in there.

But new counters, handicapped accessibility, and so on costs

some money. The request that I want to make is this: Do not force

us to make the choice between our rolling stock versus stations. It

is like asking, "Do you want your mother, or do you want your
wife?"

We have to have the rolling stock. And I want to be a partner
in the capital reinvestment part of stations.

So, Senator, you know I am with you on the Kansas City station.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Downs follows:]

Prepared Statement of Thomas M. Downs

My name is Thomas M. Downs. I am President and Chairman of the Board of

the National Railroad Passenger Corporation, better known as Amtrak. 1 am ex-

tremely pleased to appear today to discuss reauthorization of federal financial as-

sistance for Amtrak and for the Northeast Corridor Improvement Project. I also

would like to discuss a number of important legislative proposals that could improve
Amtrak's ability to operate its system, as well as lay out for the Subcommittee my
vision for Amtrak in the coming years and the steps that I believe must be taken

to achieve that vision.
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This is my first appearance before the Subcommittee as Amtrak's new President.

As I have watched Amtrak over the years, I have always recognized the significant
role that this Subcommittee has played in preserving a national rail passenger sys-
tem and in enabling Amtrak to survive and grow in an increasingly difficult federal

budget environment. In my three short months as Amtrak's President, however, I

have come to appreciate far more profoundly the full scope of this special relation-

ship. I want to pledge to the Subcommittee today to do everything within my power
to continue and even strengthen this relationship and to ensure the most honest,

open and credible communications possible. By authorizing and appropriating funds
for Amtrak, Congress has expressed its confidence that Amtrak will provide the na-

tion with the highest quality, most costeffective rail passenger service possible. As
President of Amtrak, my top priority will be to ensure that this confidence is fully

justified. Amtrak is America's railroad, and as such, the American people should ex-

pect nothing less from us.

Amtrak already has provided the Subcommittee with its 1993 Annual Report,
which describes Amtrak's financial performance and other achievements last year,
and the FY 1995 Legislative Report, which discusses a number of statutory changes
that would reduce our cost of doing business, help enable Amtrak to provide better

service, and address other critical issues. I very much hope that the Subcommittee
will include some of these proposals in the reauthorization bill this year.

ACHIEVING amtrak's ENORMOUS POTENTIAL

Mr. Chairman, interest in expanded rail passenger service—from new state-sup-

ported service between Boston and Portland, Maine to growing commuter rail oppor-
tunities to future high speed rail corridors—has never been greater. As a result,

Amtrak can and should have an extremely bright future. Adequately capitalized,
and with a zealous adherence to meeting the needs of its customers, I envision an
Amtrak with the potential to play an enormous role in the nation's future transpor-
tation system. This includes:

• High-speed Rail: Amtrak is the natural leader for the nation's high-speed rail

system. It provides the only existing high-speed rail service and is the only company
in the nation actively building both high-speed rail infrastructure and equipment.
Amtrak has the experience and the incentive to direct the development of high-

speed rail on other rail corridors. Moreover, existing statutory provisions of the Kail

Passenger Service Act regarding access to and payment for use of rail lines, as well

as an equipment maintenance infrastructure and an established agreement-covered
work force, may well make Amtrak the only cost-effective approach for implement-
ing high-speed rail elsewhere in the country.

• Contract Commuter Rail Operations: Amtrak has become the nation's leader in

the provision of commuter rail service under contract with local or regional authori-

ties. Operations in California (Los Angeles and San Francisco), Massachusetts, Con-

necticut, Maryland and Virginia not only demonstrate our growing experience in the

f)rovision

of local commuter service, but contribute positively to Amtrak's bottom
ine and hence reduce Amtrak's need for federal operating support. Indeed, in FY
1995, Amtrak will carry over 30 million commuter passengers and will earn over
12 percent of its revenue from these sources. Amtrak has the opportunity to play
a major role in the expansion of commuter rail service in a growing number of

urban areas nation wide.
• Intercity Service: The national focus on high-speed rail development has tended

to obscure much of what Amtrak does: operate long-distance and corridor trains that

provide an essential public transportation alternative. Indeed, two-thirds of Am-
trak's revenues are derived from non-Northeast Corridor operations. Long-distance
trains are costly to operate—they require considerable equipment and staffing

—but

they provide vital transportation links to regions of the country and to rural areas

that literally have no other form of public transportation.

Many cost-effective opportunities still exist for new long-distance and corridor

trains, particularly
where financially supported by states under Section 403(b) of

the Rail Passenger Service Act. Service between Boston and Portland, Maine, and
between Seattle and Vancouver, as well as additional service on California routes—
the San Diegan, San Joaquin, and the Capitol—and in Wisconsin and North Caro-

lina, could be operating within the next two years if Amtrak is able to provide its

share of costs. (Jther potential opportunities exist as well.

To achieve this vision, two fiindamental changes must take place. First, there

must be a far more realistic balance between the level of service Congress directs

Amtrak to provide and the amount of capital invested in Amtrak to
provide

that
service. Second, there must be a change in both Amtrak's corporate culture and in



43

the way Congress evaluates Amtrak's performance to ensure that the customer—
service quality

—is the overriding focus of our corporate mission.

A CURRENT REPORT CARD: SACRIFICING QUALITY TO SURVIVE

Amtrak provides some of the best rail passenger service in the world. Many of
our long-distance routes rival any worldwide for scenic beauty and for the comfort
of the accommodations. Amtrak is

providing
a critical transportation service for mil-

lions of passengers in many corridors. In some rural areas of the country Amtrak
is the only form of public transportation. In many areas—between Washington and
Boston, in the Chicago hub and in southern and northern California—Amtrak trains
continue to grow in ridership as other travel alternatives become increasingly con-

gested. Auto Train is a genuinely unique and extremely popular service that pro-
vides an attractive alternative for interstate highway travelers.

In its two decades, Amtrak has entirely reversed the decline of rail passenger
service in this

country and demonstrated over and over again the enormous role
that rail service can play in the national transportation system. Nonetheless, never-

ending pressure on reducing operating costs, and capital investment at a fraction
of depreciation, has put Amtrak's very ability to operate at risk.

Operating budget: Too often in the past—and this past year was no exception—
the needs of Amtrak's customers and the quality of Amtrak's service have been sac-
rificed to address "short-term" financial difficulties and to protect the revenue-to-
cost ratio. For example, in FY 1991, when it became clear that revenues would fall

short of budget, Amtrak was forced to reduce its managerial work force by ten per-
cent and institute a management pay freeze, as well as impose an across-the-board

budget reduction. Continued weakness in the national economy and in the travel
sector led to additional on-board and station staffing reductions, elimination and re-
duction in some train services, deferral of critically important equipment mainte-
nance and overhauls (resulting in furloughs), and decreased advertising—all service-

defeating moves. Unfortunately, this situation is not yet improving.
Moreover, in an effort to live within the operating budget, Amtrak has had to cap-

italize some of its maintenance work; e.g., by shifting some equipment overhaul
costs ($67 million in FY 1994) from the operating to the capital budget. This prac-
tice is akin to eating your seed com—^using scarce capital dollars to maintain, rath-
er than replace, worn out assets—and undermines our ability to invest in our fu-

ture.

Unfortunately, while these steps have enabled the railroad to survive and even
grow, the "short-term" financial difiiculties never seem to disappear; rather, they be-
come the baseline for the next year's tight budget. We have never been able to ob-
tain the additional revenues necessary to fully address Amtrak's depreciating plant
and equipment or operating budget shortfalls.

The constant struggle to reduce operating costs has resulted in a general deterio-
ration in the quality of Amtrak service. For a growing number of passengers, the
Amtrak experience is not as positive as it should be. Often the trains, equipment
and onboard crews perform superbly. However, there are times when the trains are
late, not as well maintained as they should be, or staffed by an on-board employee
who feels overworked and may come across as rude or cross.

My fear is that this is the precise formula that 30 years ago led to the rapid de-
cline and near demise of rail passenger service in this country. If Amtrak follows
this path for the remainder of this decade, it may be reasonable to question whether
a national rail passenger system can survive into the next century. In today's com-
petitive transportation environment, undermining the quality of service in order to

improve the bottom line is counterproductive and ultimately destructive.

Capital Investment: Amtrak finds itself at a critical crossroad: we can be as
much—or as little—as the nation wants from us. Amtrak cannot, however, be both.
Amtrak's equipment and facilities are depreciating at the rate of $200 million per
year; since 1985, capital investment has averaged about $140 million. Thus, over
the last decade, depreciation has exceeded investment by almost $6(K) million. Am-
trak lacks a sufficient number of locomotives to provide reliable, on-time service.
The Heritage Fleet cars are so old that Amtrak often must manufacture replace-
ment parts itself or cannibalize other cars for spare parts. The Beech Grove equip-
ment maintenance facility was built over 85 years ago and despite significant mod-
ernization efforts, can

hardly be called state-of-the-art.

Importantly, because we have not been able to order a sufiicient number of new
Viewliner sleeping cars to replace Heritage sleepers that release human wastes di-

rectly to the right-of-way, Amtrsik may not have enough new sleepers to discontinue
the use of Heritage sleeper cars on numerous eastern long-distance trains by Octo-
ber 1996.
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Mr. Chairman, your Subcommittee has worked extremely hard to authorize addi-
tional capital to Amtrak to acquire new passenger equipment and to address our

highest priority capital needs. Your efforts have helped make possible the acquisi-
tion of new equipment, some plant modernization, and Amtrak s ability to overhaul
its locomotives and passenger cars. Forty-four of the 54 new locomotives ordered in

1991 have been delivered and the first of the 195 Superliners ordered in 1991 and
1993 are now arriving. This new equipment wUl have a significant positive impact.
We applaud these efibrts and recognize the difficult choices you had to make to pro-
vide this capital investment.

Nonetheless, Amtrak is still essentially "Tiand-aiding" the railroad—using scarce

capital resources to address years of deferred maintenance and to fund the capital

Erograms
without which we could not operate a $2.5 bUlion passenger railroad. This

as left little with which to directly mnd the acquisition of new equipment and
forced Amtrak to privately finance much of its recent equipment acquisitions.

Unfor-

tunately, recent locomotive and Viewliner purchases represent only the beginning
of a long-term equipment acquisition program requirea to replace the aging loco-

motive fleet and all remaining Heritage cars. As the Subcommittee is aware, financ-

ing equipment eases short-term capital funding needs, but ultimately must be re-

paid from Amtrak's operating and capital budgets.
Mr. Chairman, while Amtrak has to expend resources for temporary fixes, rail-

roads in other countries operate on the basis of well-planned, long-term investment

programs. In order to provide some persjjective I would like to take a moment to

describe some current activities and future plans of rail passenger service in Eu-
rope.

First, it is important to understand that the economic recession that has ad-

versely affected Amtrak's revenues has also increased operating losses on other na-
tional systems. Despite these economic conditions rail systems in Europe are push-
ing ahead with major investments to expand their systems.

France, while faced with an expected $1.36 billion loss for 1993 (compared to a
$500 million loss in 1992) plans a total of nearly $25 billion in rail investments in
the 1990's (this figure does not include funds bieing spent on metro and light rail

lines in Paris and the provincial cities). Examples of investments included in this
total are:

• $5.3 billion in mainline infrastructure investments on TGV bnes
• $1.1 billion in other infrastructure investments
• $6.8 billion in investments for rolling stock.

In 1992 the German InterCity Express (ICE) fleet covered 9.7 million train miles
as compared to 3.7 million in 1991. Currently, 60 ICE trainsets operate on the sys-
tem. Germany plans to invest over $70 billion on its mainlines in the 1990's. Exam-
ples of investments included in this total are:

• $28.8 billion in mainline infrastructure upgrades
• $18.5 billion in other mainline upgrades
• $8.2 billion in equipment
• $14.7 billion in other infrastructure upgrades
Other prominent investments demonstrate the role passenger rail is expected to

play in Europe's future. One such investment is the $11 billion English Channel
tunnel (CJhunnel) connecting England and France. Another is the $100 billion plan
that various European countries are working on to connect their highspeed oper-
ations into a 19,000 mile network.

Specific funding levels aside, the message is clear; rail passenger service must
have adequate capital resources if it is to operate effectively and efficiently in meet-

ing the needs of its customers.
The discussion of Amtrak's scarce capital resources can lead to only one conclu-

sion: federal capital and operating assistance over the past decade, while significant,
has not been sufficient to support the quantity or quality of service the American
people expect from Amtrak. This is undermining revenues and prohibiting us from

initiating new intercity service or, absent additional operating support, even to par-
ticipate in major new state 403(b) services or high-speed programs.
Amtrak has always operated on the hope that a dedicated capital funding

source—a rail passenger trust fund—would be established to provide the investment
in equipment and plant necessary to meet the growing demand for existing and
high-speed service. Unfortunately, in the absence of such a dedicated funding
source, addressing Amtrak's capital needs will remain extremely difficult.

According to the results of a recent survey conducted by Bruskin/Goldring, a sig-
nificant majority of the American public

—64 percent of train and non-train travel-
lers—would support the

concept of setting aside one penny of the gas tax to fund
Amtrak. Because of the difTiculty in involving a multitude of congressional commit-
tees with such a proposal, Amtrak has this year recommended a much more modest
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approach that could nonetheless help enhance our ability to
privately

finance equip-
ment acquisitions and improve long-term capital planning. We currently must use
some $9.5 million per year of our operating grant to pay federal fuel taxes and other
federal user fees. These taxes are not deposited into the Highway Trust Fund, but
rather are simply given back to the Treasury. Amtrak has proposed that this Sub-
committee estaDlish a capital account through the authorization bill in a way that
would allow these funds to be deposited ana used for equipment acquisition. Ulti-

mately, other funds—such as damages recovered from accidents or
depreciation

costs paid by states for 403(b) service or direct capital appropriations—could be allo-

cated to this account.
The availability of an annual, dependable source of funds to help pay for new

equipment would lessen the risk perceived by private financial markets and thereby
enhance Amtrak's ability to finance the equipment. The uncertainty over how much
will actually be appropriated for equipment each vear prevents Amtrak from utiliz-

ing the type of contract authority that exists in other Federal Trust Fund Accounts.
The certamty that a

specific
level of funding will be available allows for better fi-

nancial planning and leveraging these funds more efficiently in the out years. In
fact this concept would revolutionize—and, indeed, for the first time facilitate—gen-
uine long-term capital planning for us. We strongly believe this could be an impor-
tant element in stabilizing our eouipment acquisition program by providing some
assurance of continuity. We would like very much to work with tne Subcommittee
to include a provision of this nature in the Amtrak authorization bill.

CHANGING amtrak's CORPORATE CULTURE

Capital investment alone will not drive Amtrak's future. I firmly believe that Am-
trak's future role in the national transportation system will depend fundamentally
on its success at meeting the expectations and needs of its customers—the pas-
sengers that ride the trains and the federal, state and local agencies and officials

with whom we work to operate and improve the railroad. As Amtrak's new Presi-

dent, I intend to make our ability to focus on the needs and expectations of the cus-
tomer to improve the quality of service the fundamental yardstick by which I will

measure performance.
Despite some of the most hard-working, dedicated and experienced employees I

have ever had the privilege of working with, years of bare-bone budgeting have re-

sulted in a corporate culture at Amtrak that stresses, above all, survival. Decisions

relating to eouipment maintenance, staffing, and quality of service have been made
with the goal of staying financially afloat until the next year. The impact on cus-

tomers, while very much on Amtrak's mind, often has taken second place to preser-
vation of the very system itself.

Clearly, however, if you lose the customer, then there is little reason to worry
about the bottom line—because ultimately there will not be one. Indeed, meeting
the needs and expectations of the customer is the formula for business success, re-

gardless of whether you operate a hardware store or a national railroad. Beginning
in 1991, Amtrak President W. Graham Claytor and his staff began the arduous but
critical task of changing the corporation's culture to one focused on meeting the
needs of the customer. The corporation has made an irreversible commitment to an
effort of Continuous Quality Improvement that requires the involvement of all em-
ployees of the railroad and applies to all corporate activities.

I have been extremely impressed with the level of commitment to this program
by Amtrak senior management and the extent to which employees throughout the

corporation desire and are willingly to undertake change. I recently spent two days
at a special Amtrak leadership conference with Amtrak's top 135 managers. I can

report that these employees are enormously committed to changing the corporation's
focus and recognize that this change is essential if Amtrak is to survive. Corporate
culture does not change easily, particularly in an industry as established and tradi-

tional as railroading. However, cased on what I have seen already, I am very con-
fident that Amtrak can make this change and, in so doing, permanently alter the
nature of intercity transportation in this country.

FY 1995 AUTHORIZATION REQUEST

The national economic recession had a more far-reaching impact on Amtrak than
we had

projected.
Amtrak was required to seek a supplemental appropriation of

funds in FY 1993 to help offset shortfall in corporate revenues. The supplemental
funding was on top of very significant cuts in service quality, advertising and

equip-
ment maintenance that cannot be permitted to remain in place without seriously

eroding Amtrak's ability to market its product. Indeed, Amtrak is at the point of

losing passengers just as the nation is oeginning the long process of returning to
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economic health. Continued air fare wars (and the apparent willingness of the air-

lines to lose enomnous amounts of money—some $12 billion over the last four years),

poor weather, and epic floods and earthquakes combined to undermine Amtrak's

ability to achieve even modest revenue gains.
In addition, Amtrak continues to feel the impact of three disasters late last year:

the tragic Sunset Limited accident near Mobile, Alabama, and twoat-grade crossing
accidents with commercial vehicles. While none of these accidents were in any way
the fault of Amtrak, public reaction (as demonstrated through ticket sales) has been

negative and is only now improving.
While Amtrak is still covering a record 80 percent of costs with revenues, our

progress at reducing Amtrak's need for federal operating support has at least tem-

porarily stopped. Indeed, I do not believe it will be possible to further reduce our

operating losses at a time when the airlines are so willing to hemorrhage their bot-

tom line through fare wars. Finally Amtrak's ability to compete for travelers in

some markets has been somewhat impacted by issues that have gone unresolved
with federal agencies (Customs and Immigration and Naturalization Service at bor-

der crossings, and General Services Administration in the government travel mar-
ket). Amtrdc is working actively with those agencies and the Administration to ad-

dress these concerns.

Operating Grant Request: Amtrak is requesting an authorization of $430 million

in federal operating support for FY 1995. This funding level is based on revenues
of $1.5 billion and funded expenses of $1.9 billion. The increase is required to cover:

• inflation, which will be significantly higher for Amtrak than the general econ-

omy due to previously agreed-upon labor wage increases and energy costs;
• the recall of 105 equipment maintenance employees at our Beech Grove, Indi-

ana, overhaul facility, wnich is necessary to resume the normal equipment overhaul

program curtailed last year;
• restoration of on-board train stafling levels reduced last

year;
• resumption of Amtrak's normal advertising program, whose buying power has

declined by nearly twenty five percent since FY 1991;
• shifting back to the operating budget some of the cost of equipment overhauls

that recentfy have been funded from the capital budget.
Restoration of these cuts is an essential first step towards protecting our revenue
and ridership base, particularly with the improving economy, and enhancing the

quality of the service Amtrak is providing. Shifting overhaul costs back to the oper-
ating budget will enable Amtrak to maximize the investment of its capital fiinding.

I must emphasize to the Subcommittee that funding at the Administration's pro-

posed FY 1995 level of $380 million would not be sufficient to restore the level of

quality necessary to generate increased revenues. For example:
• Tne number of passengers registering negative comments about the condition

of passenger equipment and the responsiveness of on-board employees rose signifi-

cantly last year following the reduction of on-board staffing and equipment mainte-
nance.

• The reliability of Amtrak's equipment fleet continues to be a problem, particu-

larly with the reduction last year in overhauls of cars that already are over 40 years
old. We have tried to keep locomotive maintenance on its normal cycle, but even this

has been difficult. Equipment failures and on-time performance all worsened last

year.
• Amtrak's inability to increase its advertising budget (and the need to actually

reduce it last year) has contributed significantly to a decrease in average trip length
(fewer long-distance passengers), lower

yield,
loss of market share in key corridors,

and an inability by Amtrak to benefit from responses to fare changes by competi-
tors. In 1988, 38.1 percent of surveyed travelers were aware of Amtrak and the rail

passenger service alternative. This has dropped 15 percent as advertising has de-

creased. First-time Amtrak travelers have declined even more—some 35 percent
since 1988.

I fear that if these developments are permitted to continue through FY 1995, the

quality of Amtrak's service will continue to decline. This will result in reduced reve-

nues and an adverse change in the perception of Amtrak by the American people.
I encourage the Subcommittee to consider authorizing Amtrak's operating grant at

the requested level.

State Supported Service Grant: Section 403(b) of the Rail Passenger Service Act
allows states to share in the costs of operating rail passenger service. Rail passenger
service requested by a state provides another transportation mode for its residents
and visitors and also enhances the local transportation infrastructure, helps reduce
traffic congestion, assists in meeting air quality standards and stimulates economic

development.
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The current statute calls for 403 (b) costs to be shared between Amtrak and the

states on at least a short-term avoidable loss basis. Amtrak's FY 1995 grant request
of a separate authorization of $8 million for the 403(b) program was determined for

the most part on this basis. For state services, these costs equate to Amtrak's cur-

rent year incremental loss and do not include long-term costs such as ecpipment
repair and major overhauls that may be incurred over the life of the service. As a

result, Amtrak's request assumes that the long-term costs would continue to be ab-

sorbed by Amtrak's base grant. If the statute is rewritten tdong the lines of the Ad-
ministration's proposal reauiring that long-term costs are used as the base, then the

federal contribution woula be approximately $17 million. We are in the process of

determining the impact of using the long-term formula proposed in the Administra-

tion's request and will provide the Subcommittee with results of the analysis as

soon as it is complete. For existing 403(b) states, the impact of the Administration's

proposal in FY 1995 would be $3.1 million above current costs. In subsequent years,
it will cost the participating states an additional $10.6 million annually.
Amtrak has woriced closely with the Federal Railroad Administration and many

of the states that have an interest in 403(b) service. In fact, Amtrak hosted a meet-

ing last month with the states to discuss their 403(b) concerns as well as the Ad-
ministration's proposal for state-supported service. As a result of that meeting, I be-

lieve the various parties have moved closer to a common ground on 403 (b)l and
we are hopeful that the Congress will address some of these changes. It is clear to

me that the states strongly support a stand-alone program that will keep Amtrak
as a financial partner with them. The Administration has shown some flexibility to-

wards the states and Amtrak, and I am confident that we can get a consensus

among the interested parties. The 403(b) partnership is a highly successful way to

leverage limited funding for rail passenger service in a way that minimizes the cost

to both the federal government and the states.

Capital Grant: Amtrak is seeking an authorization of $337 million in federal cap-
ital support. This represents a substantial increase from the level appropriated for

FY 1994 but is essential to fund the capital programs necessary to operate the exist-

ing system, to acquire additional passenger equipment, and to meet federal legal re-

quirements (relating to waste disposal, food handling, the environment, and acces-

sibility).

Included in the capital grant request is a one-time contribution of $37 million that

would be used to repair or replace wreck-damaged equipment—cars and locomotives

damaged in the recent Alabama accident and in at-grade crossing accidents over the

last year. Amtrak expects to ultimately recover damages for this equipment in pend-
ing litigation, but repairing the equipment now would ease equipment shortages and

permit us to generate important revenues while awaiting completion of the litiga-

tion.

Administration Request: Amtrak is extremely appreciative for the high level of

funding included in the President's Budget for Amtrak. This represents a dramatic
turn-around from the budgets of the last decade, and we have worked closely with
the Department of Transportation and the Office of Management and Budget to co-

ordinate our funding reauests. I would note that the level of federal operating sup-

port included in the Buaget—$380 million—reflects the approximate estimates pro-
vided by Amtrak to the Administration last fall. Since that time, however, Amtrak
has further reduced its revenue estimate, based on continued weakness in the travel

sector, as well as reevaluated other cost issues.

I am very sensitive to the fact that the first budget I am submitting to Congress
seeks a substantial increase in federal support for Amtrak. Unfortunately, I do not

see how Amtrak can meet its mandate to provide a quality national rail passenger
service without the increases we have proposed. I want to emphasize that Amtrak
will continue to focus on reducing its dependence on federal operating support. We
are strongly committed to this goal, and I believe we can get there through provid-

ing a quality service that will generate increased revenues that will outpace in-

creased costs. I have every expectation that our operating needs will begin a decline

with completion of the New York-Boston improvements and as new Superliners and
Viewliners come on line. In the short term, however, we risk serious and far-reach-

ing damage to Amtrak's revenue and ridership base if quality of service issues are

not immediately addressed.
Northeast Corridor Improvement Project: This Subcommittee has playes an enor-

mous and essential role in progressing the upgrade of the Northeast Corridor Im-

grovement
Project (NECIP), including the improvements between New York and

oston to reduce travel time to under three hours. Amtrak is grateful to the Sub-
committee for its support. The Northeast Corridor is the nation's only operational

high-speed rail corridor and serves the needs of over 100 million commuter rail and
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nearly 11 million intercity passengers. It is a national asset of immense importance
to transportation and air quality in the Northeast.

Congress has appropriated nearly half of the funding required to implement Am-
trak's program of infrastructure improvements and high-speed trainset acquisition
that are necessary to implement three-hour service between New York and Boston.

Significant track and signal work already has been completed and design work for

many of the future improvements—including electrification, bridge work and facili-

ties—is well underway. Amtrak expects to start construction of^the electrification

system this fall, assuming timely completion by the Federal Railroad Administra-
tion of the Final Environmental Impact Statement (FEIS) and issuance of applicable
state permits. This would permit all-electric service between Boston and Washing-
ton beginning in 1998.

Amtrak is requesting an authorization of $270 million for NECIP for FY 1995.
This includes $185 million to fiind infrastructure work between New York and Bos-
ton and to apply toward the acquisition of the hi^-speed trainsets. It also includes

$85 milUon for critical projects south of New Yoric, including upgrading of the elec-

tric traction system and New York tunnel life safety improvements.
Amtrak is extremely excited about the on-going New York-Boston project, which

will provide significant regional transportation, environmental and economic bene-
fits. Importantly, the project is also serving as the national pilot for the incremental

upgrade of other existing rail corridors to reduce travel time. The technologies that
Amtrak is developing for this project

—from state-of-the-art electrification and signal

systems to high-speed crossovers to high-speed trainsets—will be directly applicable
to other high-speed rail corridor projects and will set the standard in this country,
and perhaps others, for many years to come.
Amtrak also expects to award a contract for the acquisition of 26 high-speed

trainsets this summer. Amtrak has pre-qualified six consortia/joint ventures that
have demonstrated an ability to complete this complex procurement and is working
with them and outside experts to finalize the trainset specifications. Amtrak is seek-

ing to meiximize the American content in the trainsets, which are subject to Buy-
America requirements. The procurement, which is expected to cost approximately
$450-$500 million, will establish an American high-speed rail trainset manufactur-

ing capability
with significant economic development benefits and could lead to a

substantial domestic and foreign maricet in high-speed trainsets. Two advance ver-

sions of the trainsets are expected in early 1997 for testing. The remaining 24
trainsets will then go into production, with the final trainset arriving in 1999. Am-
trak intends to phase in faster and more frequent service as the trainsets begin ar-

riving in 1997.
Given the state-of-the-art technologies and systems that will be incorporated into

the new trainsets, Amtrak believes that a new overhaul facility built specifically for

the trainsets will be required. We do not believe that we can effectively or costef

ficiently overhaul equipment of this complexity in our existing facilities. Amtrak will

be looking to the manufacturer of the trainsets to help develop a blueprint for the
new overhaul facility. Amtrak then hopes to work with the states along the North-
east Corridor to identify a site and non-Amtrak resources to build the facility, which
would generate over 100 jobs. It is possible that Amtrak may pursue a turnkey,

fiower-by-the-hour
approach for equipment maintenance. In this case, the overhaul

acility could be built and owned by the supplier of the equipment and manned by
Amtrak employees.

Finally, although no funding is included in Amtrak's grant request to develop the
J.A. Farley Post Office in New York into Amtrak's new passenger station, elTorts

are underway to pursue federal, state and private funding to move this project for-

ward.
Recently,

the Administration included $90 million in its FY 1995 Budget for

the project. Conversion of the Farley building into a magnificent railroad station

would be the cornerstone of Amtrak's two decade effort to revitalize the nation's rail

passenger system and would provide enormous benefit not only to Amtrak, but to

the other users—New Jersey Transit and the Long Island Rail Road—of Penn Sta-
tion as well. There is no question that the proposal outlined in the President's budg-
et on the James A. Farley Building would be a significant improvement over the
current condition and add to the revenues we expect to ^nerate from improved
service on the Northeast Corridor. In fact, the costs identified for this project are

only marginally greater than the capital needs we have identified for improvements
to the existing station which could have a slower spend out. My only

concern about
this project is that I am aware of the difficult budget constraints facing this Sub-
committee and I cannot afford to pay for the Farley building project out of capital
that otherwise would be available for Amtrak equipment, facilities, right-of-way and
other important capital projects.
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LEGISLATIVE ISSUES

Amtrak's FY 1995 Legislative Report describes a number of legislative proposals
that would benefit Amtrak. I already have discussed in this testimony the use of

fiayments
by Amtrak to the federal government to help fund equipment acquisitions,

t is important to enrphasize two other issues as well.

Permitting for NECIP Improvements: Amtrak risks potential litigations and likely

delays in initiating construction of the New Haven-Boston electrification system in

the absence of a statutory clarification that improvements undertaken as part of the

Northeast Corridor Improvement Project are subject only to those permits and other

authorizations otherwise required oi federal agencies. Under the Railroad Revital-

ization and Regulatory Reform Act of 1976 (4-R Act), the Secretary of Transpor-
tation was charged with implementation of the NECIP program of improvements.
As such, only federal permits (and state permits required under federal law) were

required to undertake work; state and local permits and approvals are not required
for federal projects. In 1985, the responsibility for implementing NECIP was trans-

ferred to Amtrak. While this transfer was not intended to subject the project to local

permitting requirements, some localities and project opponents are arguing that

AmtrsJc must obtain permits from the 43 separate municipalities through which the

Northeast Corridor rail line runs between New Haven and Boston.

Amtrak has proposed a statutory clarification that would resolve this issue and
avoid likely litigation and delays. Identical language was passed by the Senate last

year in the FY 1994 transportation appropriations bill, but deleted in conference due
to concerns from this Subcommittee that such a provision should more appropriately
be part of an authorizing bill. Enactment of this provision is critical and I urge the

Subcommittee to include it in its reauthorizing legislation.

Operations Over Other Rail Lines: Until 1971, railroads were required, as common
carriers, to continue providing passenger service until relieved oi the obligation by
the Interstate Commerce Commission (ICC). Thus, even though many passenger
routes were losing money, the railroads could not discontinue service without an
ICC finding that discontinuance of service was not inconsistent with the public in-

terest. This changed with the establishment of Amtrak, which took over this com-
mon carrier obligation from those railroads that wished to terminate their passenger
service and were willing to make certain financial contributions to Amtrak.

However, Congress recognized that Amtrak would be attempting the potentially
difficult task of providing rail passenger service over a national rail system largely
owned and operated by other railroads that no longer had a financial stake in pro-

viding passenger service at all. To ensure the preservation of rail passenger service

over tracks owned by railroads. Congress enacted section 402(a) of the Rail Pas-

senger Service Act. This critical provision statutorily established Amtrak's right to

operate over any rail line in the nation in return for the payment of the incremental

cost—the extra or out-of-pocket cost, including additional maintenance, employees
to dispatch trains, and station services—of providing that service. The overriding

principle behind section 402(a) is to make a railroad whole for operation of pas-

senger service over its tracks and to encourage the railroad to give a high priority
to passenger trains through incentive awards for superior on-time performance.
Thus, while a railroad over which Amtrak operates has the ability to make a signifi-

cant profit from Amtrak if it provides superior on- time performance.
Section 402(a) has had a dramatic impact on Amtrak's ability to provide qruality

rail passenger service over a national system largely owned by other railroads. On
the basis of section 402(a), Amtrak was able to negotiate agreements with the rail-

roads regarding charges, incentives, liability and various other terms. These agree-
ments expire in 1996.

The standard established by section 402(a) has had three important results:

• far better on-time performance for Amtrak's trains than would have been pos-
sible without incentives;

• substantial payments to the railroads over which Amtrak is operating. During
FY 1993, for example, Amtrak paid some $80 million to other railroads, which in-

cluded $22 million in on-time performance incentives;
• reasonable limits on the cost of providing rail passenger service. Since the fed-

eral government pays a portion of Amtrak's operating expenses, the incremental

cost standard prevents railroads from profiting at the taxpayers' expense except to

the extent of incentives for high quality service. This is only fair, since the establish-

ment of Amtrak relieved the railroads from the obligation they otherwise would
have to provide passenger rail service.

With these agreements set to expire in just two years, some of these freight rail-

roads already are making recommendations for changes to section 402(a) that would

require Amtrak to pay significantly more than currently required and remove incen-
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lives that enable Amtrak to provide reliable, on-time service. These changes would
have a disastrous impact not only on existing Amtrak service, but make too costly
the expansion of high-speed rail from the Northeast Corridor to other potential
hirfi-speed rail corridors across the country.

Congress made clear through enactment of section 402(a) that additional pay-
ments to the railroads should only be on the basis of improved on-time performance.
As the nation looks increasingly to rail passenger service as a means of addressing
transportation and air quality concerns, continuation of this policy is more impor-
tant tnan ever.

CONCLUSION

Amtrak and the nation face some critical decisions regarding the future course of
rail passenger service in this country. For Amtrak, we have begun an essential and
necessary change in corporate culture to make the needs of our customers para-
mount. I firmly believe that we cannot succeed as a business without this change.
Moreover, a customer focus can help provide us the tools we need to significantly

expand revenues and ridership in the coming years. At the same time, however, the
nation must decide whether it will support the capital investment required to meet
the existing and future needs of hi^-quality passenger service or whether the Am-
trak system must be modified in order to live within the funding levels that Con-

gress reasonably believes it can provide.
As Amtrak's new President, I look forward to a partnership with the Congress as

we attempt to address these critical challenges and chart Amtrak's future.

Senatx)r Danforth [presiding]. We appreciate that. Mr. Leonard.

STATEMENT OF SCOTT LEONARD, ASSISTANT DIRECTOR,
NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF RAILROAD PASSENGERS

Mr. Leonard. Thank you, Mr. Danforth. I want to thank you and
the chairman for the opportunity to come here to testify today. As
the users of Amtrak services, we appreciate everything this com-
mittee has done, which is a considerable amount, to make sure that
we still have an intercity passenger rail system today.
Just a few points from our written statement. For several years,

NARP has been talking about the dangers of capital starvation and
the pitfalls of cost cutting, which was primarily meant to improve
the operating cost recovery ratio.

Therefore, we welcome the open discussion that we have had
from Mr. Mead and Mr. Downs on this topic in the past few hear-

ings that we have attended this year. But we are alarmed at some
talk that we have heard suggesting that Amtrak, if it cannot live

within its means today, it ought to be smaller tomorrow.
The rail passengers feel that Amtrak is already too small. We

have already been through several rounds of service cuts in Am-
trak's history. Amtrak is already unable to serve many potential
customers on existing routes, and in some places where there is no
service at all.

To single out Amtrak for reduction because of the budget deficit

while not looking at transportation as a whole would be a bad way
to make transportation policy, in our opinion. That is why we ap-

plaud the administration's efforts to include passenger rail in its

intermodal National Transportation System efforts.

Having said that, regarding S. 2002 and its Amtrak funding au-

thorization levels, the administration has stated its support for

world-class passenger service, and we applaud that, too. But we be-

lieve that the levels of funding proposed by Amtrak will be nec-

essary to begin to achieve that goal.
One point on the 403(b) section in S. 2002—we applaud the cre-

ation of a separate line for operation of 403(b) services just as was
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done 2 years ago. We understand the administration's reason for

converting the State share from short-term avoidable costs to long-

term avoidable costs. However, we are afraid that it could greatly
increase the payments that some States make, and it could have
the effect of killing some current services or inhibiting the creation

of some new ones.

There should also be a separate section for capital for State-sup-

ported services. For example, Wisconsin has approved funding of 66

percent of the capital costs for new service to Madison and Green

Bay, but is unprepared to pay 100 percent of the capital costs if

Amtrak cannot contribute the other one-third. Since so many high-

way projects require only a 20-percent State match, we think Wis-

consin has done a pretty good job at 66 percent and there should

be some way to accommodate them.
On Mr. Downs' proposal for a passenger trust fund, we whole-

heartedly endorse this as we did the gas tax penny idea a couple
of years ago. We endorse their idea to have Federal fuel taxes go
into a passenger rail capital trust fund.

One common criticism that we heard 2 years ago with the Swift

proposal was that Amtrak users would not be paying into that

trust fund. But in this case, this tax is paid by Amtrak users and
so it should benefit Amtrak users in some way.
One other area of concern to us not addressed in this bill is an

item from the Senate passed reauthorization bill 2 years ago, a po-

sition on the Amtrak board of directors specifically to represent the

interests of the consumer. We hope that this can be revisited and
included again.

It is true that Amtrak, as it has been funded today, is not provid-

ing a quality service in a consistent way. I travel quite a bit and
I almost always have a pleasant trip. Some people say I have a

charmed existence. But I hear a lot about other people's trips by
letter and by personal conversation. They range from the trulv

wonderful to being so bad I wonder how I would ever stand sucn

an experience if it happened to me.
I have heard Mr. Downs' message over the past few months of

concern over service quality, and I am very optimistic that he is

going to do a lot of good in this area.

The complaints that I hear fall into three categories. The first is

that too many Amtrak personnel are still surly and unprofessional,
and this I know is a concern to Mr. Downs. Second is equipment
that breaks down and equipment in stations that are in bad condi-

tion which Mr. Downs also touched on, and which capital funding
should help address.

A third problem is delays, many of which are caused on host rail-

roads and which seems to be a growing problem. There is very lit-

tle information available to quantify these problems and follow

trends. Most of the information that I get is anecdotal and there-

fore somewhat haphazard.
NARP, the National Association of Railroad Passengers, is the

Erocess
of designing a trip report form for distribution to our mem-

ers. We would cofiect these forms and have a volunteer tabulate

them. This process would not be completely scientific or random,
but it would allow us to follow service quality trends better than
we are able to do now. We would then share that information with
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whoever has an interest in it and make whatever recommendations
seem appropriate.
And since we talked so much about stations this morning, I want

to let everybody know that we have had a related project all winter

long. We identified communities in different parts of the country
that have historic train stations that either have Amtrak service

now or could have them with some investment. We informed them
that there is a section of ISTEA that allows transportation en-
hancement funds to be used on historic train stations, and tried to

encourage them to take advantage of that avenue of funding to im-

prove the train service in their own home towns.
With that I will close, and I thank you for all your attention and

will try to answer any questions you may have for me.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Leonard follows:]

Prepared Statement of Scott Leonard

The National Association of Railroad Passengers is grateful for the leadership role

this committee has played in the development and improvement of intercity rail

passenger service in the U.S. Thank you also for the opportunity to present our
views today.
We have a few suggestions regarding possible changes to the law but many more

comments which seem appropriate in the wake of the GAO report, the March 17

hearing of the House Appropriations Subcommittee on Transportation and reference

by some of its members to the need to identify more Amtrak services for discontinu-

ance.

CHANGES IN THE LAW WE FAVOR

Congressional Findings: We recommend adding the words "environmentally bene-
ficial" to the series that includes "modem, cost-efficient, and energy-efficient inter-

city railroad passenger service between crowded urban areas and in other parts of

the country."
Amtrak's energy efficiency advantages are clear: on a systemwide basis, Oak

Ridge National Laboratory figures indicate Amtrak consumes just 54 of the energy
per passenger-mile that domestic airlines consume (Amtrak: 2,609 BTlTs per
passengermile; airlines: 4,811). In addition, from 1982 to 1990, Amtrak energy con-

sumption per passenger-mile fell 2.4 percent while that for domestic airlines fell

only 0.8 percent. As corridor services are improved, Amtrak's overall energy-effi-

ciency showing likewise should improve further.

It is all too easy to have lengthy discussions about Amtrak's costs with little or
no reference to the environment. While energy efficiency is a rough proxy for line-

haul air pollution, environmental benefits involve a broader range of issues and de-

serve specific mention in the findings. Amtrak offers air pollution benefits not cap-
tured in the Oak Ridge figures. Downtown transit-accessible stations mean fewer

people rely on single-occupant automobiles to access Amtrak than airplanes. The en-

ergy-efficient ease with which trains make intermediate stops (compared with air-

planes) means many people who drive to the train need not drive as far as to the

plane.
Regarding water pollution, railroad beds through which water can drain are far

more benign than are paved roads and runways. And we all know the noise pollu-
tion issues which have helped stymie construction of new airports.
Amtrak's Board of Directors: We remain concerned that there is no consumer

rep-
resentation on the Amtrak Board. We strongly urge the committee to look favorably
on the following Senate-passed Amtrak authorization wording (in S. 2608) of two

years ago:
Section 303(aXlXE) of the Rail Passenger Service Act (45 U.S.C. 543 (a)(lXE))
is amended by adding at the end the following: "one of such members shall be

specially qualified to represent the interests oi rail passengers and shall be se-

lected from a list of three qualified individuals recommended by the National
Association of Railroad Passengers."

Previous experience with a vaguer provision for a consumer representative proved
to us that specific reference to our 27-year-old association is necessary to get real

consumer representation. Obviously the provision could be changed if our organiza-
tion ever ceased to exist or ceased to be worthy of mention in the same context as,
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for example, the Railway Labor Executives Association, which currently provides a

list from which the President must select one Amtrak board member.
NoHh Station-South Station Central Artery Rail Link in Boston: We are pleased

to report that the Massachusetts Joint Legislative Committee on Transportation
voted^on March 16 in favor of $60 million proposed by the governor as part of the

state's share of the rail link. We urge this committee to recognize the regional and
national significance of this link and to authorize such sums as may be necessary
for its construction. As you mav know, $4 million of the FY '93 supplemental capital

appropriation was earmarked fcr the rail link.

Boston is the only metropolitan region Amtrak cannot "drive through." Foreign

glanners
would laugh at the fact that our Northeast Corridor slams into a wall at

oston's South Station. The improved Corridor'a competitiveness will be greatly en-

hanced by enabling Amtrak to provide single-seat rides to Maine, New Hampshire
and northeastern Massachusetts. This through service may do as much as higher

speeds to increase the Boston-New York rail Une's market penetration.
One illustration: the high share of riders on the Paris-Lyons TGV line whose trips

involve travel over conventional lines beyond Lyons. In 1990, a European railway

ofiicial reported that "of the 17 millions passengers who traveled on the TGV South
East line in 1988, only 5 million went between Paris and Lyon, the city pair that

maiks for the moment the end points of the high speed line."

State Supported Amtrak Services: We applaud inclusion in the current authoriza-

tion of funds earmarked specifically for new 403(b) services. We urge the committee

to hold firm in continuing this approach.
We are concerned, however, at the Administration's proposal to more than double

the state share of many existing trains. Statutory minima for state shares would
rise from 45 percent of first-year short-term avoidable operating costs (65 percent
thereafter) to 50 percent of first-year long-term avoidable costs (70 percent there-

after). The key here is that long-term costs are about double short-term costs. The

change may kill many existing services and dim prospects for bringing new states

and services into the program. In short, already-scarce federal (Amtrak) matching
funds for state intercity passenger rail programs will become scarcer.

What about Amtrak s share of 403(b)-related capital costs? For example, for serv-

ices from Chicago-Milwaukee to Madison and Green Bay, Wisconsin plans track-

work in 1995 with service to begin in 1996. The state has 66 percent of needed cap-
ital dollars in hand (vs. 20 percent required for most highway projects), but nothing
will happen if Amtrak has nothing to contribute. Clearly, the solution involves pro-

viding Amtrak with more federal resources.

Provide Adequate Resources for Amtrak: We support the funding levels Amtrak
has requested.
The nistory of federal highway appropriations (obligation limits) underscores the

logic of earmarking a penny of the existing federal highway tax for intercity pas-

senger rail, or of finding some other way to improve the balance between highway
and rail spending.

Federal Highway Appropriations and Obligation Limitations

Fiscal year 1995 budget request

Fiscal year 1994 enacted

Fiscal year 1993 actual

Fiscal year 1984 actual

Fiscal year 1982 actual

Billions of dol-

lar

$20,162

19.965

18.254

13.259

8.533

Change fnjm

Fiscal year

1994 percent

-fO.9

Fiscal year

1993 percent

+10.5

+9.4

Fiscal year

1992 percent

+1363
+ 134.0

+113.9

The $175 million difference between the administration's Amtrak-and-high-sped-
rail request and Amtrak's request for FY '95 is less than the $197 million highway
spending increase proposed for FY '95 and far less than the $1.7 billion increase

highways enjoyed from FY '93 to '94.

Federal spending on intercity passenger rail as a percentage of federal highway/
aviation/intercity passenger rail spending declined from 7.3 percent in FY '82 to 3.1

percent in FY '94.

The "try-to-catchup" game Amtrak now plays stems from paltry capital fiinding

during the 1980s and tne consequent failure in that decade to move expeditiously
on upgrading maintenance facilities and replacing obsolete rolling stock.

In particular,
in the six years FY 1985-1990, federal grants for Amtrak capital

and tne Northeast Corridor Improvement Project averaged a total of $97 million a
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year, 77 percent below the FY '94 level of $420 million and 82 percent below the

FY '81 level of $537 million.

We do not believe these spending trends reflect what the American public wants.
Now that the General Accounting Office is reinforcing the message of our Associa-

tion and two Amtrak presidents about Amtrak's needs, and we have a generally

supportive administration, we hop* those needs can be met more fully.

GAO's Portrait Is a Bit Too Bleak: We think there are some factors that will rap-

idly improve at Amtrak which may not be fully reflected in GAO's report. First of

all, the total ban of smoking on Amtrak which seems to be approaching is likely
to improve the revenues-to-costs ratio. The equipment cleaning costs imposed by
smokers will become history, meaning one less reason for some passengers to swear

they will never ride again: current policies often antagonize both smokers and non-
smokers.

Second, Amtrak costs have soared and revenues plummetted during severe winter
weather because of equipment designs that (we assume) Amtrak is taking steps to

avoid on future orders and to solve with retrofits on existing equipment. One exam-

ple: on Amtrak-purchased Amfleet and Horizon cars, ice and snow get into the areas

where the retractable doors must move when open, giving Amtrak a choice between

ripping the car apart or waiting until it thaws. To make sure passengers can enter
ana exit Horizon fleet trains reliably, Amtrak put a Heritage car (with old-fash-

ioned, reliable hinged doors) in some of the Horizon trainsets.

Finally, we question GAO's view that federal corridor development funds must be
"focused" on two or three incremental projects. We think the federal government
needs to be ready with a reasonable matching share every time a state steps up to

the plate with a reasonable project. That is the spirit of the President's original high
speed legislation and should be held to even if Amtrak and the Rail Passenger Serv-
ice Act are the ultimate legislative vehicles used. Completion of the Boston-New
York project will demonstrate what is possible; "focussing^ of funds as GAO suggests
implies to us unfairly locking out some states ready to move forward with balanced

transportation.
We also support the proposals contained in Amtrak's Legislative Proposal with re-

spect to: dedicated source of funds, improving safety at grade crossings, assigning

appropriate environmental responsibility and exempting NECIP from local planning
oroinances.

CHANGES IN THE LAW WE OPPOSE

Section 402(a). We support Amtrak's analysis, in its "FY95 Legislative Program,"
of the importance of this section and of making no changes that would impact nega-
tively on Amtrak. Much has been written of the significance of the 1996 contract

expirations by journalists apparently unaware of the importance of this section and
the fact that it is not set to expire. Certainly, it should not expire.
Amtrak Service Reductions: The service Amtrak currently provides is the minimum

acceptable. Indeed, for most of our members, the service is below the minimum ac-

ceptable. We strenuously oppose proposals to make additional service cuts beyond
those implemented in 1979, 1981 and 1993 or to set up a process to perform more
studies on prospects for such cuts.

We are alarmed by suggestions that more cuts might be appropriate because Eu-

rope is different from the U.S. No one is suggesting anything approaching Northeast

Corridor-type service for those portions of the U.S. which are lightly populated.
Amtrak service already is so sparse that virtually any proposal to cut more would

be derided as a
political

attack aimed at this or that key city or
political

leader.

Arizona and New Mexico have one train a day in the north and three trains a
week in the south. * * There are three trains a week across Wyoming and south-
em Idaho, and one train a day across Iowa, Kansas, Minnesota, Montana, Ne-

braska, North Dakota, Vermont and a tiny comer of New Hampshire (Claremont
Junction).

* * * Outside the Chicago-Milwaukee corridor, Wisconsin has only one
train a

day.
* Tennessee has service only in the far west—one train (both ways

in the middle of the night) at Memphis and Dyersburg. Kentucky has one train a

day at Fulton in the west and three a week in the northeast (South Portsmouth,
Maysville and near Ashland).

* * • Oklahoma and South Dakota have no service.

West Virginia: Amtrak service here has been much criticized, so it is important
to emphasize Amtrak's much-improved cost-effectiveness here. As recently as 1979,
three different routes crossed West Virginia and enjoyed daily service.

However, one of those routes ended in 1979. Service on the Washington-Parkers-
burg-Cincinnati was discontinued west of Cumberland and the Washington-Cum-
berland segment (which serves Harpers Ferry and Martinsburg) sensibly became
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part of a new, direct Washington-Pittsburgh-Chicago service (replacing a circuitous

run via Philadelphia).

Finally, on the route through Charleston, service was transformed in 1981 from

daily Washington-Chicago to thrice-weekly New York-Washington-Chicago. The fre-

quency reduction and the addition of through service to New CarroUton/Baltimore/

Philadelphia/Trenton/Newark/New York has insured much heavier utilization per

trip
—so much so that Amtrak is planning to provide full dining service on this

train, the Cardinal, beginning May 1. Overall, Amtrak projects a 4 percent improve-
ment in the train's revenue -to-cost ratio from FY '93 to FY '94.

Also, discontinuance of the Cardinal would leave Cincinnati with no service; Cin-

cinnati would then replace Columbus, Ohio, as the nation's largest metropolitan
area without passenger trains. Northwest Kentucky would lose all service (leaving
that state only with one middle-of-the-night service daily in Fulton out west), as

would some cities in Virginia and Indiana.

More reductions to tri-weekly service is not the answer. Today's daily long-distance
services have such strong mail, express and passenger revenues that service fre-

quency reductions would be harmful and would not lead to the types of improve-
ments Amtrak has projected for the two routes reduced to tri-weekly last year.
ALL of today's trains are well-used. One measure of this is the growth of travel

on Amtrak as measured in passenger-miles. (A passenger-mile is one passenger

traveling one mile.) Amtrak posted nine consecutive annual travel increases, with

intercity passenger-miles rising from 4.2 billion in FY '82 to 6.3 billion in FY '91.

After dropping to 6.1 billion in FY '92, Amtrak bounced back to 6.2 billion in FY
'93.

Amtrak serves lower income people. While Kenneth Mead has effectively noted

that per-passenger subsidies are far higher in the Essential Air Service program
than on Amtrak, it must be noted that the EAS program also involves very high
fares, insuring that most subsidized passengers have fairly high incomes. However,
almost by definition, the average incomes of people who will sit up on overnight
trains will be much lower. (The majority of long-distance passengers are coach.)

While Metroliner passengers have high average incomes, they also pay very high
fares. Obviously, any successful rail program to relieve air-port and airways conges-
tion must attract business and other higher-income travelers.

It is fanciful to assume that the match between resources and service could be im-

proved by cutting service. First, further service cuts to save money would require

repeal of labor protection which we think is unlikely and inappropriate (see "Labor

Protection" paragraph below). Second, if subsidy-reducing cuts were possible, they
would further erode support on Capitol Hill for Amtrak, probably resulting in a fur-

ther subsidy cut.

Today's service is far more cost-effective that what came before Amtrak. Further

capital investment will reduce further Amtrak's operating costs, but even last year
Amtrak handled about 25 percent more passenger-miles than the private railroads

handled in 1970. According to the GAO, "the combined losses of the railroads oper-

ating during 1970 totaled more than $1.7 billion in today's dollars. In comparison,
Amtrak in 1993 received federal support totaling $891.5 million, (including NECIP
funds)."

In light of all of the above, and the extensive subsidies provided to other modes

(see Appendix II), we urge the committee to oppose any proposals to create a proce-
dure for studying new service cuts.

Labor Protection. At first glance, one might ask: why should Amtrak woricers

enjoy protections that most o3ier U.S. workers do not? However, we see this provi-

sion as providing "service protection"
—one of the few protections alTorded users of

a neglected form of transportation in the U.S. That is because the only talk we have
heard about repealing labor protection comes from people anxious to find ways to

reduce further the already-sparse service Amtrak provides. There is a federal inter-

est in seeing Amtrak and some of its unions make further progress on work rule

reform, but progress there could only be set back by any serious campaign to repeal
Amtrak-related labor protection provisions. We hope no such campaign develops.
Thank you for considering our views.
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APPENDIX I
—

Appropriations and Obligation Limitations in Appropriation Acts

[In billions of dollars]
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Federal aviation subsidies through mid-1988 totaled $32.8 billion (adding figures
in the next two paraigraphs). This excludes spin-off benefits to airlines from the mili-

tary aerospace research program; the airports' tax-free bonds; and the costs of un-

necessary damage to the environment and our trade deficit caused by overdepend-
ence on short-distance flights and neglect of hi^ speed rail. (The national Amtrak

system is almost twice as energy efficient per passenger-mile than the airlines.)

[Air passengers also paid the federal passenger ticket tax (originally imposed as

a war emergency measure), but the federal government was busuy investing in air

facilities at almost five times the rate at whach air ticket tax revenues were being
collected. "Airport and airway development costs incurred prior to the assessment
of user charges in 1971 have been treated as sunk costs, none of which have been
or will be paid for by air carriers and other system users. * * * these sunk costs

total $15.8 Dillion."—Study of Federal Aid to Rail Transportation, U. S. Department
of Transportation, January 1977 (under President Ford). (Air passengers paid no

federal ticket tax 1963-70.)]
Based on the FAA's estimate "that private-sector users are responsible for about

85 percent of FAA's spending for aviation programs," the Congressional Budget Of-

fice (CBO) concluded tnat private-sector air users "have received a general fund sub-

sidy of $17 billion, which is equal to the din"erence between the private -sector share

of FAA spending and aviation-related excise taxes since the start of the trust fund."

CBO special study, The Statu9 of the Airport and Airway Trust Fund, December
1988.

If air users "paid for all the costs" they cause, the air trust fund "would be run-

ning a deficit oi more than $1 billion annually."—Victor S. Rezendes, Associate Di-

rector—Transportation Issues, General Accounting Office, May 11, 1989, Testimony
before the Senate Appropiations Subcommittee on Transportation.
AIRPORTS "NEED" TAX-FREE BONDS: "It is inconceivable that a modem air-

port, which under the existing tax code includes such public service accommodations
as terminals and their related retail stores, runways, hangars, loading facilities,

cargo buildings, parking areas and maintenance bases, as well as appropriately
sized inflight meal facilities, hotels and meeting facilities, could be provided on any
adequate scale by taxable financing."

—Robert J. Aaronson, (then-)Director of Avia-

tion, Port Authority of New York and New Jersey, in Aviation Week & apace Tech-

nology, September 16, 1985.

Senator Danforth. Well, thank you all very much. Mr. Mead, let

me just say to you that this is not vour first appearance before the

Commerce Committee. You have oeen here on several occasions

when we have had hearings as to the airline industry and the gen-
eral situation in the airline industry. And you have done I don't

know how many reports for us, more than one on the airlines.

Mr. Mead. Yes.

Senator Danforth. But I was verv, verv impressed at that time
with the quality of your work and the helpfulness of your reports.
As you know we have made the basis of various legislative efforts

that we have had, so I am always happy to see you and I appre-
ciate your return to the committee.
You really should be very proud, I think, of the work that you

do because it has been very helpful to us.

Mr. Downs, thank you for your testimony and for your com-
ments. Your comments were very eloquent. I have this specific in-

terest in this particular place, and where do we go from here? You
want to move back into Kansas City Union Station, and Kansas

City has mobilized all of these people. Almost 30,000 showed up
last weekend. More than one-half the cost has been pledged by the

private sector. Various components of a science center we believe

are coming together.
But one of the essential ingredients is the relocation of the Am-

trak station back into the train station. What do we do next, or

what is the hope?
Mr. Downs. When the mayor was in to see me, I offered the

services of our real estate division that handled the redevelopment
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of Washington's Union Station. I have also been out twice to work
with the city's staff about it. Let me

say that one thing that this
station has got going for it that a number of others do not, that
it has unified support from the business community.

I was struck immediately by the level of the people who were in-

volved in this. Top corporate leadership is committing real dollars
to this project

—not just a bit of civic boosterism but real business
hard-headed investment in revitalization of that part of the city.
That is the strongest thing going for this project—the business

community's interest—^because it will make it easier to make busi-
ness investment decisions.

We need to get a good agreement on several issues: what the real
costs are for the location; where Amtrak would be in the station it-

self; real costs of things like handicapped accessibility, upgrades on
electrical and some computer services for ticketing.
We can be a partner in that process to a certain extent—what

we can pay for rent, how much we can commit on a leased basis.
But part of it is going to be expensive. Not a lot expensive, but it

is going to require some capital commitments, particularly on
handicapped accessibility issues.

As you know, a new station has to be accessible, and this will

be in effect a new station. So, we have got some commitments that
we need to look at very seriously. As you point out, they are not

heavy lifting in comparison with the Farley building, and I would
love to do that as a partnership with you, the State, and the

mayor. I think this is doable, and I am not being Pollyanna-ish.
Senator Danforth. Well, the Farley building is specified in this

legislation, but the Kansas City Union Station is not. Could it be
done even without that specification?
Mr. Downs. We could sign up for a lease, but we normally lease

space in buildings like this based on comparables. Capitalizing the
full ADA through a lease agreement would be very difficult for us.
If it can be worked out that there is some kind of way of recogniz-
ing those costs as part of, say, transportation enhancement funds
for making the station handicapped accessible, then that is com-

pletely within the realm of authorized use of the Highway Trust
Fund money.
Those costs can be managed. We can strike some partnerships,

as I said, with the State aoout commitment of funds. There are

ways of funding various components of this that may become clear-

er after we decide the details such as where we will be within the

station, what that location means in terms of retrofit for handi-

capped accessibility, and so on. I do not think we will have to retro-

fit all the tracks because we do not work off of all the tracks any
more.

So, the costs are more manageable than it might seem at first

glance. I would just like to have the players at the table who can

participate in some real discussions about those costs, abaout who
pays and when.
Senator Danforth. Well, should I be asking people to come to

a meeting? I mean, what I want to do is get the ball rolling.
Mr. Downs. Well, you did the first round with marrying up the

mayor and me to examine the commitments around our moving
back in. The first round was to get Amtrak's attention.
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And I agree with you. As as you said, Amtrak belongs in train

stations, not bus stations. I want to be back in that station because
I think it is something our passengers expect. So, I am a full and
committed partner to this process. I iust cannot do it in a way that
would jeopardize the limited capital resources I need for, for in-

stance, equipment,.
I think that it is possible to work out arrangements that mix

Amtrak lease costs and State funds for handicapped accessibility.
I think we can make a deal out of this.

Senator Danforth. OK, thank you. Mr. Leonard, let me ask you
a question. You are an advocate of passenger railroads, and you are
an enthusiast.

Mr. Leonard. Yes, sir.

Senator Danforth. Do you think that if all of these problems
were fixed people would be coming back to rail transportation, or
do you think that what has happened is just the natural product
of time overtaking rail transportation?
Mr. Leonard. Do you mean the capital problems, or the service

quality problems, or both?
Senator Danforth. Well, let me put it this way. If we spent

money and did for Amtrak what you would like to do for Amtrak,
would passenger rail transportation be something that would be re-

vitalized and people would just love to do it, or is the current state
of affairs really the natural result of a change in way people travel,
and that that change is not going to be redone?
Mr. Leonard. Well, I think that there are some changes that

could be made that would bring people back, and obviously service

quality is one of them. Although I cannot indicate it with any sta-

tistics, I think Amtrak is losing a lot of first time riders who do
not come back for a second time oecause they have had an unpleas-
ant experience. So, if that part of it were fixed we would at least
retain those people.

I have never been one to advocate drawing lines all over the

map, but I know in places where some judicious investment is

made on new services that it will increase patronage. I think be-
cause of the investments we have made in the Northeast Corridor,
that we have a different level of ridership than we did 20 years
ago.
And in California, where a lot of money, both operating and cap-

ital, has been put into regional Amtrak services, we have again a

very successful and much higher ridership pattern than we did

years ago.
So, I think that there are places like that where some improve-

ments can be made and help turn this around.
Mr. Downs. Senator, I also have been struck by the fact that the

States are making relatively large investments in rail passenger
systems. They are doing this not out of a sense of nostalgia, but
out of a sense of good economic development. I was surprised to

find that North Carolina has been one of the more aggressive
States, for instance, investing in additional rail passenger lines. Il-

linois, Missouri, California—all have made investments in State-

supported rail service.

It is not because they are after "the whistle in the night." They
are after the benefits tnat rail passenger service brings. In spite of
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having old equipment our ridership, up until this last round of bad
luck, has been growing. We have kept passengers and increased
our passenger base despite inadequate service and old equipment.

I think it is clear from that experience that if we had first-class

equipment and first-class service, we could have the same kind of

experience that Europeans and Asian nations are having with na-
tional rail passenger service; an explosion of growth in their rider-

ship.
Mr. Mead. I think that is true in some corridors but not all of

them. In the Northeast Corridor the numbers I think help respond
to your question. Before the Northeast Corridor modernization, be-

tween New York and Washington I think Amtrak had something
like 15 percent of the market. They now hold about 45 percent.
A lot of the work now going on between New York and Boston,

where Amtrak controls 15 percent of the market, Amtrak is project-

ing that when they go to 125 to 150 miles an hour, their market
will go to about 45 percent.
But that is not representative of markets everywhere in this

country. And second, in Europe where competitive conditions are
much more conducive to rail travel, even there the capital infra-

structure is financed substantially by the central government.
Senator Danforth. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator ExoN [presiding]. Thank you very much, Senator Dan-

forth. I really appreciate your help.
Mr. Downs, you must have heard the testimony from Mr. Mead.

I do not know whether you have seen the pictures or not. I would
be glad to show them to you. What are you going to do about this?

This comes under your jurisdiction; does it not?
Mr. Downs. Well, that is our shop. It was built in 1906. It has

not had much in the way of capital investment in the last 30 years.
Part of my capital budget request is for funds to fix a portion of
that yard. It needs 35 million dollars' worth of capital.
Our initial budget submission for Amtrak for facilities capital—

the Wilmington shop and the Beech Grove—was about $15 million.

My budget request includes 30 million dollars' worth of shop cap-
ital for fixing those kinds of problems.

If you have got ancient equipment, you spend one-half of your
time rerailing locomotives and cars that derail because you have
not got enough money to fix the rods and ties in the yard. We also

have a table—a mechanism—that moves locomotives around with
within the yard—that continually breaks down. When it breaks

down, the shops do not get locomotives to work on.

We have to do better than that. That is at the top of my list in

terms of capital investment. You have to have the shops to main-
tain the equipment first. Then you need the equipment to main-
tain. And then you can sell a quality service. But we cannot do that

right now.
Senator ExoN. Mr. Mead, this Beech Grove, where is Beech

Grove?
Mr. Mead. Indiana, sir.

Senator ExoN. Is this an isolated case, or are you representing
that this is typical of what Amtrak is experiencing?
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Mr. Mead. All cars outside the Northeast Corridor, when they go
in for heavy maintenance, major overhaul, that is the place they
go-

Senator ExoN. Right here?
Mr. Mead. Yes, that is not the place for cars in the Northeast

Corridor. There are two facilities there. One is in somewhat better

shape than Beech Grove, and the other is in a lot better shape. My
prepared statement goes into some detail on what can be done, or

what the yield is from a good maintenance facility and what the

yield is at a bad maintenance facility.

Senator ExoN. Thank you. Mr. Downs, let me return to you for

a moment. I was particularly struck with the pictures you dis-

played regarding the maintenance work being done, I believe, in

Chicago, IL. I travel through Chicago all the time and I have al-

ways said that it is the climate capital of the world. At least, I

travel by airplane, and I was struck by those conditions. I do not

see how you can do maintenance work of any kind at all in facili-

ties like that.

Are you saving they are not doing, really, maintenance work?
What were they doing in those pictures, making sure that the

brake shoes were not mil of ice? I mean, what were they doing out

there in that kind of weather?
Mr. Downs. We do running maintenance at the major facilities.

The facility that Ken is talking about in Bear and Wilmington are

major overhaul shops. On a regular annual cycle, or every 2-year

cycle, all the equipment will go into Beech Grove or Wilmington for

major work.

Running maintenance is what happens when the Empire Builder

gets into Chicago, for instance. It goes to the yard there. The cars

are stripped clean, refurbished to whatever extent we have to,

wheels
Senator ExoN. Inside?
Mr. Downs. Inside and outside. We do wheel truing there, we do

brake work there, we do electrical repair, freeze damage. All of that

is done at what we call our running repair facilities. The major
overhaul facilities are the two that Ken mentioned.

If you have been in and out of Chicago a lot—well Chicago is our

O'Hare for the rail passenger network. Most of the long haul
lines—the intercity lines—radiate in and out of Chicago. North,

south, east, west, all wind up in Chicago. That is the kind of work-

ing environment where we do running maintenance.
Because of a lack of facilities in Cnicago to thaw trains out we

had to ship the Empire Builder to New Orleans to thaw it out last

year. That is: the doors froze shut from ice. We have not got a place
to thaw them out in Chicago. We get hydraulic lines freezing, we
get a lot of damage that has to be repaired at the end of a run.

We do not have the facilities in Chicago to do that.

Senator ExoN. Let me ask this question. Back in the days of yes-

teryear, when the major railroads were in the passenger car busi-

ness, they were not doing that kind of maintenance of facilities out-

side. They had a roundhouse or some facility to take it to; right?
Mr. Downs. Most of the railroads had major maintenance facili-

ties for their rail passenger service. When we took over from the

commercial railroads, there were 26,000 rail passenger cars in the

7R-964 0-94-3
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United States. We are down to 1,900 rail passenger cars. The old

railroads had major, major, major maintenance facilities.

Senator ExoN. And those facilities are all gone now; is that

right?
Mr. Downs. We did not get them. I do not know where they

went.
Senator ExoN. Well, my followup question is, I would expect that

the major railroads which are still operating freightwise must have
extensive facilities, and I am wondering if they could be leased or
rented on some kind of a basis to take an Amtrak car in there for

maintenance. I know you have to do more to a passenger car, but
is there no way you can cooperate or lease facilities? Just from a

safety standpoint it seems to me, without even addressing the ef-

fect of these conditions on the employees, to be beyond any reason-
able expectation of having things done the way they should be if

you have to work in those conditions.

Has Amtrak missed the boat in possibly not working, or can you
work, with the existing railroads where they would have facilities

to do things right, rather than out in the cold like that?
Mr. Downs. Well, Mr. Chairman, first of all I can barely get

them to deliver our trains on time, and that is so fundamental to

our existence and our survival. Just having our trains arrive on
time is a problem.

Senator ExoN. That was my followup question. I took it from
your testimony that the complaints we keep hearing regarding late

Amtrak arrivals—and I experienced them myself last December,
when our granddaughter was coming from Chicago and the train
was 2 hours late and the weather was not that bad—are not pri-

marily a result of the lack of Amtrak's activities, but primarily
those late arrivals are the failure of the railroads to clear freight
traffic for passenger traffic and temporarily sideline their freight
trains, is that what you are sajang?
Mr. Downs. I am not going to say that part of our problem is

not that our equipment dies en route. We have indeed had that
kind of experience. But the difference between some of the rail-

roads is unimaginable.
We have railroads that have an 80-some-odd percent on-time per-

formance. Others are in the low fifties—almost one-half the on-time

performance. We have some trains that have an on-time perform-
ance of less than 10 percent in some corridors. Some of the rail-

roads are unable to deliver our trains according to schedule. That
is destroying our system.
The railroad presidents I talk to are uncomfortable about that.

We have not talked about it publicly. I am going to start talking
about it more publicly. I am going to start publishing quarterly
performance rates on lines and railroads, reporting on how they are

doing with our delivery. I do not know any other way to do this.

They are losing money by not delivering us on time. They are los-

ing a lot of money by not delivering us on time, and I still do not
understand why that is.

Senator ExoN. Well, we certainly are interested. I believe you
testified that the Burlington Railroad was one that you had the
most trouble with.
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Mr. Downs. Burlingtx»n and CSX are one of our worst on-time

performers, and I have talked to the president of the Burhngton
Northern about it. We are trying to work on some solutions. It is

not getting any better.

Senator ExoN. Well, I do not know what, if any, authority we
have in that area, but at least we have some jawboning authority
that we likely will use. You know, I am very much concerned about

the financial health of Amtrak, but I am a safety nut, and it seems
to me that with that kind of an operation it is better for a train

to run slower and be late than run fast and jump off the track, and
so you have to make some compromises somewhere along the line.

Mr. Downs. But the worst problem is we get parked behind a

slow freight.
Senator ExON. Well, that is what I said earlier. You get stuck be-

hind a slow freight that they will not pull off on a siding and let

you go by.
Mr. Downs. That is it.

Senator Exon. Take me back, if you will, then, to the beginning
of Amtrak and the contracts you have with, let us say, Burlington,
to run on their tracks or railroad. I understood there were some

priority considerations supposedly to be given to passengers, in this

case Aintrak, just like Burlington used to give priority to their pas-

senger service over their freight. Is that a violation of the contract

that you have with Burlington?
Mr. Downs. Mr. Chairman, your memory is very good. When the

commercial railroads came to Congress and said, "We want you to

take over all of this passenger business because it is bankrupting
us," Congress said back, "OK, you are going to do two things. One
is that you are going to grant Amtrak right-of-trackage on any
track that they need to run rail passenger service on at incremen-
tal costs."

Our contracts with the railroads define what the incremental
costs are. The other thing that Congress required of the railroads

is that they grant priority to rail passenger trains. That is in the

act itself: it specifies there is a priority for rail passenger service.

How railraods define that priority and how we pay for perform-
ance is part of those contract agreements. We have had one-quarter

century of contracts that attempted to define those issues in a real

way that made their business and our business easier. Those con-

tracts are expiring. The railraods want more payment for less on-

time performance. We think that is going to be a disaster for Amer-
ica's rail passenger network.
You are absolutely right: there is a requirement in the law that

they give priority to rail passenger service.

Senator Exon. So, we have some authority other than just

jawboning?
Mr. Downs. Yes.

Mr. Mead. Mr. Chairman, as you move into reauthorization, one

point is relevant. The law does not prescribe the level to which the

track had to be maintained, and the agreements that are about to

expire are fairly uniform in specifying that they have to be main-
tained to accommodate 79 miles per hour. Once those agreements
lapse, there is no law to fall back on.
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Mr. Downs. And in large areas, because we run on some terri-

tories with the freight railroads that are no longer really major
freight corridors, they have an interest in either abandoning the
lines or having us incur 100 percent of the cost. That is not what
the incremental cost meant.
Some of those corridors need massive amounts of upgrading.

That is going to cause us to have serious financial commitments,
either to upgrade those lines or absorb 100 percent of the incre-

mental cost. Our only other alternative is to abandon service on
those lines. There are big chunks of America's rail passenger net-

works that are at risk.

Senator ExoN. Gentlemen, we must move along. I thank you
very much for coming here, and thank you for your testimony.
There undoubtedly will be some questions for the record and I re-

mind you once again we would appreciate your answering them as

soon as possible so we can get them included in the official record.

Mr. Downs. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Senator ExoN. I will call panel No. 2, now. Peter Gilbertson,

president of the Louisville and Indiana Railroad; and Alice Saylor,
vice president and general counsel of the American Short Line
Railroad Association; and William W. Pickett, vice chairman, Rail

Labor Executive Association.
I will start out by thanking each and every one of you for being

here today and for the important testimony to which we are look-

ing forward. I would tell you that we are going to have to move
very rapidly along. We have a rollcall vote coming up very shortly
in the Senate, and I will have to leave for it. So, without further

ado, let me first recognize Peter Gilbertson. Your testimony has
been accepted, Mr. Gilbertson. Would you be as brief as possible in

summary, and then we will go to questions.

STATEMENT OF PETER GILBERTSON, PRESmENT, LOUIS-
VILLE AND INDIANA RAILROAD, REPRESENTING THE RE-
GIONAL RAILROADS OF AMERICA
Mr. Gilbertson. Yes, Senator Exon. Thank you very much for

the opportunity to testify here today. I am representing the Re-

gional Railroads of America, a trade association of 170 regional and
focal railroad companies. I am also chairman of the Chicago South
Shore and South Bend and Louisville and Indiana Railroads, as

well as managing director of Anacostia and Pacific Co., a railroad

consulting firm.

We are in the business of forming regional railroads, and have
been involved in transactions involving about 5,000 miles since

1985. We have preserved service on many segments of track. An
undertaking that is reflective of the entire regional railroad indus-

try.
Since 1980 and the passage of the Staggers act a number of new

lines have been formed, and they are currently employing about

9,300 employees. Overall, the short-line industry employs about

27,000. We nave preserved service on about 31,000 miles of track
that we believe in most cases would either be downgraded or aban-
doned by the larger railroads. This has been really a success story
in many ways resuling from the Staggers act in 1980.
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Regional Railroads Association of America was formed to try to

get equal treatment for small railroads. That is really our legisla-

tive objective. We do not want any favors. We really just want to

be treated like other small businesses.

There are a number of laws I am sure you are familiar with,

Senator, that adversely affect railroads, and we do not need to go
into them in great detail today, but one of the issues that adversely
affects small railroads is the huge differential in subsidies to our

competitors versus us. This has been a historic phenomenon that

has existed for over 50 years, and unfortunately the subsidy dif-

ferential is getting worse.

The ISTEA act, which talks a great deal about intermodalism, is

really funneling billions of dollars more to the highway mode,
which is a mode that we compete with. Unlike our competitors, we
are also paying "deficit reduction" fuel taxes and safety "user fees."

When you combine all these factors together, it puts the railroad

industry at a great disadvantage.
From what I have heard today, I do not need to greatly elaborate

on the benefits of the Local Rail Freight Assistance Program. You,
Senator, have noted today that LRFA has assisted the small rail-

roads in preserving service to rural communities. It also preserves
service to larger communities. We are now serving over 30,000
miles of track. In most cases, these lines would have been aban-
doned or downgraded.
The FRA Administrator also noted today that the cost-benefit

track record of the LRFA Program has been documented.
In a perfect world, there would be no subsidies for railroads or

highways, and we would love to see that world some day. Until
then the LRFA Program provides a small but very real and signifi-

cant benefit.

It is a tiny program. Yet we see the highway programs continue
to be fully funded, and this program with no funding proposed by
the administration. We commend you for introducing this legisla-

tion, and we fully support it. We view the regional railroad system
as part of what we call the "Green Map." It is an alternative to the

highway system.
We work with and we are part of the same system that includes

Amtrak—the commuter passenger railroads, and mass transit. We
think this network is a very cost-effective alternative to the high-

way system and one that this Nation very desperately needs.
LFRA is a matching program, requiring matching contributions

from State and local sources, so it leverages quite a bit more money
than the application itself.

Senator, I would like to address one other issue, which is the

pending proposals in the House to require "labor protection" for

employees adversely affected by railroad line sales. What this is is

mandated employee severance payments that can run in the range
of $300,000 to $400,000 per employee.
We think that the effect of that law, if passed, would be to essen-

tially end these line sales. For all the reasons that you have dis-

cussed, this would be a very negative thing for the industry as well

as the communities and shippers that rely on these light-density
rail segments.
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We are, however, prepared to discuss some sort of consensus ap-
proach to line sales with rail labor. We are open to doing that. We
have made some overtures in that regard, and we thinlc there is

a way to address these issues in a cooperative manner.
Many of our members are unionized. The railroad that I am

chairman of, the Chicago South Shore, is unionized. We also inci-

dentally operate 40 passenger trains and 7 freight trains a day on
our railroad on what is mostly a single-track, and the trains are

usually on time, so these things can be done in the railroad indus-

try.
In summary, Mr. Chairman, we need to maintain the flexibility

in the system that permits us as entrepreneurs to make these in-

vestments.
I appreciate the opportunity to be here.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Gilbertson follows:]

Prepared Statement of Peter A. Gilbertson

Good morning. I am Peter Gilbertson and I am here representing the Regional
Railroads of America (RRA) on the issue of re-authorization of the Local Freight As-
sistance (LRFA) Program. The RRA is a trade association of 170 regional and local
railroad companies. Our members operate over 17,000 miles of track in 44 states,

including those of every member of the Subcommittee, save for Senator Inouye.
As personal background, I am Managing Director of the Anacostia & Pacific Com-

pany, Inc. (APCI), an investment firm whose primary emphasis since our inception
in 1985 has been the development of local and regional railroads. APCI has helped
to form and finance a number of new railroads which have preserved rail service
on nearly 5,000 miles of track that would probably have otherwise been abandoned
by their Class I predecessors.

I am also the Chairman of two regional railroads, the Chicago SouthShore &
South Bend Railroad, a 90-mile line which was purchased out of bankruptcy in

1989, and the Louisville & Indiana Railroad, a 107-mile line between Indianapolis
and Louisville, which was purchased from Conrail earlier this year.
RRA was formed in 1987 to change those federal laws which discriminate against

small railroads. The majority of RRA members, indeed, most small railroads in
America today, were yesterday's Class I railroad abandonment candidates. These
light-density lines have been purchased by entrepreneurs willing to take the risk
that new investment, productive labor arrangements and local marketing can return
them to profitability. They are small, start-up companies that oflen require substan-
tial investment to rehabilitate the deteriorated track they have inherited.

BACKGROUND—^THE RRA GREEN MAP

Our nation's railroad network has moved people and freight across America for

125 years. Unfortunately, this transportation backbone began to lose its market
share and vitality in the second half of this century, primarily because federal sur-
face freight transportation policy and spending priorities were dramatically tilted in

favor of the highway and inland waterway modes.
Since passage of the Staggers Act of 1980, the freight rail industry in general has

enjoyed a modest comeback. Passenger rail survives through Amtrak and there is

an increasing interest by state and local governments in commuter rail. By contrast,
the regional and short line industry boomed. Two hundred seventy new railroads
have been created since Staggers, over 50 percent of the total number of existing
short lines and regionals. These new lines are preserving small railroad service over

31,000 miles of track. In addition, these lines employ over 9,300 employees, 40 per-
cent of the total regional and short line railroad jobs. However, the web of federal

regulation and spending continues to unduly burden the rail mode, particularly
small railroads, against the public interest. Unfortunately, the ISTEA has not

changed this imbalance.
Mr. Chairman, I want to emphasize that our preferred solution to address exist-

ing federal infrastructure inequities is the elimination of all subsidies to all modes.
A completely level playing field would allow the free market, rather than public sub-

sidies, to be the primary determining factor in modal competition. Railroads would
thrive in this environment. However, over the past 50 years, the Federal govern-
ment has poured hundreds of billions of dollars worth of concrete into our interstate
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highway system. In terms of freight modal equity, this program nearly destroyed
the rail system. Highway infrastructure investment over the next decade will total

additional hundreds of billions of dollars, and could further disadvantage the rail

mode without the enactment of off-setting federal policies and programs.
Therefore, Regional Railroads of America (RRA) calls for a dramatic restructuring

of federal programs to accelerate the revival of American rail transportation and in-

frastructure. RRA has proposed the "Green Map Program" to achieve these ends.

The "Green Map" is the U.S. system of intercity passenger, commuter, and freight
raU lines. Enactment of the "Green Map" program would serve the public interest

in a number of ways: more freight and passengers on the rail system will relieve

highway congestion, lower highway fatalities, save vast amounts of fossil iel, cut

highway repair costs, and reduce carbon dioxide emissions. The Green Map can bet-

ter meet environmental, energy, and transportation goals of our nation.

In 1992, the RRA first outlined its vision for a Green Map Program. On December
9, 1993 U.S. Secretary of Transportation Federico Pena called for development of

a "National Transportation System" (NTS) to meet the challenges of the 21st Cen-

tury global economy. The Secretary called for an NTS that would:
include *

ports, waterways, rail
* * and local transit systems.

* * * The
NTS would also include systems moving both people and freight as well as fa-

cilities owned by both private business and the public sector.

The RRA calls for a new surface transportation program to reach the Secretary's
NTS objective.

REAUTHORIZATION OF THE LOCAL FREIGHT ASSISTANCE PROGRAM

The LRFA program is one element of the RRA goal to redress the half-century
imbalance in modal policy. In some small way, it partially offsets the huge subsidies

to the truck and barge lines with which we compete. It is such a small program
it does not even show up on Office of Management and Budget list of major pro-

grams on infrastructure investment. It is virtually ignored at the hi^est levels and

always ends up on the 0MB chopping block. However, it is very, very effective.

The LRFA was the result of the financial crisis that afflicted American Railroad-

ing in the 1970's. Originally, this program was designed to retain service over lines

that were dropped out of the Conrail system during the Northeast restructuring.

Subsequently, tne program became national. Over the years, this program has made
a significant impact on the rehabilitation of thousands of miles of track, bridges and
other infrastructure.

Today, LRFA continues to make funding available to states for rail freight plan-

ning and rehabilitation. LRFA provides tne only federal financial assistance pro-

gram available for rail frei^t purposes. The program has been extremely effective

in helping states to preserve and maintain the rail infrastructure that would other-

wise have been lost in the restructuring and downsizing of the major railroads.

RRA believes the program is particularly effective because it is administered

through the states, which are required to put up a match, providing a multiplier
effect. The program has proven safety benefits as well as economic benefits for ship-

pers and small communities across the country.
In addition, there are direct highway benefits. If track, which is currently oper-

ated by regional and short line railroads is abandoned, there will inevitably be sig-

nificant highway damage as loads move from rail to truck. In 1992, The Transpor-
tation Research Board conducted research on development of a multimodal frame-

work for freight transportation investment and noted the following:
* * * the abandonment of rail lines, or the diversion of truck traffic from rail to

truck, can significantly increase highway infrastructure costs. Thus, the investment
of public funds in rail branch lines can not only generate shipper benefits but also

reouce future highway and bridge costs. (National Cooperative Highway Research

Program, Research Problem Statement, Project No. 20-29, FY 1992)
A study by the Texas Research and Development Foundation, "Truck versus Rail

Freight System Cost Comparison: Conrail and 1-80 Pennsylvania Corridors," con-

cluded that truck taxes and user fees yield about 45 percent of truck public infra-

structure costs. This is consistent with a number of other government cost respon-
sibility studies. The Texas report makes it clear that life cycle highway infrastruc-

ture costs are primarily attributable to damages inflicted by trucks. Clearly, for

every ton of freight shifted from rail to highway there is a substantial direct cost

to the taxpayer. While we do not have the research, LRFA may save more taxpayer
money than it costs.

The rail structure operated by regional and short line railroads is the economic
backbone for much of rural America. Without these lines, communities lose manu-

facturing and agricultural transportation options. State transportation officials and
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agricultural industry representatives are keenly aware of branch line abandonment

activity and have supported the preservation and growth of small railroads. Among
other ramifications of rail abandonment is the costly increase in the use of, and the

resulting wear and tear on, rural roads, from increased truck traffic used to trans-

port farm commodities greater distances.

Small railroads play a vital role in supplying farm conununities with raw mate-
rieds and in the marketing of the products of rural and agricultural areas. Forty-
five percent of all grain transported moves by rail. Farm products are among the

principle commodities hauled by local railroads. Without rail, the harvest could not

be moved efficiently to the American table or to foreign markets. Regional railroads

also include lumber and wood products among the top commodities they transport.
In addition, rail holds the key to attracting new manufacturing in a world economy
where communication makes industrial geographic dispersal mcreasingly possible.
Rural America has suffered a decline that has been accelerated by government

policy, or to be frank, by the lack of a policy. Transportation companies have di-

vested in rural America because business and capital have not been there to support
the infrastructure. In other areas involving basic infrastructure, such as electric and

highways. Congress has addressed the needs of rural America. Unfortunately, the

existing Federal Transportation policy and Federal funding drives traffic off the rail-

roads and onto the highways.
As stated earlier, most of the rail mileage operated by the new entrepreneurs was

excess to the needs of the Class I railroads. In most instances, that line suffered

years of neglect because it could not make a return based on Class I economics. It

was on the slippery slope to abandonment, and was saved only by sale to a new
operator. In fact, deteriorated track condition is perhaps the largest obstacle to the

long term financial viability of many regional shortline and regional carriers.

Today, there is a serious gap between the infrastructure investment need and the

availability of private capital for small railroads. How large is this gap? In 1989,
the Federal Railroad Administration (FRA) released a report to Congress entitled

"Deferred Maintenance and Delayed Capital Improvements on Class II and Class
III Railroads." That report indicates the local ana regional railroads' deferred main-
tenance amounts to $452 million. More recently, the FRA issued a report to Con-

gress, "Small Railroad Investment Goals and Financial Options." This report re-

flected a similar shortfall of $440 million in investment capital for small railroads'

track rehabilitation needs. The RRA believes these figures are much too low. The
reason is, the reports estimated the need based on existing track speeds. In many
instances, speeds are as low as 10 miles per hour. To be competitive in this inter-

modal age, track speeds should be increased to 25 or even 40 miles per hour. We
believe it should be a national goal to improve the competitiveness of the local and
regional rail network.
No one knows for sure the scope of the need for railroad infrastructure financing.

Last year, states submitted valid proposals for about $40 million, against an Appro-

priations ceiling of $17 million. A survey performed several years ago by The Amer-
ican Association of State Highway Transportation Officials (AASHTO) estimated
need for funding for acauisition and rehabilitation amounting to $1.3 billion. RRA
believes the FRA shoula conduct a new "needs" survey based on the Principles for

Federal Infrastructure Investment—Executive Order issued January 23, 1994.
RRA endorses Chairman Exon's bill, S. 1942, which would reauthorize the pro-

gram at $30 million p)er year for 3 years. We believe this would generate a signifi-
cant state and

private match.
Further, we believe this Committee should seriously consider Senator Pressler's

Bill, S. 731, which proposes $100 million per year for 4 years for LRFA and would
make available Section 511 Loan Guarantees and would reinvigorate the program.

LABOR PROTECTION AND SMALL RAILROADS

There is no question that RRA, the Short Line Association and the AAR—on the
one hand and Rail Labor on the other—have had significant differences on the impo-
sition of Labor Protection on Line Sales. We are strongly opposed to Representative
Bernard Sanders' (I-VT) bill, H.R. 3866, that would end ICC discretion and mandate
six years of severance pay and fringe benefits to railroad employees. According to
the AAR, these payments have cost the railroad industry $6 billion since 1985 and
oflen equates to between $300,000-$400,000 per employee. No other industry in
America is forced to shoulder this mandated expense.
Chairman Exon, as you suggested at the RRA Annual Meeting on April 23, RRA

is prepared to discuss these issues in an attempt to reach a consensus resolution
outside the halls of Congress. I am the RRA point person for that effort. I can pledge
to you that we will make a good faith effort to reach a resolution on the Une sale
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question that will be fair to both sides. Any solution must preserve our right to risk

private capital to preserve and iniprove rail service.

Possibly because of the Labor Protection disagreements, the RRA has sometimes
been accused of being anti-union. This is not true. As a general matter, we are more

heavily unionized than other small businesses across America. Twenty-five percent
of RRA's 130 members are unionized. Eighty-four percent of our members with more
than 50 employees are unionized, including my railroad, the Chicago SouthShore &
South Bend Our membership feels ft, is time for rail labor and the entrepreneurs
of the RRA to come behind a federal program to create an industry that is adding
employees through business growth in today's fiercely competitive freight transport
environment.
While we attempt to resolve those issues that separate us, we feel Rail Labor and

management should work together for those programs that benefit both, such as

LRFA. In fact, as you will recall, last summer during the extensive Midwest flood-

ing, Rail Labor and RRA worked hand and glove together to secure an additional

appropriation for LRFA to address the flood emergency. Together, we were success-

ful, and an additional $22 million was appropriated to help meet the overwhelming
needs of small Midwest railroads.

Federal policies that led to the decline of railroads include decades of overregula-
tion and an enormous infusion of federal dollars to build infrastructure for the truck
and barge competition to the railroad industry. Public ownership and maintenance
of highways and waterways, combined with inadequate user charges on those trans-

portation modes, created hidden subsidies that have resulted in a declining role for

the railroad industry in the National Transportation System.
This is also a hearing on Amtrak Reauthorization. Huge infrastructure invest-

ment in public airports and the federal air traffic control system have benefited air

travel while Amtrak has struggled to survive. Freight and passenger infrastructure

issues are connected. While Amtrak operates over few of our Member roads, RRA
believes it is time to provide Amtrak with a certain and adequate source of capital
and operational ftinding. The rail commuter, intercity passenger, and freight lines

of this country comprise a "Green Map" that can make a major contribution our na-

tional environmental, energy conservation, and transportation goals. The time is

here to develop a comprehensive surface transpwrtation program as a part of the

NTS, which should include a reexamination of the huge subsidies given the truck

and barge modes.
A long journey begins with a single step. That first step should be the reauthor-

ization of LRFA. This important program has always had strong bi-partisan support
in Congress. We thank you Mr. Chairman, for the introduction of S. 1942 which will

continue this vital program. In the final analysis it is the
only program available

to correct deferred maintenance conditions which regional and snortline inherited

from the major carriers.

On behalf of Regional Railroads of America, I would like to express our apprecia-
tion to the Chairman and the Subcommittee for the opportunity to present our
views today, and I am prepared to respond to any questions the Subcommittee may
have.

Senator EXON. Thank you, Ms. Saylor.

STATEMENT OF ALICE C. SAYLOR, VICE PRESIDENT AND GEN-
ERAL COUNSEL, AMERICAN SHORT LINE RAILROAD ASSO-
CIATION, REPRESENTING THE REGIONAL RAILROADS OF
AMERICA
Ms. Saylor. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I am here to represent

Bill Loftus, who is president of the American Short Line Railroad
Association. He would greatly prefer to be here personally, but

today is the spring meeting of our board of directors this morning,
and he was therefore unable to attend.

The subcommittee has been given copies of Mr. Loflus' statement
which has been made, I understand, a part of the record. His state-

ment also incorporates a joint statement by Mr. Dick Bertel and
Mr. Gil Gillette, the principal stockholders and officers of the Ne-
braska Central Railroad, in addition to other short line railroad

properties. And I would request that that statement also be admit-
ted to the record.
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Senator ExoN. Without objection, that is so ordered.

Ms. Saylor. I will briefly summarize both of those statements.

First and foremost, the 411 members of the Short Line Associa-

tion are deeply appreciative of the support and leadership that you,
Mr. Chairman, have always shown in continuing the Local Rail

Freight Assistance Program. The program, as Mr. Gilbertson said,

is modest in terms of the dollars involved, but very high in impact
in the preservation of rail service throughout the country.
As Administrator Molitoris referred to, in 1993 the LRFA pro-

gram demonstrated its value and also its flexibility when Congress
used that mechanism to direct $21 million in emergency flood as-

sistance to small railroads in the Midwest. Congress also gave
LRFA funding its high mark last year with $17 million, which was
the largest appropriation since 1983. These funds are needed. The
Federal Railroad Administration has requests totaling $41 million

for LRFA funding for 51 track rehabilitation projects on light-den-

sity lines right now.
The Nebraska Central Railroad is an outstanding example of the

value of short-line operators. In its first year it has increased em-

ployment, gained new traffic, and begun a track and bridge reha-
bilitation program. Mr. Bertel and Mr. Gillette note in their state-

ment that a serious bridge problem on that line will require ex-

penditures of $1.2 million over the next 3 years.
On the issue of impact of light-density line sales on railroad em-

ployment, we see the preservation of railroad lines and rail service

as a real benefit to communities, shippers, and railroad workers.
We estimate that there are presently 26,000 railroad jobs on short-

line and regional railroads, many of which could well have been
lost to abandonment, but instead they have been saved by light-

density line sales to short-line and regional operators.
To impose labor protection costs on the sale of light-density lines

would be a serious step backward. In our view, tne proposal em-
bodied in House bill 3866, the Sanders amendment, would effec-

tively end the sale of light-density lines to short lines and regional
operators and would return the system to a time when abandon-
ment of rail lines was the only economic solution available.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, the American Short Line Railroad
Association respectfully urges your support for the reauthorization
of local rail freight assistance. We are willing to cooperate fully in

any study of labor protection in railroad line sales if Congress be-

lieves that a study is warranted.
Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Loftus follows:]

Prepared Statement of William E. Loftus, President, the American Short
Line Railroad Association

Mr. Chairman, I am William E. Loflus, President of The American Short Line
Railroad Association and I appreciate the opportunity to present the views of our
member railroads in support of S. 1942, a bill to provide funding for the Local Rail

Freight Assistance Program. ASLRA member railroads include short line and re-

gional carriers in every section of the countiy and vary widely, both in size and op-
erations. The maiority of our members are Class 111 railroads under the classifica-
tion system used by the Interstate Commerce Commission.
We are particularly grateful to you Mr. Chairman, and your colleague Senator

Harkins for your sponsorship of legislation to continue this important program. The
growth and success of the feeder line rail system throughout the country is closely



71

tied to the foresight and consistent
support

of this Subconunittee and your counter-

ptirt Subcommittee in the House, whicn is chaired by Representative Al Swift of the
State of Washington.
The Local Rail Freight Assistance Program has provided more than $190 million

in grants to short line and regional railroads for rehabilitation of track and bridge
structures. In most instances, the assistance has been provided in the early stages
of a railroad's startup operation, soon after acquisition from a major Class I rail-

road. This is the critical time when a new operator has to deal effectively with the

problem of deferred track and bridge maintenance, acquisition of locomotive px)wer,

rebuilding a traffic base that had lost customers to other modes and paying the debt
from loans used to acquire the line.

Track and bridge rehabilitation is the critical path item in the success equation
of a new railroad operation because the new owner cannot hope to get operating
costs under control if he or she has to f>erform daily track maintenance just to keep
the line open. Customers need and deserve reliable pickup and delivery times and
derailment free transit of their carloads. Once the line is rehabilitated to the stand-
ard necessary for the type and level of traffic on the line, the owner/operator can
devote more time to marketing and development of new customers in oraer to diver-

sify the traffic base and maintain a cost effective rail service.

The success rate of the short line and regional railroad entrepreneur has been

outstanding. Again, Local Rail Freight Assistance grants and the funds generated
from state and shipper sources by the LRFA matching requirements has played an
essential role in this success story.

Beginning in 1976, when Congress first authorized the Local Rail Frei^t Service

program in order to continue rail service over thousands of miles of lines that were
to be abandoned in the restructuring of the northeast and midwest bankrupt rail

system, throurfi to today the failure rate has been very low. In fact, a 1989 study
by the Federal Railroad Administration set the bankruptcy experience at one per-
cent.

Short line railroads have served various sections of the country since before 1900
The current growth cycle began in the late 70's, but began its greatest surge with
the passage of the Staggers Act in 1980. The numbers since 1980 are truly out-

standing.
263 new short line and regional railroads were created since 1980 and almost ev-

eryone is in operation today.
29,658 railroad route miles were saved from abandonment.
26,000 railroad jobs were preserved by new short line and regional railroad oper-

ations.

Thousands of small communities and small shippers, particularly in rural areas
have rail service today and their markets remain competitive throughout the coun-

try, in some instances the world, because they are integrated into the national rail

network by the short line and regional railroad feeder system.
The essential service aspect of these feeder lines was demonstrated dramatically

last year in the flood disaster in the Missouri and Mississippi River Valleys. Large
and small railroads were out of service for days, weeks, even a month in one in-

stance. To not restore service on these lines would have impaired and in some cases

destroyed the economic base of the communities and regions served.

The ability of the small railroads to recover and restore service was totally de-

pendent upon the funds provided by Congress through the structure and delivery
mechanism of the Local Rail Freight Assistance program.
The Federal Railroad Administration distributed $21 million in

appropriated
flood

relief funds to 27 railroads, 25 of which were short line and regional carriers. Gate-

way Western, the most seriously impacted regional carrier, was finally able to re-

store its full service route in January, after making major repairs
to two bridges

and miles of washed out trackage. All other lines were up ana running before the

end of the year.
Fiscal Year 1994 also marked the high level mark for LRFA funding. The $17 mil-

lion appropriated was the largest amount since 1983. According to FKA reports, 31
states applied for LRFA funds in FY 1994, seeking a total of $41 million for 51

projects. The requests were far in excess of the $15.3 million available for discre-

tionary grants. FRA had allocated $1.7 million in entitlement funds to the states

for rail planning purposes, which in itself is a valuable aspect of this program.
The program recjuires

at least a 30 percent match in non Federal funds for track

and bridge rehabilitation projects and a 50 percent match for acquisition or rail fa-

cility construction purposes. In all, we expect the $15.3 million spent this year to

generate at least another $6 to $8 million in matching funds, since some of the

projects receive as high as 55 percent matching from private sector sources.
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Our member railroads feel strongly that the public earns a high return on the

funds its provides through this modest program. In terms of Federal programs it

is extremely small in doflars but high in impact on local rail service, and that im-

pact occurs in almost every state.

I am pleased to ofier as part of my statement, the joint statement of Mr. Richard
D. Bertel and Mr. Gilbert A. Gillette, who are the principal stockholders and officers

of the Rio Grande Pacific Corporation. Their company owns and operates three
Class 111 railroads in five states, operating more than 700 route miles, with more
than 100 employees and moving approximately 70,000 revenue carloads per year
One of their subsidiary properties is the Nebraska Central Railroad, a former

Union Pacific property that transports about 30,000 to 40,000 thousand carloads of

Nebraska com destined for California for Pacific Rim export and, as a result of

NAFTA, to the Mexican market. This line is also the access route to the Chicago
& North Western's northern Nebraska route commonly known as the "Cowboy
Line."
The Nebraska Central story is typical. In its first year of operation it has in-

creased on-line originating traffic by 20 percent over former UP numbers. However,
it must spend 40 percent of revenue on track maintenance and is faced with a $1.2
million to correct serious bridge problems over the next three years.
Both Mr. Bertel and Mr. Gillette have been able to use the benefits of the LRFA

program to initiate service on lines they have operated and on lines of other opera-
tors for whom they have served as engineering and rail of>erations consultants, be-

lieve you will find their statement of great value in support of continuation of the
Local Rail Freight Assistance Program.

Finally, I think it is appropriate to discuss the growth of short line railroads and
the impact on railroad employment. The Subcommittee is aware of the labor protec-
tion issue as contained in the so-called Sanders Amendment, HR 3866. Tne bill

would amend the Staggers Act to require the Interstate Commerce Commission to

impose six year's of wage guarantees for every employee affected by the sale of a

light density line approved under Section 10901 of the Interstate Commerce Act.

The costs inherent in the application of HR 3866 would without doubt effectively
end the sale of light density lines to private operators and return the system to the
time when the major carriers disinvested in these lines to the point where abandon-
ment was the only realistic, economic solution. Our Association believes the current

system offers adequate protection of the employees' interests.

The light density line sale program has benefited the railroad workforce signifi-

cantly. We estimate that 26,000 railroad jobs have been preserved by line sales

which would otherwise have been lost along with the loss of rail service. These
26,000 employees pay railroad retirement taxes, to support the retirement system.
Some of the larger prop)erties have been organized, generally by a single labor orga-
nization rather than the multiple unions that represent employees on the large rail-

roads.
In a typical line sale, the displaced employee has the ability to exercise his or her

seniority in the parent company. In adaition, many are covered by collective bar-

gaining agreements that guarantee up to 80 percent of an employee's earnings in

conjunction with railroad unemployment insurance. The short line operator seeks its

employees for new jobs on the new railroad from among the workers who had been

employed formerly on the line.

The Nebraska Central Railroad acauisition is an example of what is typical in a
line sale under Section 10901. The Nebraska Central toaay employs 30 employees
compared to the 15 that woriced on the line during the Union Pacific's ownership.
The increase is due to track and bridge work and new business. At the outset, Ne-
braska Central tried to hire trainmen and maintenance of way employees from the
former UP work force, but none accepted. They bid on other positions on the UP.
From the perspective of the short line and regional railroads and the shippers and

communities we serve, it would be a serious mistake to impose the labor protection
conditions of HR 3866. The line sales program has had many more positive impacts
for everyone, including shippers, communities and employees, than any short term
dislocation in the workforce that may have occurred. We understand that the labor

organizations may not agi^e, but if Congress is concerned that the line sales system
has not dealt fairly with railroad workers, then we suggest an impartial study of
labor protection in the railroad industry. Our member railroads would cooperate
fully in such a study. Any studv, however, should not delay action on the pending
reauthorization of the Local Rail Freight Assistance Program.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, the restructuring of the American rail system into
a core network and feeder line system has had enormous, economic benefits for

every section of the country in the form of continued rail service, often at an in-
crease in both the number of shippers and the amount of traffic coming back to the
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railroads. The Staggers Act and the policies of the Interstate Commerce Commission
have been the foundation of these benefits. The Local Rail Freight Assistance Pro-

gram has been an important factor in the growth and financial stability of the new
short line and regional railroads. We respectfully urge your Subcommittee and the

Congress to continue the LRFA program as provided for in S. 1942.

PREPARED STATEMENT OF RICHARD D. BERTEL AND GILBERT A. GILLETTE

My name is Richard D. Bertel, and I am the principal stockholder and Chairman
of the Board of RIO GRANDE PACIFIC CORPORATION, Fort Worth, Texas. This
is also the statement of Gilbert A. Gillette who is the other major stockholder and
President of Rio Grande Pacific Corporation. Mr. Gillette serves as the President
and Chief Operating OfTicer of the IDAHO NORTHERN and PACIFIC RAILROAD,
a 300 mile regional railroad operation in Idaho and Oregon. Rio Grande Pacific Cor-

poration was lormed in 1986 for the purpose of providing professional civil engineer-
ing consulting services to emerging shortline and regional railroads and those who
interact with these new operations. Additionally, the company was formed to ac-

quire, own and operate a geographically and commodity diverse portfolio of small
railroads for its own account.

Today, RGPC has three (3) wholly owned
subsidiary

railroads which own/operate
some 700+ miles of Class III lines in five (5) states and handle approximately 70,000
revenue carloads per year with approximately 100 employees. Commodities are pre-
dominantly agricultural and forest products, and operations are almost exclusively
rural in nature. A wide variety of infrastructures can be found today onlour roads
from 60 lb. per yard rail manufactured in the 1880's to 133 lb. former secondary
branches and mains. Hundreds of our bridges and drainage structures were de-

signed in the early part of this century for loads much lighter than those encoun-
tered in today's operating environment. Today's loaded grain covered hopper car is

nearly twice as heavy as the loaded grain box car used at the end of World War
II, effectively doubling axle loadings on track and structures not originally designed
for such use. Operations vary from FRA excepted track at 10 mph and below, up
to and including high speed operation in signalled territory at speeds up to 70 mph.
All lines have experienced significant deferred maintenance under former Class I

stewardship, both in the track and structures.

Our highest volume subsidiary operation is the NEBRASKA CENTRAL RAIL-
ROAD COMPANY, which originates between 30-40,000 loaded cars per year of com
from northeast and central Nebraska. Most of this traffic is unit train traffic des-

tined to California, Pacific Rim export and now, as a result of NAFTA, to Mexican
destinations. The CNW, a major midwestem Class I railroad has trackage rights
and operates over approximately 50 miles of the NCRC in order to serve a major
steel mill (Nucor) at Norfolk, Nebraska. CNW also uses these trackage rights to ac-

cess a 378 mile segment of CNW trackage traversing northern Nebraska commonly
known as the "CNW Cowboy Line".

In addition to our direct operating properties, principals of our firm have been di-

rectly involved as primary operating and engineering consultants in shortline and
regional startups for clients involving lines spun off by ATSF, BN, IC, SOO, SP and
UP. These operations encompass thousands of additional miles in fourteen states.

Our sister firm, TRAX Engineering and Associates, Inc. has, since 1983, been

heavily involved in the evaluation and appraisal of thousands of miles of light den-

sity railroads for shortline operators,' Class I railroads, financial institutions, ship-
per groups, venture capitalists, state and municipal transportation agencies and the
federal government. In 1988, the firm was retained by the FRA in order to produce
a congressionallv mandated study entitled DEFERRED MAINTENANCE of Class II

and III RAILROADS. This study included on-site evaluation of some 6,000 miles of

Class II and III railroad lines in approximately 20 states for the purpose of assess-

ing the level of deferred maintenance of track and structures on small railroads na-

tionally. We have worked to assist numerous small railroads and state transpor-
tation agencies in their quest for public funding assistance for track and structures

rehabilitation and are very familiar with the LRFA program as it has been adminis-
tered in Texas, Oklahoma, Nebraska, Utah, Oregon ana Indiana in recent years.

Today, we enthusiastically urge that the LRFA program be reauthorized or in-

creased. In many cases, access to LRFA funds may be the only way available to

overcome years of neglect by the previous Class I owner. Our experience has been
that by providing aggressive and intense local management to a property such as
Nebraska Central Railroad Company, traffic levels are increased. Originated car-

loads on the Nebraska Central Railroad Company are presently running nearly 20

percent (annually) ahead of the four year median traffic as handled by Union Pacific
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Railroad prior to our acquisition. This experience is common to many of the new
operations founded since the Staggers Act of 1980. While these success stories are

repeated often, increased traffic tends to exacerbate the deferred maintenance prob-
lems left by the Class I's. On the Nebraska Central Railroad Company, we exf>ect

to spend nearly 40 percent of TOTAL REVENUES on normalized maintenance per
year. Another ticking time bomb both for Nebraska Central Railroad Company and
the industry is deferred maintenance on bridges, tunnels and other major struc-

tures. It is presently estimated that the NCRC has over $1.2 million in serious

bridge repair which must be accomplished over the next three years alone. Without
this level of rehabilitation, fixture service to major customers at Norfolk, Nebraska
and beyond will be in serious jeopardy. Nationally, the repair of railroad bridges
mirrors the problems with highway bridges. Many, many bridges and structures

built during the 1930*8 and 40*8 are now beginning to reach or exceed their economic
life. Replacement of a common timber trestle can range from $1,000.0() to $2,500.00

per linear foot. The average shortline railroad might be expected to have approxi-

mately one such structure per mile. The average length might be expected to be 100
feet in length. As you can see, this auickly represents a huge replacement cost and
a potentially devastating contingent liability. We estimate that the replacement cost

of bridges on the NCRC alone ranges between $30.0 and $47.5 million in 1994 dol-

lars. We believe, that as a result, the proportion of Maintenance of Way dollars on
all of our shortlines will increase in favor of bridges and structures over time rel-

ative to other trackage components and appurtenances. Engineering estimates also

indicate that between $10.0 and $15.0 million ABOVE and BEYOND the normalized
maintenance noted heretofore would be required to overcome the EXISTING de-

ferred maintenance in cross ties, ballast and surfacing alone over the next 7-10

years. All of this for a regional some 250+ miles in length.
Like most endeavors, the magnitude of work required must be handled over time,

and can best be accomplished with a multi-year approach aimed at the economics
of gearing up for these projects. Often, rehabilitation of these lines requires very
specialized equipment which is financially out of reach of a start up rail operator.
The continued availability of the LRFA program would permit the efficient utiliza-

tion of specialty railroad contractors and equipment which otherwise could not be
financed or would not be available to many railroads. Likewise, the competitiveness
of many of the communities served by NCRC (and its other shortline and regional
brethren) depends upon the connection to the larger national transportation system
provided by these aggressive new railroads.

We urge your vigorous support for the continuation of this important program.

Senator ExoN. Ms. Saylor, thank you very much.
Dan Pickett, I want to welcome you here once again, and of

course, Mr. Mahoney who is accompanying you. Unless my memory
fails me completely, it seems to me Mr. Mahoney has been in this

room over the years more than I have, which does not give him

very much time to practice law. But we welcome you again, Mr.

Mahoney. Would you please proceed, Mr. Pickett?

STATEMENT OF W.D. 'DAN" PICKETT, VICE CHAIRMAN, RAIL-
WAY LABOR EXECUTIVES' ASSOCIATION; ACCOMPANIED BY
WILLIAM G. MAHONEY, COUNSEL, RAILWAY LABOR EXECU-
TIVES' ASSOCIATION

Mr. Pickett. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. And as you said, my
name is Dan Pickett. I am vice chairman of the Railway Labor Ex-
ecutives' Association I am also president of the Brotherhood of Rail-

way Signalmen. And accompanying me today is our counsel, Wil-
liam G. Mahoney.
The Railway Labor Executives' Association is pleased to have

this opportunity to present the views of rail labor today on the sub-

ject of Federal assistance for the National Railroad Passenger Cor-

poration or better known as Amtrak. The RLEA represents 11 rail-

way unions, a list of which appears in the full text of my statement
which has already been submitted to the subcommittee.
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Amtrak employs about 25,000 workers, of whom 90 percent are
contract employees, dedicated professionals who love railroading.
We welcome Amtrak's new president, Thomas M. Downs, and we
are working hard with him to make Amtrak a world-class railroad.

Let me begin by applauding President Clinton's proposed budget
for Amtrak. It is a welcome change, the first administration budget
in over a decade that has realistic levels of assistance for Amtrak.
We in rail labor are very pleased that President Clinton has ex-

pressed his commitment to a strong national rail system in his pro-

posed budget, and that this year we will not be debating with the
administration over whether to fund national rail service but over
how much to fund it.

That having been said, we urge the subcommittee to allocate

fiinding levels for Amtrak that are marginally higher than what
the President has proposed. The actual ridersnip and revenues of

Amtrak have fallen well below projections, due in part to a series

of unfortunate and unforeseeable events such as ice storms and
power problems caused by bad weather which forced power stations

to cut supplies to Amtrak, ultimately forcing cutbacks in train serv-

ice and in maintenance, and also employee furloughs.
The result of the bad weather and accidents was a marked reduc-

tion in the ridership completely unforeseeable when ridership and
revenue projections were developed last year. We are here today
urging that the subcommittee support authorizing funds for Am-
trak at the following levels: $430 million for the operating costs,

$337 million for capital; and $8 million for the 403(b) services. We
also urge the subcommittee to fund the Northeast Corridor Im-

provement Project at $270 million to help implement a high-speed
rail service between Boston and Washington, DC.
Although we realize that this subcommittee is concerned with

achieving adequate funding levels for Amtrak, we want to bring to

your attention specific items of interest regarding Amtrak funding.
We were particularly pleased with President Clinton's proposed in-

crease for capital funding. The administration's request for $252
million is $85 million more than Amtrak received in fiscal year
1994, and it is based on the realization that without a strong cap-
ital funding Amtrak simply cannot survive.

For many years, Amtrak has been shortchanging its capital im-

provement. This is because while Congress and this subcommittee
have done their very best to support Amtrak the funding the rail-

road has received has simply not been enough to maintain oper-
ation and invest in capital.
Amtrak's need for capital brings up another subject we would

like to address in this testimony. Amtrak needs to have a dedicated

source of Federal capital funds. We have supported setting aside a

penny per gallon of the Federal fuel tax for Amtrak. We continue

today to support this idea. Amtrak, this year, is proposing another,
more moderate approach for a secure source of capital funding, as

well.

Amtrak is, by law, required to pay the Federal Government cer-

tain funds—for example, the Federal Railroad Administration user

fees and also the fuel tax. The Federal Government knows it will

be receiving a certain amount each year from this railroad. It
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makes sense for the Government to establish a capital account to

allow Amtrak to plan more than 1 year in advance.
We also feel strongly that there should be a statutory clarifica-

tion requiring all entities that perform railroad work to be treated

as a railroad. There are some who are escaping the contribution

into the railroad unemployment and railroad retirement systems.
Currently, some of these entities that contract to operate regional
commuter rail service evade the obligations by classifying them-
selves as nonrailroads or intrastate railroads.

This has allowed these entities to escape requirements under all

laws governing railroads, thereby creating an uneven playing field

on which Amtrak and its workers have to compete. There are two

consequences to this separate treatment: Workers who operate
commuter rails for private commuter services do not receive the

unemployment and retirement protection Congress intended to en-
sure railroad workers receive, and Amtrak is placed at a distinct

competitive disadvantage since private operations can undercut
Amtrak in labor costs.

This distinction ultimately hurts workers, denying them impor-
tant employee benefits Congress intended railroad workers to re-

ceive. This disparity in treatment of private commuter operations
and Amtrak is something the rail labor unions will be working to

urge Congress to rectify mis year.

Finally, one other change we will be urging Congress to make is

the treatment of the 403(b) system. Section 403(b) of the Rail Pas-

senger Service Act authorizes Amtrak to contract with States for

rail service. If the State agrees to subsidize the cost of running
these services, 403(b) has provided Amtrak its greatest opportunity
to expand service around the country. We support Amtrak in find-

ing new ways to fund the 403(b) operation.
Railroad labor will be working with Amtrak, Congress, and with

this administration for sustained investment in the rail passenger
service.

One other issue I would like to briefly summarize is our position
on S. 1942, the reauthorization of the Local Rail Freight Assistance
Act. Rail labor opposes funding of this program as it is currently
structured. Although rail labor is not opposed to the concept, to

Federal subsidies, and loans to railroads, we are opposed to the
manner that this act has worked in the past and is presently work-

ing.
A relatively recent trend within the railroad industry, a trend

that parallels what is occurring in the trucking, in the air, and in

the barge components of the transportation industry. We have seen
vast ^owth in the short line industry. This growth is being used
by railcarriers with the active support of Government agencies to

break unions, lower wage rates, and circumvent legally mandated
labor protections to employees adversely impacted by these short
line sales.

What happens in these short-line sales is simple. A railcarrier
creates a subsidiary or independent corporation that has never
been a carrier. The railcarrier then sells or leases track to this

newly created subsidiary or independent corporation. It applies to
the Interstate Commerce Commission for permission to sell or
lease, but ICC scrutiny of the transaction is exempted under sec-
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tion 10901 of the Interstate Commerce Act, refusing to impose pro-
tection for the employees.
The employees who worked on that track who would be eligible

for such protections if the short line was purchased or leased to an

existing carrier are out of work and just plain out of luck. A rel-

ative few may be hired by the new carrier with a reduced pay and
benefits and no contract whatsoever for protection.

Many of these newly created carriers are undercapitalized, but
have received substantial funding under the Local Rail Freight As-
sistance Act. Today, class I carriers are leasing their branch lines

under conditions that ensure they keep all the traffic. Simply stat-

ed, they are contracting out their branch line work. Those short

lines receive assistance under this program; therefore subsidizing
the class I carriers.

The only way that we can support the Local Rail Freight Assist-

ance Act is if it were to be amended to as to guarantee Federal sub-

sidies will not be used to subsidize class I railroads and that the

employees who are now paying for short lines with their economic
lives are protected. We note that the administration is recommend-

ing zero funding for the Local Rail Freight Assistance Act. We con-

cur with that recommendation, unless these defects are removed.

Congress should not be subsidizing class I carriers directly or indi-

rectly.
I tnank you for the opportunity to be here, and we will take any

questions you might have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Pickett follows:]

Prepared Statement of W.D. "Dan" Pickett

My name is W. D. "Dan" Pickett and I am Vice Chairman of the Railway Labor
Executives' Association and President of the BrotheAood of Railroad Signalmen. Ac-

companying me today is our Counsel, William G. Mahoney.
The Railway Labor Executives' Association (RLEA) is pleased to have this oppor-

tunity to present the views of rail labor today on the subject of federal assistance

for the National Railroad Passenger Corporation (Amtrak). The constituent unions

represented by RLEA are as follows: American Train
Disjpatchers

Association;

Brotherhood of Maintenance of Way Employes; Brotherhood of Railroad Signalmen;
Brotherhood of Locomotive Engineers; Hotel Employees & Restaurant Employees
International Union; International Brotherhood of Boilermakers and Blacksmiths;
International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers; International Brotherhood of Fire-

men and Oilers; International Longshoremen's Association; Sheet Metal Workers'

International Association; United Transportation Union.
Amtrak employs about 25,000 workers, of whom 90 percent are contract employ-

ees, dedicated^ professionals who love railroading. We welcome Amtrak's new Presi-

dent, Thomas M. Downs, and we are working hard with him to make Amtrak a

world-class railroad.

Let me begin by applauding President Clinton's proposed budget for Amtrak. It

is a welcome change—the first Administration budget in over a decade that proposes
realistic levels of assistance for Amtrak. We, in rail labor, are very pleased that

President Clinton has expressed his commitment to a strong national rail system
in his proposed budget, and that this year we will not be debating with the Adminis-

tration over whether to fund national rail service, but over how much to fund it.

That having been said, we urge the Subcommittee to allocate funding levels for

Amtrak that are marginally higher than the President has proposed. We believe

that the Administration's intentions are well meaning and we are hopeful that they
will consider a modification to make sure services ana jobs are not reduced. The ac-

tual ridership and revenues for Amtrak have fallen well below projections, due in

part to a series of unfortunate and unforeseeable events—ice storms around the

country caused operational problems this winter, power problems caused by bad

weather led-power stations to cut
supplies

to Amtrak, forcing cutbacks in train serv-

ice. On top of this, there were several serious derailments last year which were not

the fault of Amtrak or its employees. Tragically, these derailments resulted in
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deaths or injury of both Amtrak employees and Amtrak passengers. The cumulative
result of the bad weather and acciaents was a marked reduction in ridership com-

pletely unforeseeable when ridership and revenue projections were developed last

year.
We have seen that uncorrected revenue shortfalls result in deteriorated service.

For example, when revenues fell below projections in FY'91, Amtrak was forced to

impose across-the-board cuts in services and in workforce. A continued soft econ-

omy
—

particularly in the travel sector—resulted in cuts last year in train services,
on-board and station staffing, and resulted in deferred equipment maintenance
(which ended up in furloughs for meiintenance employees). These short term cost

savings erode service, which erodes customer satisfaction, and in the long term
hurts Dusiness.
We are today urging that the Subcommittee support authorizing funds for Amtrak

at the levels it has required: $430-million for operating costs, $337 million for cap-
ital, and $8 million for 403(b) services (which are discussed below). We also urge
the Subcommittee to fund the Northeast Corridor Improvement Project at $270 mil-

lion, to help implement high speed rail service between Boston and Washington, DC.
The North Station—South Station Central Artery Rail Link will dramatically en-

hance the usefulness of federal investments—
past, ongoing and planned—in Am-

trak's Northeast Corridor and in New Englana's re^onal rail services. (The latter

include existing and planned commuter rail lines in Eastern Massachusetts and
Rhode Island as well as service to Dover, New Hampshire and Portland, Maine, pro-

jected to start this Fall). The rail link will enable passengers from Washington, New
Yoric and southern New England to enjoy a single-seat ride to points north of Bos-
ton. Conversely, the rail link will give services from north of Boston, which now ter-

minate at North Station, much improved downtown distribution within Boston.

Although we realize that this Subcommittee is predominately concerned with

funding levels, we wanted to bring to your attention other items of interest with re-

gard to Amtrak this year.
We were particularly pleased with President Clinton's proposed increase for cap-

ital funding. The Administration's $252 million—$85 million more than Amtrak re-

ceived in ^1^94—is based on the realization that without strong capital funding,
Amtrak simply can not survive. For many years, Amtrak has been snort-changing
its capital improvement. This is because while Congress and this Subcommittee
have done their best to support Amtrak, the funding the railroad has received has
simply not been enough to maintain operations and invest in capital, so Amtrak's

long term interests have been deferred in order to maintain day to day operations.
The President's proposal recognizes that strong investment in capital now will result
in improved service, expanded passenger base, and in the long term, in reduced

operational
costs since new rolling stock and facilities are cheaper to maintain than

old ones.

Amtrak's need for capital brings up another subject we would like to address in

this testimony: Amtrak needs to have a dedicated source of federal capital funds.
We have supported setting aside a penny per gallon of the federal fuel tax for Am-
trak. We continue to support this idea. Amtrak this year is proposing another, more
moderate, approach for a secure source of capital funding as well. Amtrak is by law

required to pay the federal government certain funds—for example, for Federal Rail-

road Administration user fees, or for the fuel tax. The federal government knows
it will be receiving a certain amount each year from the railroad. It makes sense
for the government to establish a capital account where there is some degree of cer-

tainty that funds will be available for Amtrak to plan more than one year at a time.
A dedicated source of funds would greatly simplify Amtrak's ability to do long

term capital planning. It would also malce it easier to leverage private funds for
cap-

ital acquisition. Rail labor strongly endorses establishing a capital fund for Amtrak,
and we will be urging Congress to authorize such a fund this year.
We also feel strongly that there should be a statutory clarification requiring all

entities that perform railroad work be treated as a railroad. There are some who
'are escaping contribution into the Railroad Unemployment and Railroad Retire-
ment systems. Currently, some of those entities that contract to operate regional
commuter rail service do not pay into these funds, because they classify themselves
as non-railroads or intrastate railroads, and thus, are not subject to all laws cover-

ing railroads, as is Amtrak, when they run a commuter operation under contract.
There are two consequences to this separate treatment: (1) workers who operate
commuter trains for private commuter services do not receive the unemployment
and retirement protections Congress intended to ensure railroad workers receive; (2)
Amtrak is placed at a distinct competitive disadvantage since private operations

can
undercut Amtrak on labor costs. This distinction ultimately hurts worfcers, denying
them important employee benefits Congress intended railroad workers to receive.
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These workers are denied protection not because the work they do is any different,
but simply because it is in the best interest of their employers to be classified dif-

ferently. This disparity in treatment of private commuter operations and Amtrak is

something the rail labor unions will be working to urge Congress to rectify this

year.

Finally, one other change we will be urging Congress to make is the treatment
of the 403(b) systems. Section 403(b) of the Kail Passenger Service Act authorizes
Amtrak to contract with states for rail service, if the state agrees to subsidize the
costs of running these services. 403(b) has provided Amtrak its greatest opportunity
to expand service around the country. Currently, eighteen states participate in the

403(b) programs or have taken steps toward initiating agreements with Amtrak to

do so. In addition, over 50 trains each day operate because of 403(b) agreements.
We support Amtrak in finding new ways to fund 403(b) operations.

Rail labor will be working with Congress to see some of these changes enacted
in Amtrak's authorization this year. We will be working with Amtrak, Congress,
and with the Administration for sustained investment in passenger rail service, and
we appreciate the opportunity to address this Subcommittee.

Senatx)r ExoN. Mr. Pickett, thank you very much. We will take
a look at your suggestions on LRFA. I think it is a program that

must continue. But, let me ask you a question, Mr. Pickett, then
I just have a couple of questions for the other two witnesses, and
then we will leave the record open for written questions to which
I will ask you to respond as quickly as you can for completion of

the record.

Mr. Pickett, in view of the new majority on the Interstate Com-
merce Commission and the authority that it has, in your opinion,
could the ICC address some of the labor issues related to short-line

sales?

Mr. Pickett. Yes, it could.

Senator ExoN. I think it could and should, and maybe begin to

solve, or at least address the concerns which you and others from

organized labor have voiced for some time.

Let me turn to the other two members of the panel. First, is safe-

ty a significant issue with the small railroads?

Mr. GiLBERTSON. Senator, safety is a critical issue in the railroad

business. Safety is really a paramount consideration. Railroads are

a heavy industry that involve some movement of hazardous mate-
rials. It is a critical, critical issue. It has to be.

Senator ExoN. Has the Hazardous Materials Transportation Act
and other legislation we have passed been helpful in this regard?
Mr. GiLBERTSON. The various agencies are in the process of pro-

mulgating regulations that affect this issue, and it has been an
issue that the industry is addressing. The result of the regulations
is not clear yet but it is something that is being increasingly ad-

dressed, I think it would be fair to say.
Senator ExoN. Ms. Saylor, maybe you could take a crack at this:

Do you feel that LRFA could benefit small and regional railroads

in helping to resolve issues such as shortage of supply in rail grain
cars, an issue that was addressed by the ICC in a hearing in

Omaha on Monday of this week?
Ms. Saylor. Mr. Chairman, I was in Omaha, and I have been

thinking about that question since you posed it at the opening of

this hearing. At least as far as I have been able to think through
so far, I am not sure that I see a direct connection. Although of

course if you are meeting some of the capital needs that might free

up some other moneys, that might have an impact, but I have not
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seen a direct connection between the Local Rail Freight Assistance

Program and the problems of grain car supply.
Senator ExoN. Would you care to expand on this at all, since you

were at the conference in Omaha, as to what if anything was ac-

complished there?
Ms. Saylxdr. I think there was a very valuable exchange of points

of view. I think it was very positive to have all the parties in the
same room talking openW. And I very much applaud the Commis-
sion for holding that conference.

Senator ExoN. Ladies and gentlemen, thank you very much. We
will have some additional questions for the record.
As usual, let me close by thanking you for your patience. It is

very valuable testimony on very interesting and important matters
which we are discussing, and we appreciate and thank you again
for your input.
And with that, we are adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 12:40 p.m., the hearing was adjourned.]



APPENDIX

Prepared Statementt of Walter J. Shea, PRESIDE^^^, Transportation Trades
Department, AFL-CIO

My name is Walter J. Shea, president of the Transportation Trades Department,
AFL-CIO CTTD"), which represents 29 unions in the airUne, automotive, railroad,

transit, trucking and related industries. Attached please find a list of TTD's affili-

ated labor organizations.
It is a pleasure to communicate to this Subcommittee the views of transportation

labor on the issue of reauthorizing investment programs for America's national pas-
senger railroad—Amtrak.
We believe the time has come to address the serious long-term funding defi-

ciencies that plague Amtrak's rail network to ensure we preserve this vital national

asset. The absence of meaningful increases in funding will result in continued dete-

rioration of service and the threat of thousands of lost jobs in all crafts.

CRITICAL PERIOD IN AMTRAK HISTORY

Passenger rail in this country, and specifically Amtrak, has reached a critical

stage in its history. The vision which led to Amtrak's creation was based on the well

founded idea that passenger rail has always and will always play a vital role in our

transportation system and in the health of our economy.
Not only does Amtrak tie together large cities with small towns, major urban cen-

ters with rural communities, it provides the nation's only high speed surface trans-

portation system for business and leisure travelers. But perhaps most important,
Amtrak has provided a cost-effective means of travel for Americans who, through
no fault of their own, have lost transportation choices due to reckless deregulation
policies in the airline and bus industries. We believe the government has a duty to

the taxpayers of this country to not only support a viable rail passenger system, but
also to protect the public investment.

Today, the United States, unlike our foreign competitors, continues to grapple
with his duty as our transportation infrastructure travels down a dangerous path
of decay and neglect. A strong case has been and continues to be made for increas-

ing federal investment in Amtrak, as our national passenger railroad has suflered

during the past decade due to diminishing resources at a time of rising costs and
new demands for service and physical plant overhaul.

GAO REPORT SOUNDS ALARM

Kenneth Mead director of transportation issues for the General Accounting Office,

reports that "Since 1990, Amtrak's federal subsidy has not covered the gap between

operating expenses and revenues because actual revenues have been lower than pro-

jected while expenses have been higher than projected."
Mead also states that for Amtrak to maintain a viable national passenger network

while improving the bottom line, it will require "substantial operating and capital

funding.' As Congress begins to make long-term funding decisions regarding the fu-

ture of Amtrak, Mead concludes, "federal and state support will need to be commen-
surate with the assigned task."

Unfortunately, the result of Amtrak's inadequate federal resources—a point en-

forced by GAO's findings
—has been a "T^and-aid" approach to managing a national

passenger rail network. The nation has suffered as nave the employees of Amtrak
who have been forced to earn significantly less than their counterparts on the

freight railroads while enduring through an era of hostile management, an era I'm

happy to report should he behind us.

This Subcommittee knows all too well that the budget environment we are in

today will require the expression of a forceful, well reasoned argument in support
of the proposition that increased investment in Amtrak represents sound transpor-
tation and investment policy. TTD and its affiliates are pleased to have the oppor-

(81)
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tunity to be a party to that dialogue, particularly
since this Subcommittee will lead

the debate over establishing reasonable authorized spending levels that allow Am-
trak to meet its growing financial needs.

SUPPORT IN WHITE HOUSE

It is important to point out that transportation labor is pleased we have a Presi-

dent and Transportation Secretary who believe in the need to support our transpor-
tation system in general and passenger rail specifically. The President's overall

transportation buoget request for FY93, for example, while troublesome in certain

select areas, is evidence of the President's commitment. Clearly, the Administration
understands the financial problems Amtrak faces, the underlying reasons behind
the problems, and where the solutions lie.

It is also important, however, as we address the issue of transportation spending
programs that we place the discussion in an international context. While America
struggles to find an adequate funding stream for Amtrak commensurate with the

high expectations Congress and the nation place on our national passenger railroad,
our foreign competitors recognize the need to move persons and goods faster and
more efficiently than their

competitors.
That also must be America's vision as our

economy continues to adjust to the massive onslaught of global competition.
In our view Amtrak in the near term provides the only legitimate foundation on

which to develop and build an intercity and interstate U.S. high speed rail network
envisioned by this Subcommittee and by President Bill Clinton and Transportation
Secretary Federico Pena. The President has articulated that vision but to date ade-

quate funding continues to evade it.

While the vision is well evolved America will continue to fall short of the mark
in terms of building a world-class passenger rail system unless we find the will to

fund Amtrak at levels a vast majority of Congress recognize is more than justified,

particularly when one looks at the alternative: unmitigated congestion throughout
our transportation system, poorly funded capital needs, elimination and reduction
in train service and associated job loss, and deferral of maintenance and overhaul,
and new equipment purchases. We must begin today to address how to best avoid
the unenviable task of trying to deal with this problem when it reaches crisis pro-
portions, a period I must say is fast approaching. Amtrak reauthorization legislation
holds the key to allocating adequate federal resources to improve Amtrak's financial

state, stabilize thousands of jobs, and provide Amtrak management the financial

support needed for longer range planning.
It must be noted that if it were not for the leadership and vision of this Sub-

committee and a large majority of Congress, Amtrak would not exist today due to

repeated attempts—misguided, I might add—to eliminate federal funding of vital

Amtrak operating and capital programs. These investments support the national
Amtrak network and thousands of good jobs at a time when new, long-term job op-

portunities continue to elude the unemployed and underemployed in this country.
Transportation labor has a longstanding and well supported position that any le-

gitimate national transportation investment program must include a strong pas-
senger rail component—both intercity and long distance.

DISMISSING THE "SUBSIDY-FREE" MYTH

Unfortunately, there are those who believe passenger rail service can be provided
free from federal subsidy. But this Subcommittee knows that such a propsition is

removed from the
experience

both here and abroad. It has been reported that the
German government nas put the final touches on approving a $5.2 billion construc-
tion project to build a Transrapid high sp)eed train system between Hamburg and
Berlin, which will support some 10,000 jobs.

In the longer term, Germany plans to invest over $47 billion to fiilly integrate the
Western and Eastern Germany rail systems, and the key European nations collec-

tively are planning to integrate their rail systems with the infusion of $100 billion

in new investment.
Other individual countries—France, Switzerland, Great Britain, Belgium, Nether-

lands, Japan and others—are spending billions of dollars in capital and operating
investments to increase capacity, upgrade their passenger rail systems, and intro-
duce state-of-the-art higher speed trains. America must also find a way to seize
these opportunities and it is our view that the Amtrak system provides the founda-
tion on which newer, faster train service can (and should) be introduced.
To fully tap Amtrak's potential, however, there must be a new mind-set in Wash-

ington and throughout America that the notion of a subsidy-free passenger rail sys-
tem is not

only
a myth, but in fact during the 1980s became a euphemism for

privatizing publicly supported transportation services.
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Not only does Amtrak lack the necessary resources, it often is forced to play a

game that eventually catches up with any business enterprise: deferring until to-

morrow what should be done today. Service and employee morale have suffered, as

has Amtrak's ability to build its passenger base in the face of service reductions and

constandy deteriorating travel conditions on those parts of the system that have
most suffered such as long-distance train service.

As Amtrak Chairman Tom Downs explains, the railroad's equipment and facilities

are depreciating at the rate of $250 million per year. Over the past decade, depre-
ciation has exceeded investment by almost $600 million. Any business analyst will

tell you that this spells disastrous consequences unless we fmd a way to reverse the

trend.

In the face of repeated attacks on Amtrak's very existence over the years, Con-

gress has provided funding to address the need for physical plant improvements,
equipment purchases, and locomotive/passenger car overhaul. And with mounting

budgetary pressures. Congress has stood strong during its more than two-decade

commitment to federally support a national passenger rail system. The nation as

a whole has benefited tremendously from that unyielding conviction but much more

will be needed.

REAUTHORIZATION OF AMTRAK PROGRAMS

It is important to point out that TTD and its affiliated unions are pleased with

the Clinton Administration's decision to restore government confidence in transpor-
tation investments. The President's budget request for Amtrak and other impoant
transportation programs reflects a genuine commitment to reversing the dangerous
trends established during the past decade during which efforts were undertaken to

literally destroy Amtrak as we know it and turn it over to private operators moti-

vated by private profit rather than the public interest.

Amtrak has faced an extremely difficult and tumultuous budgetary environment

for the past several years that has resulted more than once in the enactment of a

supplemental appropriation of federal funds to help deal with significant revenue

shortfalls. Unfortunately, while Congress has recognized Amtrak s dire needs and

has acted swiffly to avert crippling problems, those efforts have not avoided the fur-

lough of workers and today leave the railroad understaffed and neglected in several

areas.

To address these problems with a long-term funding plan we believe the Sub-

committee must consider increasing the authorization for Amtrak programs in some

key areas. We might add that Amtrak's authorization requests represent a well rea-

soned approach to stabilizing our nation passenger railroad. Specifically, from our

perspective the Amtrak reautnorization legislation must include the
followinc:^

• Operating Assistance. Operating assistance is critical to curing Amtrak's seri-

ous financial ailments. This program will
help

to handle day-to-day operating ex-

penses, to recall workers on furlough due to deferred shop craft work and reduced

on-board staffing levels, and to cover the costs of equipment overhaul work which

recently has been paid for with the use of capital monies. Congress must authorize

funds suflicient to continue operating quality and efficient service.

• Northeast Corridor Improvement Project (NECIP). NECIP represents America's

only true high speed rail corridor, serving the needs of over 110 million commuter
and intercity passengers. Congress has long recognized NECIP as a critical trans-

gortation

corridor serving the Washington, D.C. to Boston, Mass. markets. The
resident's FY95 request (II percent below FY94 levels), however, falls short of

meeting needs such as infrastructure improvements, trainset acauisitions and the

electrification project scheduled to begin construction this fall. We would urge the

Subcommittee to authorize funding at a level commensurate with the importance of

the development, maintenance and expansion of this vital corridor.

• Capital Grants. Due to the many problems already discussed in this testimony
it is evident that Amtrak is in need of overall increases in federal capital support
to meet basic capital expenses created by daily operations, to purchase passenger

equipment, and to meet the expenses resulting from new federal mandates. The
President's budget request reflects this view and we would urge the Subcommittee
to ensure Amtrak receives the funds it needs in this investment program to offer

the highest return on investment.
• Leveling the Playing Field. It is important for Congress to address the serious

economic disadvantage faced by Amtrak and its employees because of the heavily
unbalanced playing field on which Amtrak and its workers must compete with those

entities (pnvate contract commuter operators, for example) which today escape obli-

gations to employees by evading responsibilities under Railroad Retirement, Rail-

road Unemployment and other important railroad statutes. This inequity results in
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two senous adverse effects: first, those workers employed by such exempt entities

are denied adequate retirement and unemployment benefits that Congress has al-

ways intended for rail workers; and second, Amtrak is placed at a competitive dis-

advantage during the bidding process as those private bidders have lower costs due
to their avoidance of their obligations to employees. It also increases the cost to Am-
trak and its employees of their contributions to the railroad retirement and unem-
ployment systems while threatening the continued integrity of these systems by nar-

rowing their revenue bases. We therefore call for the leveling of the playing field

with tne enactment of a provision to address this inequitable disparity.

FINAL OBSERVATIONS

A final point to be considered is the fresh attitude and perspective new Amtrak
Chairman Tom Downs brings to the job. For too many years the employees of Am-
trak have been forced to work in unacceptable conditions while inheriting a dis-

proportionate share of the burden and sacnfice to keep Amtrak afloat.

Mr. Downs speaks about the need to change Amtrak's "corporate culture." But he
also recognizes that achieving new levels of excellence will require a new relation-

ship with the employees and their unions. We share in Mr. Downs' enthusiasm and
optinism, and we nope to help him fulfill his vision for Amtrak and the nation.

As Amtrak proceeds with its own internal management audit. Congress faces

some critical d!ecisions in the next few years as efTorts to bring down the federal

deficit are weighed against the need to invest in America's transportation infra-

structure needs. President Clinton has committed himself to achieving legitimate
deficit reduction without sacrificing the short- and long-term needs of our economy
and transportation system.

It is no secret that in its history Amtrak has teetered on the edge of insolvency.
But it is a majority of Congress that continues to make a

policy
statement that in-

vestment in Amtrak is good transportation policy and good public policy. GAO has
confirmed that the status quo will not suflice.

As this Subcommittee—and, in fact, the entire Congress—crafts an Amtrak reau-
thorization bill that best addresses America's needs, it is important to consider the
fact that there is not a single major economic power in the international community
that as a matter of policy does not consider public investment in a safe, efficient

and reliable passenger rail system vital to that nation's economic well being.
The American people deserve an Amtrak network which measures up to that

same standard. Increases in authorized spending levels for Amtrak investment pro-
grams would represent a major first step.
On behalf of transportation labor, I thank the Subcommittee for providing us the

opportunity to express our views.

Letter From Walter J. Shea, President, Transportation Trades Department,
AFL-CIO

April 13, 1994.

The Honorable J. James Exon,
U.S. Senate,

Washington. DC 20510
Dear Chairman Exon: On behalf of transportation labor, I am writing to express

our opposition to S. 1942, which seeks to authorize federal spending programs for

Local Rail Freight Assistance, due to the continuing absence of a legislative provi-
sion to protect those employees adversely affected by short line spinoffs. Attached

please find a list of the affiliated unions of the Transportation Trades Department,
AFL-CIO (TTD).
At the outset it is important to note that the views of transportation labor

concermng federal investment in this program are supported by the Clinton Admin-
istration which requested zero funding for Local Rail Freight Assistance in its FY95
transportation budget. We applaud the Administration for recognizing the problems
with this short line subsidy program as it is currently structured.
Our nation's transportation industry and its several million working men and

women have witnessed a period of great economic havoc inspired in part by an ill

advised regulatory regime which started with the deregulation of the airline indus-

try in 1977. During this period major employers were destroyed, massive mega-
mergers and consolidations were consummated, with little or no responsible govern-
ment oversight, hundreds of thousands of good jobs were wiped out, and in each of
the modes established companies pursued a strategy of creating non-union, low-

wage operations, or in the vernacular, "double-breasted" entities.
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In the railroad industry, deregulation inspired the spinoff of short line railroads,

the result of which has been the creation of a splintered and financially unstable

segment of the rail network, the abandonment of hundreds of communities and the

displacement of tens of thousands of workers forced to accept substandard working
conditions on these so-called "new entities"—that is, if they were lucky enou^ to

secure a job. Moreover, the problem of undercapitalization which plagues most short

lines has had adverse effects on safety and stability of service.

As we are witnessing in the motor carrier less-than-truckload ("LTL") sector,

major carriers continue to invest in non-union double-breasted
operations,

often to

compete with their own unionized, existing operations. This has been a destructive

trend, both for the industry and its employees. Unfortunately, we are also seeing

the airline industry consider similar strategic approaches that are having the same
net effect for workers.
The short line phenomenon in the rail industry is much the same, as it is weU

known that these spinoffs are nothing more than paper transactions structured to

capture cheap wages, abrogate union contracts and circumvent employees' statutory

rights. Furthermore, the new short line operators remain captive tQ the major car-

riers for business and thus, for all practical purposes remain an integral part of the

rail system still owned and operated by the selling carrier. Meanwhile, the employ-
ees who have been lucky enough to secure jobs find themselves earning lower wages
and receivingsubstandard health care and other benefits.

Local Rail Freight Assistance is essentially a government subsidy program to pro-

mote and encourage this trend. We believe logic and sound public policy principles

disqualify local rail freight assistance as a legitimate government investment pro-

gram. It makes little sense to invest taxpayers' dollars in railroad spinoffs that, due

to the economics in the industry, face (together with their employees) uncertain fu-

tures in the event of unanticipated economic downturns such as the most recent pro-

longed recession.

"niis industry trend has left employees in a state of desperation as they witness

the disappearance of their employer only to learn that their "new" job will be at the

same place, but performing many additional duties without contract protection, and

at a lower rate of pay with fewer benefits. We do not believe the federal government
should invest in enterprises that in effect claim good jobs, erode standards of living,

and have the net eflect of abrogating existing collective bargaining agreements.
It is no secret that the short line program was inspired, created and

expanded
in total disregard of the interests of railroad employees who bear the full burden

of whatever benefits their employers realized from that program. But whether or

not a particular short line sale benefits the carriers involved, in every case the

workers sufier. That is why members of Congress are considering legislation to close

a loophole in the Interstate Commerce Act through which railcarriers have exploited

the low wage, non-umon opportunities provided by the present short line program.
At the very least, before our government again commits itself to subsidize this eco-

nomic injury to railroad employees from short line transactions. Congress must con-

sider protecting the interests of the affected employees in the same manner as it

has expressly protected those interests in other provisions of the Interstate Com-
merce Act.

Our nation's transportation industry and its employees are at a crossroads. We
have seen destructive regulatoiy policies literally

dismember once-thriving compa-
nies. Across all modes these policies have claimed more than a half-million jobs and
have raised serious public policy questions that are particularly relevant as this

Subcommittee considers S. 1942.

The short line rail sector today accounts for almost 25 percent of U.S. trackage,

up from six percent two decades ago. On Class I railroads, trackage has declined

26 percent while employment has plummeted nearly 50 percent. This trend alone

should alarm Congress enough to want to re-think the present regulatory regime.
One industry observer, quoted in the Winter 1993 edition of University of Toledo

Law Review, describes the short line phenomenon as follows:

The railroad industry, built over many decades by constant consolidation and

merger, suddenly seems to be scattering itseff like confetti across the country.

Increasingly, the industry may be evolving into a handful of giant crossountry
railroads-the railroading equivalent of interstate highways-augmented by small

or regional lines that are mostly spinoffs of the big ones.

We believe it is time to have a serious debate over the policies that have given
rise to what we view as a dangerous trend that has led to an expedited contraction

of our rail network and a significant downward trend both in job opportunities and
in the earning power of those fortunate enough to still be employed in this industry.
S. 1942 as written only perpetuates the myth that short lines are new, job-creating
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entities as it would allow railcarriers to continue using this federally-supported pro-

gram to replace their unionized employees with low-wage, non-union workers.
We urge this Subcommittee to reject the authorization of spending programs for

Local Rail Freight Assistance unless Congress takes the necessary legislative action

to protect the interests of workers adversely affected by short line transactions.

Thank you for your consideration of our views.

Sincerely,
Walter J. Shea,

President.

Prepared Statement of Darrel Rensink, Director, Iowa Department of
Transportation

Mr. Chairman, my name is Darrel Rensink, and I am Director of the Iowa Depart-
ment of Transportation. Today I am representing The American Association of State

Highway and Transportation Officials (AASHTOj in my capacity as Chairman of the
National Conference of State Railway Officials (NCSRO), which is also AASHTCs
Standing Committee on Railways. I appreciate the opportunity to express our views
on the reauthorization of the Local Rail Freight Assistance LRFA) program.

I serve as Director of a department of transportation in a state that has helped
develop and depends on the operation of short line railroads. Additionally, I chair
a committee representing the rail needs of virtually every state in the nation. In
that capacity, I would like to voice NCSRO's full support of S. 1942. Our members
have been intimately involved with the planning, development, and funding of
branchline and short line railroad needs under LRFA for many years. We have con-

tinually pressed for multi-year funding at the authorized level before the various
committees of Congress, and with the officials of the U.S. Department of Transpor-
tation.

We continue to support this important program for a number of reasons:
• Preservation of Feeder Rail Network—LRFA funding is intended for the preser-

vation and improvement of low density rail lines. These lines comprise thousands
of miles and form the feeder system that moves much of the nation's freight to mar-
ket. The problems this program is designed to address have not been eliminated.
A further weakening of the feeder system will put more freight on an overburdened

highway system, and continue to cause dislocations of shippers and disruption of

economies throughout the United States. Class I railroads continue to eliminate low

density lines which they cannot operate profitably. When purchased or leased by
shortline or regional railroads and improved, these same hnes can become profit-
able. Most importantly, service is generally improved and competitive prices to ship-
pers are preserved.

• Improvement in Railroad Safety—Over the last five years, small railroads have
continued to experience track-related derailments at a much higher rate than Class
I railroads. A principle reason is that carriers generally defer maintenance on
branch lines that they are going to sell or abandon. Investment in improved track
condition is the most efficient means of increasing railroad safety.

• Continued Economic Benefits—Small railroads employ people, serve shippers,
hire contractors and buy supplies, the same as any small business. Many small
businesses have difficulty securing financing for acquisition or capital improvements
and small railroads clearly are no different. The LRFA program has helped to fill

this gap and thus preserve the important economic benefits to the communities and
people that depend on railroad transportation.

If I might use my home state as an example, LRFA funding has been crucial to

the preservation of the transportation system. While the rail system is a vital com-
ponent of the transportation of agricultural commodities throughout the nation, it

is particularly important in the Midwest. Iowa has spent $35M through this federal

program to repair rail trackage, and the need for this program continues.
Tne state of Iowa has participated in contracts totaling $148M since 1974. This

has been used to rehabilitate and improve nearly 1700 miles of rail trackage. These
contracts were partnerships between the federal government, state government,
railroads and shippers. In addition to the $35M in LRFA funds, the State contrib-
uted $27M, shippers

and users contributed $40M, and the railroads participated
with $46M. Mucn of the state and federal participation has been in the form of

loans, which has allowed us to improve additional lines.

Iowa's need for continuing LRFA funding is parallel to the national experience.
The Federal Railroad Administration (FRA) nas noted that many thousands of miles
of light density lines may have to be sold or abandoned in the next few years. The
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FRA has also determined that total rehabilitation needs for existing Class II and
Class III railroads could exceed $452M beyond their own available funding.

In closing, this program must continue moving forward if we are to properly ad-

dress the full transportation needs of states and communities and to give business

and industry the ability to compete in domestic and world markets. AASHTO be-

lieves that continued authorization and funding for this
program

will enhance the

efficient movement of goods by more fully utilizing the rail mode in accordance with

the National Transportation Policy and existing federal legislation.
We are pleased tnis Committee has

provided leadership on this vital rail funding
issue and I want to thank you again for the opportunity to express our opinion. If

you or the committee have any questions, we would be pleased to give you a very

prompt response.

Prepared Statement of Robert A. Scardelletti, International President,
Transportation Communications International Union, AFL-CIO—May 10,

1994

I am the International President of the Transportation Communications Inter-

national Union, AFL-CIO ("TCU"), which represents approximately 135,000 active

and retired employees in the railroad industry in the United States and Canada.
These include carmen, patrolmen, supervisors, clerks and other employees. On be-

half of TCU and rail labor, I appreciate the opportunity
to clarify our views with

regard to S. 1942, a bill to renew funding for the Local Rail Freight Assistance Pro-

gram.
Last month, when you received statements and testimony from representatives of

rail carriers and rail labor in regard to S. 1942, you also heard reference made to

a bill pending in the House of Representatives, H.R. 3866 (the "Sanders Amend-
ment"). H.R. 3866 would amend the Interstate Commerce Act ("the Act") i to provide

f)rotection

for employees who are displaced when carriers spin off parts of their rail

ines to allegedly "new" carriers and thereby eliminate statutory obligations to em-

ployees. On Dehalf of rail labor, the Railway Labor Executives' Association ("RLEA")

registered objection to S. 1942 largely because it provides assistance to these newly
minted, often undercapitalized, entities that are established precisely to take advan-

tage of the a loophole in the Act that the Sanders Amendment attempts to close.

TCU hereby supplements the RLEA's submission on S. 1942 to clarify the basis

of rail labor's support for H.R. 3866 and to put this amendment in its proper con-

text.

HISTORICAL BACKGROUND OF LABOR PROTECTION

Rail lines have been the subject of sale, abandonment, lease, merger and other

forms of transfer since
early

in this century. These transfers often adversely affect

rail employees, who suffer the outright loss ofjobs or the reduction of income or ben-

efits as they are displaced to inferior positions. For decades. Congress has recog-
nized that unless these transactions are regulated, they will unduly penalize em-

ployees and cause disruption in an industry whose stability is critical to the public
interest. Consequently, Congress has long provided employees affected by rail con-

solidations, abandonments and sales a certain amount of protection from the havoc
that these changes would otherwise wreak on their livelihoods.

These protections are incorporated into Section 11343 of the Interstate Commerce
Act, which empowers the Interstate Commerce Commission (the "ICC" or "Commis-
sion") to approve and authorize transactions that transfer control from one carrier

to another. Transactions subject to Section 11343 will be approved by the Commis-
sion only if they are "consistent with the public interest," 2 and if the carriers pro-
vide a fair arrangement to protect the interests of employees affected by the trans-

action.3 Section 11343 transactions are thus subject to mandatory employee protec-
tions.*

149 U.S.C. § 10101, et seq., as amended.
2 49U.S.C. § 11344(c).
3 49 U.S.C. §11347.
* For example, the "New York Dock" protections provide for both procedural gxiarantees and

comfjensatory benefits. Procedurally, a carrier contemplating a transaction that may afTect its

employees must give notice of the intended transaction and must negotiate an "implementing
arrangement" to apply protective benefits to the specific transaction involved and to determine
a method for the selection and assignment of employees to perform the work required by the

transaction. If the parties cannot reach agreement on the implementing arrangement, their dis-

continued
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For many decades, until relatively recently, labor
protective

benefits were a fact

of life—and a cost of doing business—in the rail industry. Labor protective provi-
sions resulted in decades oi labor peace during a period oi intense rail consoliaation
because they allowed rail carriers to engage in their desired transfers while at the
same time protecting the adversely affected employees.

EROSION OF LABOR PROTECTION

The balance shifted, however, in the deregulation fervor of the 1980's. The ICC
determined to spur economic activity in the rail industry by "deregulating" the car-

riers' obligations to provide labor protection for their employees. For this purpose,
they utUized Section 10901, a provision in the Act that concerns the construction
of extensions and additions to railroad lines, or the operation of such lines." Al-

though this provision on its face applies to "[a] rail earner providing transportation
subject to the jurisdiction" of the Commission, the ICC strained to interpret the

statutory language entirely out of that context. Instead, the Commission applied
Section 10901 to new entities that were created to acquire and operate a particular
existing rail line and thus become carriers under trie Act. These Section 10901
transactions further differed from Section 11343 transactions in that labor protec-
tion under Section 10901 was not mandatory, but instead was made discretionary
with the Commission.6
Under the Commission's tortured reading of Section 10901, the short rail lines

that operated as feeders to the lai-ger carriers or served a small geographic area—
lines known as "short lines," branch lines or "limited density lines —could be trans-
ferred by a carrier to an allegedly new, non-carrier entity. This "new" company
would then apply for exemption from the labor protection that would be mandatory
if such lines were transferred to an existing earner. And in the name of competition,
the Commission was more than willing to exercise its authority to exempt such
transactions from regulation. Indeed, in 1985, the ICC announced its intention not
to impose employee protections in sales of rail lines to non-carriers except in the

"extraordinary case" or the "exceptional showing." ? Since then, the Commission has
failed to find exceptional circumstances in any contested Section 10901 case.

The ICC thus gave Section 10901 an expansive reading, applied it in contexts

never contemplated by Congress, and virtually immunized Section 10901 trans-
actions from labor protection. In this process, the Commission opened a loophole in

the statutory scheme that carriers quickly exploited. Existing carriers, or their hold-

ing companies, simply create "independent" subsidiaries that are presented to the
Commission as "new carriers. Other existing carriers then sell a short line to the
"new" entity. The company buying the lines thus avoids the obligation to assume
the employees or their collective bargaining agreements from the selling carrier.

And the selling carrier benefits from this transaction by avoiding the payment of

the labor protection that would be required for affected employees if the une were
sold

directly
to another existing carrier. In addition, the selling carrier retains the

benefit of the traffic along the lines, which oflen feeds onto rails they continue to

operate. The only party
that loses in these transactions is the affected employee.

Thus the effect, as well as the intent, of these Section 10901 transactions is purely
to avoid the labor protections Congress established to maintain fairness and stabil-

ity in the rail industry.^

pute must be submitted to arbitration. In addition, any employee who is placed in a worse posi-
tion with respect to compensation or benefits is to be made whole for a protective period of up
to six years.

"Section 10901 provides in pertinent part as follows: A rail carrier providing transportation
subject to the jurisdiction of the Interstate Commerce Commission * * * may (1) construct an
extension to any of its railroad lines; (2) construct an additional railroad line; (3) acquire or op-
erate an extended or additional railroad line- or (4) provide transportation over, or by means
of, an extended or additional railroad line; only if the Commission finds that the present or fu-

ture public convenience and necessity require or permit the construction or acquisition (or both)
and operation of the railroad line. 49 U.S.C. § 10901(a).
«49 U.S.C. § 10901(e).
'Ex Parte No. 392 (Sub No. 1), Class Exemption for the Acquisition and Operation of Rail

Lines Under 49 U.S.C. 10901, 1 I.C.C. 2d 810 (1985), afTd sub nom. Illinois Commerce Commis-
sion V. I.C.C, 817 F.2d 145 (D.C. Cir. 1987) (Uble).
8The recent case of Railway Labor Executives' Association v. I.C.C, 999 F.2d 574 (D.C. Cir.

1993), illustrates the transparency of these transactions. In that case an existing carrier (South-
em Railway) applied to the Commission for approval under Section 11343 to lease a short
stretch of track to another carrier (the North Carolina and Virginia Railway,

a subsidiary of

RailTex). Before the Commission could act on the application, the carriers withdrew it, advising
the Commission of "a (Kjesible restructuring of the transaction." Id. at 576. RailTex then formed
a new subsidiary (the Chesapeake and Albemarle Railroad) to enter into an identical lease with
Southern and to seek approval of the transaction under Section 10901 on the basis that the
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THE CURRENT STATE OF LABOR PROTECTION

As a result of these sham transactions, many thousands of jobs have been lost,

and the affected employees deprived of the protection that Congress intended to pro-

vide for them.9 True, the "new" entity may hire some of the employees—but usually
at sharply reduced wages and without the benefit of a collective bargaining rep-

resentative or contract. And some of the affected employees may exercise their se-

niority to bid onto remaining jobs on the original carrier. However, this only bumps
the adverse effect onto the more junior employee who has to pay the price of the

displacement.
Some of the Commissioners of the ICC, as well as some of the courts, have recog-

nized that Section 10901 transactions have become little more than charades con-

cocted to rid existing carriers of the labor costs associated with certain lines while

preserving to them the benefits of the traffic associated with those lines. Former
Commissioner Lamboley has consistently identified and lamented this phenomenon
in his dissents from the Section 10901 cases that proliferated after 1985. For exam-

ple, he noted that
The Commission's consistent refusal to impose labor protection in connection

with [Section 10901] class exemption procedures provides ample and continued

inducement for carriers to utilize such transactions as a vehicle to remedy, and
more recently to avoid, labor relations issues and contractual obligations.

1°

He also accurately described the statutory subversion that has resulted:

[Section 10901) procedures
* * have been utilized to avoid or abrogate le-

gitimate collective bargaining agreements and statutory requirements of the

Railway Labor Act, without procedural and substantive accommodation of the

respective policies and interests in each Act.^i

More recently, the United States Court of Appeals for the Seventh Circuit ac-

knowledged that through its new-found Section 10901 exemption procedures, the

Commission has "fostered the creation of new, unregulated short-line railroads to

take over lines formerly operated by regulated railroads." Fox Valley & Western

Limited v. ICC. 15 F.3d 641, 644 (7th Cir. 1994). A proposed short line transfer,

according to the court, was "functionally, practically, and therefore (by a small fur-

ther step) legally the same" as a Section 11343 transaction (requiring mandatory
labor protection). And the distinction that the carriers were exploiting was

"hypertechnical." The only difference, of course—and the reason for all the maneu-

vering—is the avoidance of labor costs. As the Court of Appeals for the District of

Columbia Circuit recently noted, however. Congress' intent in regulating rail trans-

actions was not "merely to transfer wealth from employees to their employer." Rail-

way Labor Executives' Association v. United States. 987 F.2d 806, 815 (D.C. Cir.

1993). Yet that is precisely the effect of the Section 10901 procedures as they have

evolved in the Commission.

THE PROPOSAL TO RESTORE THE STATUTORY INTENT

Congress is presently considering a bill to restore its original intent to provide
some degree or protection to rail employees who are dismissed or displaced by rail

transactions of the kind now masquerading as exempt transactions. H.R. 3866

would amend Section 10901 to provide labor protections as a matter of statutory
mandate rather than Commission discretion.

Some may contend that the Commission, as newly constituted, will exercise its

discretion more rationally in analyzing proposed Section 10901 transactions so that

the proposed legislative response is unnecessary. Yet it was less than a decade ago
that the Commission "tied its hands by declaring that it will not impose labor pro-

C&A was a "new carrier." Although RailTex did not acknowledge that this transparent maneu-
ver was for the purpose of evading the labor protections that would be imposed in the initial

transaction, it came very close by acknowledging that its purpose was "to avoid the unusual ad-

ministrative delay associated with approval of section 11343 transactions." Id.

The Commission, in its discretion, found that the carrier did not intend (impermissibly) to

evade Section 11343'8 labor protections; it only intended (permissibly) to evade Section 11343's

delays. On the basis of that distinction, the Commission approved the transaction and, as al-

ways in Section 10901 cases, declined to impose labor protections.

BThrough this device, the number of miles of line that have been transferred to new short

line railroads increased dramatically in the 1980's. In 1988 the Association of American Rail-

roads estimated that in the previous five years 16,000 miles of rail line were transferred to 169

short line operators. Statistics of Regional and Local Railroads at 60 (Washington, D.C 1988).
10 Wisconsin Central Ltd.—Exemption Acquisition and Operation—Certain Lines of Soo Line

Railroad Company, F.D. No. 31102 (Nov. 17, 1988) (dissenting expression).
11 Montana Rail Link, Inc.—Exemption Acquisition and Operation—Certain Lines of Bur-

lington Northern Railroad Company F.D. No. 31089 (July 19, 1988) (dissenting expression).
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tection in section 10901 cases unless there are exceptional circumstances." 12 Con-

ceivably, the ICC may now decide to find exceptional circumstances more reason-

ably. Or the Commission may decide to reconsider its position in Section 10901

cases and determine to impose labor protections unless there are exceptional cir-

cumstances. Or the Commission may, as even the previous Commission did on one

occasion, "engage in some fancy footwork" to bring a transaction under Section

11343 rather than under Section 10901 to ensure that labor protections apply.
i3 Al-

though any of these scenarios is possible, none is assured.

The critical matter of rail labor policy as contemplated by Congress cannot be left

subject to the winds of administrative change without jeopardizing the stability that

Congress deemed to be in the public
interest. Plainly, there remains the potential

for abuse of Congress' intent il the Section 10901 loophole is not statutorily fore-

closed. For that reason, H.R. 3866 would amend Section 10901 to make it parallel

with Section 11343 in requiring labor protective arrangements to accompany any
transfer of a rail line—regardless of whether the new operator is an existing carrier,

a "non-carrier," or a new affiliate of an existing carrier. Through this amendment,

Congress can restore the balance of interests that it originally intended.

Questions Asked by Senator Exon and Answers Thereto by Mr. Scardelletti

FUNDING

Question. If Amtrak is funded for FY 1995 to the level proposed by the Adminis-

tration, what will be the effect on members of rail labor unions?

Answer. TCU believes strongly that a nationwide rail passenger system is vital

to our country and that Amtrak has been a success despite long-term inadequate
investment. While TCU salutes President Clinton's clear commitment to Amtrak
and rail passenger service, we feel that funding for Amtrak should be increased

from the level proposed by the Administration to the level recommended by Amtrak.

Previous, inadequate investment has left Amtrak with deteriorating and ill-main-

tained equipment, a skeletal route system with insufiicient frequencies of train serv-

ice, and poor stafiing on many trains and in stations. It is time to address long-

term funding deficiencies to put Amtrak on track to become a first-rate rail pas-

senger system that America can be proud
of.

TCU members working at Amtrak are committed to making it the best and rnost

productive rail passenger service in the world. They expect to oe compensated fairly

and treated fairly, to work under safe conditions, and to have reasonable expecta-
tions of job security. TCU wants to work with management to make Amtrak a serv-

ice-focused, productive, high-performance company. But we have a long way to go.

Our members have grown weary of threats to their livelihoods and of apologizing
to passengers for poorly maintained equipment, late trains, and countless other ills

caused by deteriorating plant and equipment.

Management's attempts to make-do with fewer overhauls of eouipment led to lay-

offs of TCU-represented carmen in 1992. A reduction in train frequencies and clo-

sures of stations in late 1993 resulted in lay-offs of TCU ticket agents and on board

service employees. Passenger complaints and strained employee morale attest to

woefially inadequate stafiing at many locations. Overall employment levels have re-

mained stable only due to Amtrak s operation of commuter trains in California,

Massachusetts and elsewhere.
TCU fears a downward spiral of deteriorating service, decay and job cuts unless

a turnaround begins soon. The President's budget request reflects his commitment
to Amtrak, but more is needed. For more than twenty years, the United States Con-

gress has recognized Amtrak's vital role in America's
transportation

network, de-

fending it from the naysayers and those who would have killed it altogether. Am-
trak's success is more important today than ever, and it has also become clear that

Amtrak is key to the future development of high speed rail service in our country.
It is for these reasons that TCU urges Congress to improve upon the funding level

proposed by the Administration.

SAFETY

Question. In light of the importance of rail safety not only to passengers but also

to Amtrak employees, how does RLEA evaluate the current level of cooperation be-

tween labor and management in this rcgard?

12 Fox Valley, supra, 15 F.3d at 645.
u Fox Valley, supra, 15 F.3d at 644.
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Answer. TCU local ofTicers and members participate in many safety programs
and committees throughout the Amtrak system. Our members—from carmen to

train directors to on-board train attendants—play criticed roles in making Amtrak
safe for passengers and workers.
TCU believes, however, that more can be done to make traveling on Amtrak safer.

A centrally coordinated, joint labor-management safety program could give needed
direction to the many scattered local efforts. Operation Redblock, a successful jointly
run program to combat alcohol and drug use, provides a model.

TCU IS disappointed, for example, that there has been no ongoing discussion be-

tween labor and management of on-train emeivency evacuation procedures. A labor-

management Task Force had been established pursuant
to the provisions of Public

Law 102-533, the Amtrak Authorization ana Development Act, to make rec-

ommendations for improvement in Amtrak's emergency response training. Since the

Task Force repwrt to Congress on May 28, 1993, however, TCU has received no fur-

ther communication from Amtrak on this important matter. The proposal by TCU
and other union representatives that the Task Force reconvene periodically to evalu-

ate progress in emergency evacuation procedures and training was not agreed to by
Amtrak management.
Most of the tragic accidents which have attracted public attention are not the

fault of Amtrak. However, the more commonplace injuries incurred by passengers
and employees are often the result of deteriorating plant and equipment and im-

proper maintenance. Ankles twisted on uneven platforms, splinters from ancient

Daggage carts, and injuries to workers in decrepit maintenance shops are daily oc-

currences.
The inadequate repair and maintenance workforces contribute greatly to these

safety hazards. Deferred maintenance jeopardizes public safety, and equipment that

is not well kept is a tremendous deterrent to increased ridership and public con-

fidence. Inadequate training, and funding cutbacks have caused a temptation on the

part of Amtrak to have non-qualified persons perform work they are not trained to

do.

This temptation to use non-qualified help seriously jeopardizes the integrity and

safety aspects of the mechanical fleet which, in our opinion, creates extreme poten-
tial hazardous conditions, and seriously places the employees and the traveling pub-
lic in jeopardy.
The rail industry, not unlike the construction trades, was built on a craft basis.

The entire industry, freight and
passenger,

has historically operated along craft

lines. Employees are trained according to those lines. The temptation to utilize other

employees creates an atmosphere that ignores the unique training skills and quali-
fications of the respective crafts.

Extensive long-term apprentice programs exist to develop skilled craftsmen, each

specialized in a particular trade. A practice that would ignore the increasingly com-

plex technology in the industry and the diverse skills necessary for the different

craftsmen in the shop creates serious safety concerns. The skills pursued by each
craft employee are not interchangeable.
Amtrak has a special need to maintain a high level of quality and expertise in

maintaining its equipment. Amtrak's primary customer is the traveling public.
Cross-utilization seriously jeopardizes public safety by compromising the unique
skills and expertise that are currently built into the mechanical craft and class de-

marcations. The question of public safety is foremost. The use of shop craft employ-
ees to perform tasks outside their craft lines, beyond the scope of their training, is

not in the best interests of the employees or the public that we serve.

There are numerous recent examples that clearly demonstrate the dangers of al-

lowing non-qualified employees to perform work they are neither equipped or

trained to do. One which comes to mind was an incident involving a sheet metal

supervisor who was instructed to hook up air lines between locomotives at Amtrak's
Union Station in Washington, D.C. This work is normally performed by the carmen
craft.

In this case, the supervisor, apparently not knowing the intricacies of the work,
failed to open air valves and further failed to perform a proper air test. The result

was a locomotive engineer, operating the engine North on the Northeast corridor,
discovered he had no brakes and was unable to stop his locomotive, resulting in a

collision with another train and causing severe injuries to personnel and damage
to equipment. Hundreds of thousands of dollars were lost, not to mention the inju-
ries sustained by personnel.
Amtrak is currently running more than 400 cars that are 30 to 50 years old. A

recent report by the National Institute for Occupational Safety and Health about

injuries to on board employees in sleeping cars identified inadequate maintenance
as a primary problem (NIOSH Health Hazard Evaluation Report, HETA 93-0531-
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2410, March, 1994). And a recent General Accounting Ofiice study decried the inad-

equate maintenance of Amtrak rolling stock and recommended the establishment of

minimum safety standards for passenger cars (GAO, Amtrak Safety: Amtrak Should

Implement Minimum Safety Standarcft for Passenger Cars, September, 1993).

The continuing deterioration of some stations and the inability to relocate stations

to safer locales has coincided with a significant increase of violent crime at Amtrak
facilities. We know of one effort in Southern California where local TCU representa-

tives, managers and Amtrak police formed a task force to recommend preventive ef-

forts and education for employees. Again, we believe that both greater capital in-

vestment and a system wide labor-management safety and security program are

sorely needed.

Inadequate staffing on the trains also poses serious dangers. Not long ago, a regu-
lar Amtrak rider wrote that "This bright idea of one attendant for two cars may
be cost-effective, but it is a major inconvenience for the passenger and is extremely

dangerous. Twice I have personally shut a coach door after the train had left a sta-

tion. Both times the train was already traveling in excess of 40 mph and there was
not an attendant there to shut the door * * Someone is going to get kUled." TCU
shares that passenger's foreboding.

EMPLOYMENT NEGOTIATIONS

Question. In RLEA's view what are the major issues to be discussed in the up-

coming employment negotiations in 1995 with Amtrak?
Answer. It would be inappropriate, and it is certainly premature, for TCU to dis-

cuss particulars for the next round of collective bargaining with Amtrak. By its na-

ture, collective bargaining is a dynamic, give-and-take process that cannot be sum-
marized before it has begun. TCU is currently surveying its members on Amtrak
to determine their priorities and expectations. Neither TCU nor Amtrak manage-
ment has served bargaining notices to the other party.
We do know that our members expect reasonable wage increases. Amtrak wages

lag far behind wages for similar work on major commuter systems. Until the last

wage contract, they trailed freight wages by a large margin as well. This wage pen-

alty for working on Amtrak leads to the anomalous and unproductive situation of

Amtrak spending money to train employees, only to have them immediately leave

for better paying jobs on commuter and freight railroads. And because of the lay-

offs in recent years, job security concerns have heightened among many of our mem-
bers.

Our members also wish to avoid repetition of the 1988-1991 wage negotiation im-

passe. By any measure, productivity by Amtrak employees had never been higher,
but Amtrak management was then confrontational, resulting in three years with no

new contract. Labor relations were at their lowest ebb during that period. However,
in 1991 and 1992 contracts were reached which were overwhelmingly approved by
TCU members. Those contracts have provided stability in labor-management rela-

tions and continued productivity gains and allowed Amtrak managers to focus more
on issues of quality customer service.

COMMUTER OPERATIONS

Question. How has the designation of certain commuter rail operators as non-rail-

road or intrastate operators affected rail-labor employment and railroad retirement

system?
Answer. The continued health of the Railroad Retirement system is one of TCU's

priorities. The Railroad Retirement system, like the Social Security system, is fi-

nanced on a pay-as-you-go basis rather than on an advance funding basis. There-

fore, TCU is concerned with declining levels of employment in the railroad industry
and any other development which could narrow the revenue base of the Retirement

system, including the contracting out of railroad work and the designation of rail

commuter operations as "non-railroad."

A recent example is a situation now developing within the commuter segment of

the rail industry that could have far reaching effects on the stability of the Railroad

Retirement Trust Fund. Herzog Transit Services, Inc., (HTSI) currently operates the

TriCounty Commuter Rail Authority in Florida. The Railroad Retirement Board pre-

viously found this operation not to be a covered entity under the applicable tax act.

However, we understand that questions are now being raised relative to the com-
mon control asf)ects of this operation with a recognized rail carrier. TCU has re-

quested the Board to reconsider their previous finding and rule that HTSI is a cov-

ered entity.
In addition, it is most disturbing that HTSI is now seeking to branch out and is

actively bidding for other commuter rail operations including the North County
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Transit District in San Diego, California. HTSI is claiming to potential clients, that

they are exempt from Railroad Retirement Tax Laws under any circumstance and
can therefore operate commuter operations much cheaper than other operators such

as Amtrak. We certainly question whether HTSI has this "automatic" exemption
and whether the employees who are actually performing rail service should be con-

sidered not covered under Railroad Retirement, just because HTSI manages a par-
ticular operation. This situation is of very great concern to all of Rail Labor due to

the potential for serious damage to the Railroad Retirement Trust Fund.
As you know, Amtrak has Income the nation's leader in operating commuter raU

service under contract with local or regional authorities. Amtrak can tap the consid-

erable experience and skill of its work force as well as parts of its infrastructure

under utilized due to an infrequent number of intercity trains. A virtually seamless

commuter-intercity rail transportation system can and should continue to be devel-

oped.
Amtrak's commuter operations' contracts also contribute to its overall revenue

which mitigates many of the problems discussed above. And if it weren't for Am-
trak's commuter operations, many Amtrak employees would not be working. Yet

Amtrak is sometimes at a competitive disadvantage in bids to operate commuter
services with entities who escape obligations to employees by evading Railroad Re-

tirement employment taxes. Sometimes these cornpeting firms provide no adequate
retirement or pension plans for their employees. TCU joins with the RLEA in calling

for the leveling of the playing field by correcting this inequity.
TCU has also submitted a proposal to the Commission on Railroad Retirement Re-

form to establish an alternative method of financing the Railroad Retirement system
which would help eliminate incentives, especially in the freight railroad sector, to

reduce Jobs and contract out work. This alternative, which became known as the

"pegged-payroir method, would, in effect, have "frozen" railroad employment at

1989 levels for the purpose of assessing the Railroad Retirement taxes to be paid

by railroad employers. Such a financing method would insure that the Retirement

system would have a stable revenue base. This change would be most beneficial for

railroads such as Amtrak which have and expect to have relatively stable or grow-

ing work forces.

LOCAL RAIL FREIGHT ASSISTANCE

Question. RLEA testified that grants issued
pursuant

to LRFA have been used

to interfere with and break unions. Please elaborate more specifically as to how
these fiinds undermine unions and what recommendations RLEA would make to

rectify this problem.
Answer. This question has been thoroughly addressed in our testimony submitted

to the committee on May 10, 1994.

SUPPLY OF GRAIN CARS

Question. The ICC recently
held hearings in Omaha to discuss the shortage of

rail grain cars for shippers during harvest season. Does RLEA feel LRFA can ad-

dress the issue of enhancing public or private investments in the supply of grain
cars?
Answer. TCU does not support the LRFA Program, nor do we believe that it is

capable of making much of an impact in enhancing the supply of grain cars.

Prepared Statement of the New York State Department of Transportation

The New York State Department of Transportation submits the following testi-

mony to Chairman Exon and the Subcommittee on Surface Transportation. We re-

quest that this statement be included as part of the record of hearings on reauthor-

ization of Amtrak legislation conducted on April 13, 1994.

BACKGROL'ND

New York State has long been a strong supporter
of intercity passenger rail serv-

ice, and of the national programs developea to provide such services through the

creation of Amtrak and the Northeast Corridor Improvement Program. Every year,

over 40 percent of Amtrak's passengers begin or end their trip in New York State.

Although comprising only 3 percent of the route miles of Amtrak's system, the Em-
pire Corridor alone carries 1.4 million riders per year, over 6 percent of Amtrak's

system ridership. It is one of the most profitable Amtrak routes outside the North-

east Corridor. The busiest train station in the nation, Penn Station in New York

City, is the origin or destination of one out of every three of Amtrak's passengers.
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Since 1975, New Yoric State has invested over $150 million in state funds to im-

firove
intercity raU passenger services and provide high speed (110 mph) service

rom Albany to New York City on the Empire Corridor, the only high speed service

outside the Northeast Corridor. The state is committed to further improvements in

intercity rail passenger service as demonstrated by Governor Cuomo's announce-
ment last fall of New York State's High Speed Ground Transportation Program, in-

cluding the upgrading of Empire Corridor service between Niagara Falls and New
Yorii City to 125 mph. This effort will begin with the demonstration test of 125 mph
operations between Schenectady and Hudson later in 1994 made possible through
a recently announced FRA technology demonstration grant.

ISSUES FOR AMTRAK REAUTHORIZATION LEGISLATION

Adequate Federal Funding for Equipment
The need to replace and rehabilitate intercity rail passenger equipment has been

well documented by Amtrak. From New York's perspective, the condition of existing

equipment has become a problem of major proportion on Empire Corridor service.

The turboliner equipment used on this corridor to allow operation at high speed was
purchased in 1976. Past shortfalls in Amtrak's capital and operating lunaing have
resulted in deferred maintenance and rehabilitation of this heavily utilized equip-
ment. This has led to ever increasing equipment problems affecting on-time per-
formance and service quality. While less utilized routes have benefited from new
equipment, the heavily travelled Empire Corridor trains have deteriorated with no
new equipment of comparable speed or quality in sight.
The nine trains per day travelling in the Empire Corridor carry nearly 4,000 rid-

ers daily, eliminating these travelers from our congested highways and
airports.

These riders deserve the same quality equipment and service provided to Nortneast
Corridor travelers. Further, implementation of high speed service will require new
equipment suitable to operate in this corridor. I urge the Subcommittee to provide
the necessary authorizations to rehabilitate the existing turboliner fleet and to

phase-in new high speed equipment over the next several years suitable for the high
speed service planned for the Empire Corridor.

403(b) Service

New York State was one of the first states to share, with Amtrak, in the cost of

providing additional rail service under Section 403(b) of the Rail Passenger Service
Act. Since 1978, service from New York City to Montreal has been provided through
this cost sharing arrangement. We are aware of efibrts being proposed to change
this successful arrangement, increasing the amounts that states that have long sup-
ported this service must pay. The rationale for this proposal is apparently to free

up Amtrak operating funds for states now interested in beginning 403(b) services.

We have had an opportunity to review the proposed change in the Section 403(b)

program contained in the Administration's Amtrak reauthorization bill (S. 2002),
ana are opposed to the use on long-term avoidable cost as the basis for subsidy cal-

culations. The use of long term avoidable cost would allow Amtrak to include "soft

costs", such as depreciation and fully allocated overhead costs, in the 403(b) cost cal-

culations with states. Including such costs would be of benefit to Amtrak in its quest
to increase its benefit to cost ratio, but would be inappropriate charges to states for

the cost providing 403(b) services. While we can appreciate the Administration's in-

terest in using the "real" cost of operation in the 403(b) calculations, we believe that
because of the past disinvestment in Amtrak's capital over the past decade, short-

term avoidable costs are a much more fair and accurate refiection of the actual
costs. Furthermore, we believe that it is inappropriate to change the formulation of
a successful subsidy program simply to satisfy the interests of states that have
never participated in tnis program but are now interested in providing Amtrak serv-
ices.

New York supports the addition of new state sponsored rail services through in-

creased federal funding, not at the expense of states that have long supported these

important services. The existing cost-sharing arrangements between states and Am-
trak for current 403(b) services should be maintained.

State Role in Amtrak Planning
Too often, Amtrak's decisions have been based on increasing its revenue to cost

ratio, and not on quality of service to its customers. States like New York, that have
long supported Amtrak service and have invested considerable state funding to im-

prove rail passenger service, are oflen not consulted in decisions affecting Amtrak
service in tne state. This includes decisions on issues such as equipment repair and
replacement, schedules and fares. An improved, cooperative decision making process
needs to be developed and utilized involving states, as partners with Amtrak, inter-
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ested in providing the best possible service to its customers. Any dedicated funding
proposal for Amtrak, particularly from existing transportation funding sources such
as motor fuels taxes, must include greater state involvement in rail passenger serv-

ices provided in a state.

Dedicated Funding for Amtrak
Several proposals have surfaced that would provide a dedicated funding source for

Amtrak. A dedicated funding source would have the obvious benefit of greatly im-

proving Amtrak's financial stability and allow Amtrak to develop a long term capital
and operating strategy. This would result in the timely replacement of equipment
and improvement in other capital assets, insure adequate maintenance, and im-

prove overall service to the public.
New York supports a deaicated funding source for Amtrak under several condi-

tions. For states like New York to support a dedicated fund for Amtrak, there must
be an increased role for these states in Amtrak's service decisions afTecting the

state. A cooperativeprocess in rail passenger service decision-making must be devel-

oped and applied. Tnere must also be some state control over the use of a portion
01 these dedicated funds, possibly through provision of a share of these deaicated
funds directly to states. Tnis would allow states to have a greater role in making
improvements that affect their rail passengers, complementing system level im-

provements implemented by Amtrak.

Farley Post Office /Penn Station Project

The existing Penn Station in New York
City

is the most heavily utilized intercity
rail station in the nation, with one of every three riders using this station for part
of their trip. This station also accommodates a great number of daily rail commuters
on Long Island Rail Road and New Jersey Transit trains. This station's under-

ground configuration will not allow adequate expansion to relieve current over-

crowding.
The decision by the Post Office to abandon much of the Farley building, which

is adjacent to Penn Station, presents a unique opportunity to move the mtercity
travelers served by Amtrak to this facility and allow for expansion of existing com-
muter rail service at the existing Penn Station. This move will provide Amtrak rid-

ers with more ticket and waiting space, easier train access and egress, and better

pedestrian access to surface streets.

As the most utilized Amtrak facility and centerpiece of Northeast Corridor service,
the Penn Station redevelopment project will result in improved service to a signifi-
cant number of Amtrak users. We request that the Subcommittee support this im-

portant project and include an authorization for federal funding to cover 50 percent
of the project cost in the Amtrak reauthorization bill.

RECOMMENDATIONS

In developing Amtrak reauthorization legislation, the New York State Depart-
ment of Transportation strongly recommends that the subcommittee include the fol-

lowing:
• Provide sufficient authorizations to allow Amtrak to rehabilitate and replace its

rail passenger equipment as needed, including the immediate rehabilitation of the
turboliner equipment and the eventual replacement of Empire Corridor trainsets

with dual-powered equipment suitable for high-speed operation;
• Continue the existing, successful 403(b) service arrangements with states, but

allow Amtrak to separately request 403(b) funding in its annual budget apart from
its regular operating and maintenance budget;

• Develop and legislate a cooperative decision-making process between Amtrak
and states involved in rail passenger services;

• Provide a portion of any dedicated funding for Amtrak service directly to those
states involved in rail passenger service to allow those states to make necessary im-

provements.
•

Support the Farley Post Office/Penn Station redevelopment project and author-
ize sufficient federal funds to finance 50 percent of the project cost.

Prepared Statement of the Coalition of Northeastern Governors (CONEG)

The Coalition of Northeastern Governors (CONEG) is pleased to share with the
members of the Subcommittee our views on reauthorization of federal financial as-

sistance for the National Railroad Passenger Corporation, better known as Amtrak,
and for the Northeast Corridor Improvement Project. CONEG is an organization
through which the region's rune Northeastern Governors have examined shared re-
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gioned problems, explored new policies, and undertaken cooperative actions for the

past eighteen years.

Transportation in all its facets has been and remains a key issue for the North-
eastern states' economic vitality and their environmental well-being. In both our

densely populated transportation corridors and more rural areas, an integrated
transportation network provides essential mobility for f)eople, goods, and ideas.

The region's transportation system is extensive and operating close to capacity in

many areas. Age, heavy use, and severe weather conditions have taken a toll on our

highways, bridges, transit systems and aviation facilities. Growing demand and the
increased safety risks associated with congestion require cooperative efforts by our
states to develop and apply advanced transportation technologies to achieve such ob-

jectives as increased capacity, demand management, and more efiicient use of exist-

ing systems. The Clean Air Act Amendments of 1990, which will require most urban
areas of the Northeast to take major steps to meet attainment standards, only serve
to emphasize the importance of implementing programs such as high speed pas-
senger rail service, which can divert passengers from congested airports and high-
ways.
The Coalition of Northeastern Governors applauds your support for expanding en-

hanced high speed rail service. We believe that a consistent, incremental and coordi-

nated program, with strong federal and state support, is a responsible and effective

strategy to realize the coal of high speed rail systems in the U.S.
This approach to high speed rail nas been successful in the Northeast because it

is based on a strong sense of reality of the situation: limited resources, better use
of existing facilities, and an understanding of the importance of all transportation
modes to serving the region's mobility needs efficiently. For example, the goal of di-

verting passengers between business hubs in the Northeast from air service to high
speed rail will allow existing airports and airlines serving the region to operate
more efficiently by opening up limited capacity for longer, more cost effective and
fuel efficient flights.

THE NATIONAL RAILROAD PASSENGER CORPORATION (AMTRAK): AN IMPORTANT PARTNER

Amtrak is at a critical junction in its corporate life. Starved for capital, it must
reinvent itself in a number of significant areas. Among the first challenges that it

faces is the establishment of a stable capital formation process. In order to conduct
the complex planting that will be required, adequate and stable funding must be

{)rovided.

This is very important to the states many of whom have initiated state-

iinded efforts predicated on a healthy Amtrak. The CONEG Governors have adopt-
ed a policy calling for predictable long term federal funding for Amtrak. We note
with interest that Amtrak's 1994 Legislative Report recommends depositing the $9.5
million per year that is currently paid in federal fund taxes and other federal fees

in a separate dedicated account. We fee! this is an important first step. We would
like to work with the Congress, Amtrak and the Administration to explore ways to

develop a long-term capital
formation strategy.

A second challenge for Amtrak is the shared nature of the environment in which
the railroad operates outside the Northeast Corridor. Freight railroads concern for

indemnification from "any and all" liability pose a real concern for states. Some of
our states have constitutional or legal barriers to indemnifying private corporations.
Even in states where legal restrictions do not apply, we do not believe the insurance

industry would provide to states insurance for damages related to a service over
which the state has no ownership or operating control. We suggest that the liability
issues could be addressed by a federal program similar to the flood insurance pro-

gram, with caps on punitive awards.
A key to the provision of improved passenger rail service is the availability of

equipment. We are concerned with the view expressed by Secretary of Transpor-
tation Pena that adequate private capital will be available to purchase needed

equipment. The General Accounting Office in their report, "High-Speed Ground
Transportation: Issues Affecting Development in the United States," quote financial

analysts to indicate that the potential for return on investment for high-speed
equipment would make private investment speculative. Amtrak's capital program
does not now—nor can we expect it to provide

—sufficient non-electric equipment for

use in all the corridors serving our states. We have a strong concern that unless
the legislation provides authorization for adequate funding for equipment, states

may end up investing in track, signals, and other infrastructure, but have no equip-
ment to operate over it.

We appreciate Amtrak's efforts to acauire additional electric high speed rail eauip-
ment for use in the NEC. We especially appreciate Amtrak's efibrts to link these
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efforts to state economic development. The railroad supply industry is important to

our regional economy.
As stated above, CONEG would welcome the

opportunity
to participate in a full

and frank discussion of a long-term financial
strategy

for the region's mtercity pas-

senger travel needs. With the completion of the Federal Railroad Administration's

Master Plan, we have a component of a business plan on which to base a finance

strategy. In order to be successful such an effort would require participation by both
interested private parties from foreign and domestic financial institutions as well

as concerned individuals from around the country.

A UNIQUE TRANSPORTATION ASSET: THE NORTHEAST CORRIDOR

The Northeast states attract millions of business and pleasure travelers annually.
With the busiest air corridor in the United States and one of the most heavily used

highway systems in the world, the region also has a unique transportation asset—
a rail corridor (the Northeast Corridor) stretching 456 miles from the Washington
D.C. metropolitan area north to Boston, Massachusetts. Feeding off this spine is a

network oi major rail routes radiating to Harrisburg/Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania;
Springfield, Massachusetts (the iniand route); Atlantic City, New Jersey; Albany,
New York; and potentially Portland, Maine. The Northeast Corridor (NEC) serves

approximately 40 million people in the most densely populated region in the nation.

As a result, the Corridor is a unique mixed-use corridor serving both major com-
muter rail authorities as well as intercity rail passenger needs.

While much attention is focused on high speed rail, the CONEG C}ovemors recog-
nize that the region's rail infrastructure is an integrated rail system. Routes

throughout this system have an ongoing need for right-of-way improvements and
additional or new appropriate equipment options. Actions which address the needs
of the Corridor's feeder lines contribute to ridership and revenues throughout the

entire Corridor. Improved levels of service and increased revenues throughout the

regional system benefit both the traveler in the Corridor network as well as Am-
trak's goals of operating self-sufficiency.

Seeking to improve this unique asset, the Northeast Governors have formed a

strong intergovernmental partnership of the Northeast states, Amtrak, the Federal
Railroad Administration (FRA), commuter service providers, and the Federal Tran-
sit Administration (FFA). Working together this federal-state partnership has

helped identify and coordinate needed improvements to service, equipment and fixed

facilities in existing rail corridors.

The federal-state partnership, combined with ongoing institutional coordination

among rail users, is a critical ingredient to the success and cost effectiveness of an
incremental approach to achieve high speed rail. Cooperation and coordination can
result in a number of benefits, including acceleration of project activity and job cre-

ation. In addition, an incremental, coorainated approach to major capital investment

programs recognizes the budgetary constraints which face government and operat-

ing authorities at all levels.

As states pursue their individual interests in specific projects, the CONEG mem-
bers have a common concern for maintaining strong federal support for the coopera-
tive state-federal partnership in high speed ground transportation, including the

cntical issue of adequate funding. The CONEaj Governors welcome recent federal

funding which has enabled the Northeast states to move forward with planned pas-

senger rail system improvements. Prompt and complete fulfillment of the Northeast
Corridor improvement Program remains an essential task. In addition, maintaining
and improving the full range of regional rail needs such as advanced dual-powerea
locomotives is an ongoing eftort.

We look forward to working with the Congress and Administration to achieve the

shared goal of improved high speed rail service in this country. Thank you for your
time and consideration.

Prepared Statement of Secretary Kirk Brown, Illinois Department of
Transportation

It is a pleasure to be able to submit testimony on behalf of the Illinois Depart-
ment of Transportation (IDOT) before the Surface Transportation Subcommittee of

the Senate Committee on Commerce, Science and Transportation. At this time, I

would like to thank Chairman Exon and the members of the Subcommittee for their

commitment to Illinois' transportation program.
Currently, Illinois, Alabama, New York, Pennsylvania, Missouri, Michigan, Cali-

fornia, North Carolina and Wisconsin are involved in a participatory program with
Amtrak to provide state-sponsored, supplemental rail passenger service in each
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state or between that state and an adjacent state. We understand that a number
of other states have discussed such service with Amtrak. This program, set up
under Section 403(b) of the Intercity Rail Passenger Services Act of 1970, was des-

ignated by Congress to allow a state or locality to supplement the Amtrak basic sys-
tem of national routes with added services under a cost-sharing arrangement with
Amtrak.
Some state-sponsored/403(b) services were dropped over the years, as travel pat-

terns changed or as Amtrak revised its cost-sharing percentages, but many trains
have run continuously since Amtrak's first year of operation, for example, the Illi-

nois Zephyr, which serves Chicago, Naperville, Macomb, Quincy and other smaller
towns, is thought to be the nation's first and longest running 403(b) train. It pro-
vides essential intercity transportation in a corridor without interstate highways or
air service, serving historic western Illinois, a major state university and four com-

munity colleges, n connects the city of Chicago and its booming western suburbs
to regional centers in western Illinois.

Examining this train can shed light on some of the issues surrounding the 403(b)
program today. In fY 1993, the Illinois Zephyr cost $2.98 million to run, seven days
a week. Revenues from the train's 82,225 riders that year total led $2.10 million.
As a result, the train's cost-recovery ratio, the percent of costs recovered from the

farebox, was 70.4 percent, which approaches Amtrak's national average. The state
of Illinois' share of" the $880,000 deficit was $574,000 or 65 percent. Amtrak paid
the remaining 35 percent of the deficit.

Most important, however, is the fact that through a partnership with the state,
Amtrak provided 82,225 people with badly-needed intercity transportation at a cost
to the federal government oi $309,000 or less than $3.76 per rider. Amtrak and the
state have jointly supported this valuable service for over 20 years. Because of this

cost-sharing partnership, Amtrak's risk of downturns in the travel market leading
to increased subsidy needs, for example, were limited to only 35 percent of deficits

because the state of Illinois was there to share the risk. That is what is vital about
the 403(b) program: a partnership, a sharing of risk, an attitude of "Let's do to-

gether what neither could do
separately."

An example from Illinois' 16 daily 403(b)
trains demonstrates another aspect of tnis risk sharing, and the depth of the 403(b)

partnership. A long-running train called the Illini connects Carbondale, home of
Southern Illinois University, and Champaign/Urbana, home of the University of Illi-

nois, to Chicago. Until 1986, the Illini existed as a morning train to Chicago, and
an afternoon train back south and was quite successful. On the same corridor were
two basic system trains, the city of New Orleans, also oriented in a morning-north-
bound and evening- southbound schedule, and the Shawnee, which served the oppo-
site schedule.

In early 1986, however, Amtrak was forced to discontinue the least profitable
trains to reduce its deficit. In that regard, the morning- southbound Shawnee was
very weak, although the afternoon-northbound leg was popular. Meanwhile, the

morning-northbound Illini had been severely weakened by a change in the
city

of
New Orleans' schedule which put it through Champaign earlier than the Illini.

Business travelers, especially, liked the earlier arrival in Chicago, and they diverted
from the 403(b) Illini to the city of New Orleans in large numbers. This increased
the state's subsidy sharply.
Amtrak's proposal to the state recognized our joint weaknesses and strengths,

however, by suggesting that the Shawnee and Illini be merged into one train, with
the two weak legs cancel led. The new train would be called the Illini and still be
a 403(b) train. Amtrak then could cut the losses associated not just with the weak
half of the Shawnee but also their 35 percent share of the deficit on the weak half
of the Illini. The state would benefit as well, reducing its subsidy by concentrating
the available passengers on one, better scheduled train. The results were as ex-

pected: Amtrak reduced its deficit, Illinois reduced its subsidy and, in fact, the Illini

has been profitable ever since. This resulted in added funds for Amtrak which re-

tains all profits from the operation of 403(b) trains.

The examples from these two trains—the Zephyr and the Illini—are just a portion
of the state/Amtrak partnership. Joint marketing and advertising programs, joint
station improvements (with the states heavily overmatching since Amtrak can rare-

ly afford its normal 50 percent share), and large state investments in track improve-
ments and modernization (over $40 million on the Chicago-St. Louis corridor alone
since 1989) add value to Amtrak at low or no federal cost, attracting riders to basic

system trains as well as 403(b) trains.
The 403(b) program has now reached an important turning point. On the positive

side, many states are very desirous of establishing new 403(b) service given the

greater recognition of the transportation benefits of intercity rail passenger service
and the concomitant enei^ and environmental benefits and intercity intermodal ef-
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ficiency. However, an attempt is being made to reduce Amtrak's overall deficit bv

altering the 403(b) cost-sharing arrangement. In the Amtrak reauthorization bill

that was recently introduced (S. 2002), the share would be changed from a percent-

age of short-term avoidable costs to a percentage of long-term avoidable costs. This

change will result in substantial cost increases to states that presently have 403(b)
service and higher costs for any states planning to establish such service in the fu-

ture.

In Illinois, as well as other states, the average cost increase would be approxi-

mately 40 percent under the proposed formula. However, the 40 f>ercent increase

in costs has an even more drastic effect on the subsidy a state must pay. The in-

crease in costs causes a rise in the deficit, of which the state would be required to

pay 65 percent. As a result, the amount of the state's share, the amount of funds

it actually contributes, would be increased dramatically. The increase would amount
to a huge 75 percent in the case of the Illinois Zephyr. This kind of increase could

very well precipitate the elimination of existing 403(b) service as well as prohibit
the establishment of new service.

Proponents of the change in the formula from a percentage of short-term avoid-

able costs to a percentage of long-term avoidable costs state that it is necessary to

help cover long-term heavy maintenance and replacement of Amtrak equipment.
However, states are already substantially contributing to these long-term costs. The
states are charged for depreciation and interest on the equipment over and above

sharing in regular operating losses.

The principle on which the 403(b) program was established, that the states would
share with tne federal government in the cost of this service, is a critical part of

this program. At this important time, Illinois urges Congress to maintain the state

share at 65 percent of short-term avoidable costs. In addition, a separate 403(b) ap-

propriation would greatly help the states in their planning process.
Tnere are ways to strengthen the 403(b) program. An increased state role in the

decision-making and cost allocation process would better involve the participants in

all aspects of the program. Illinois also feels that the development of performance
standards to determine if a 403(b) train should be initiated or continued and also

to determine if a 403(b) train should be absorbed into the basic Amtrak system is

an important step in the evolution of the program. One standard that has been sug-

gested is California's, which requires that a 403(b) train meet a 55 percent cost re-

covery ratio in order to continue operation. Other measures, such as avoidable loss

per passenger mile or revenue/cost ratios above system averages, might also be

used.
The 403(b) trains have been, and continue to be, an important transportation op-

tion for many travelers in Illinois and the nation. This is not the time to make
changes that could reduce the availability of this service but rather a time to jointly

explore opportunities to improve it. Thank you for the opportunity to submit this

testimony.

Questions Asked by Senator Exon and Answers Thereto by Ms. Molitoris

amtrak authorization levels

Question. What is the long-term future of Amtrak? What is the Federal funding
requirement?
Answer. Amtrak is an important element of the Nation's intercity passenger

transportation system. Its role is especially significant in the high-density corridors

it serves, and it will have an important role in the operation of high speed rail tech-

nology. Amtrak has suffered from years of underinvestment in its plant and rolling
stock. Eniciencv and on-time performance have suffered. Revenue and ridership also

suffered from the effects of the recent recession.

The Department has identified world class service as one of its primary objectives.

Capital investment plus new levels of customer service from Amtrak are essential

to reaching the goal of world class service.

In the foreseeable future, continued Federal assistance will be needed. In the Ad-
ministration's authorization bill for Amtrak, we are contemplating a substantial in-

crease in capital investment to help Amtrak.

Question. Does the Federal Railroad Administration (FRA) see the need for a

dedicated source of long-term funding for Amtrak?
Answer. At this time, no legislation has been introduced in Congress for a dedi-

cated source of long-term funding for Amtrak. A dedicated source of funding de-

serves consideration in the context of the Federal Government's treatment of finan-

cial assistance for all modes of transportation. The ability of FRA and Amtrak to
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plan for future improvement would be greatly enhanced by establishing a dedicated

source of funding.
Question. How will this bill help Amtrak?
Answer. The Administration's Amtrak reauthorization bill has several features. It

authorizes substantial capital investment to permit Amtrak to acquire modem
equipment and facilities that will improve service and reduce maintenance and long-
term operating costs. It changes the basis for the 403(b) state-requested rail pas-

senger service program cost allocation formula from short-term to long-term avoid-

able loss, thus factoring in overhauls, and a portion of overhead. It, therefore, pro-
vides greater consistency in Amtrak's relationships with the states and with the
same level of Federal funds provides additional opportunities for the startup of new
services. The Administration's bill requests funding for the engineering, design and
construction to upgrade the James A. Farley Post Office Building in New York City
into a much-needed intercity and commuter facility. It also proposes that invest-

ments be reviewed through an annual report on the returns from capital spending
in connection with past appropriations and future requests. It requires the Depart-
ment to conduct a major analysis of the 403(b) program and submit recommenda-
tions for revising this program along with the next Amtrak reauthorization. It re-

vises the Northeast Corridor Improvement Project authorization to focus on expendi-
ture of funds to achieve reliable, high-speed rail service, enhance capacity, acquire

equipment and mitigate environmental impacts.

403 (B)

Question. Please explain the Administration's proposed changes for section 403(b),
state-assisted service.

Answer. The Administration is proposing changes that would facilitate the start-

up of new 403(b) service. Because of subsidy limitations which are likely to continue,
Amtrak has been unable to accommodate States' requests for new 403(b) service. We
would create a separate authorization to pay for Amtrak's share of all 403(b) trains,
and shift the basis for cost-sharing between Amtrak and the States from short-term

to long-term avoidable loss so that there is more consistency among cost-sharing ar-

rangements among the States. In effect, the lower Federal payment needed for each
train would allow more services to be funded for the same amount of Federal fund-

ing. The Secretary would also be required to conduct a comprehensive review of the

403(b) program and report in two years to Congress on findings and recommenda-
tions. This review would address the question of whether and at what point a 403(b)
service should become part of Amtrak's basic system.

SAFETY

Question. As Chairman of the Surface Transportation Subcommittee, safety on
our nations' transportation system always has been one of my major concerns. How
does FRA evaluate Amtrak's safety performance within the last two years and what
could be done to enhance Amtrak's safety record for passengers and employees?
Answer. In 1992, Amtrak had the lowest accident rate (accidents per million

train-miles) of all Class I railroads. In 1993, Amtrak had the second lowest accident

rate.

In 1991 and 1992, the frequency of casualties per million passenger-miles on Am-
trak was below the national average. In 1993, Amtrak was slightly above the na-

tional average (0.49 compared to .043.)

As a result of the September 22, 1993, Amtrak "Sunset Limited" accident at Mo-
bile, Alabama, certain issues were raised during the post-accident followup meeting
between FRA and Amtrak, relative to strengthening Amtrak's emergency prepared-
ness and crash survivability of its passenger equipment.
An FRA task force was formed to address selected elements of emergency re-

sponse/preparedness for passenger train accidents. Initial indications are that Am-
trak's emergency notification procedures, on-board emergency equipment and proce-
dures, and emergency training programs are acceptable.
Amtrak is in the process of issuing cellular telephones to on-board p)ersonnel. FRA

recommended, and Amtrak concurred, that this process needed to be accelerated

and that specific procedures be developed for their use in emergency situations.

Amtrak has accepted FRA recommendations to equip future passenger cars with

strip lighting, and to improve signage indicating the location of fire extinguishers.
Amtrak has also agreed to expand its CPR training to ensure that at least one

on-board employee is qualified.
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NORTHEAST CORRIDOR IMPROVEMENT PROGRAM

Question. Is this a good use of Federal money? What are some of the benefits of

this project?
Answer. Investment in the Northeast Corridor Improvement Program (NECIP) is

a sound use of Federal funds for a number of reasons. In terms of increasing the

capacity of the Northeast's transportation system, investment in the underutilized

rail system is much more cost-effective than expanding existing highway and/or air

facilities. Currently, Amtrak captures between 40 and 45 percent of the New York

City-Washington air/rail market. Three-hour rail travel times between New York

City and Boston, the goal of the current NECIP investment, should allow Amtrak
to capture a similar proportion of this very large market.
The NECIP is expected to produce the following benefits:

• an annual incremental net revenue increase to Amtrak of between $35 and $50
million;

• travel time savings to existing commuter and intercity travelers valued at more
than $110 million by 2010;

• capacity improvement which will allow a 20 percent increase in rail commuter

patronage;
• a reduction in petroleum consumption in intercity passenger travel in the cor-

ridor of 9 percent from passenger switching to electrified rail operations from auto

and air modes; and
• reduced air pollution from NEC intercity travel alone of between 4 percent (car-

bon monoxide) and 12 percent (nitrogen oxide).

Question. What are the principal findings in the Northeast Corridor Master Plan,
and when will it be implemented?
Answer. The principal findings of the Plan are as follows: 1) three-hour service

between Boston and New York is achievable if the improvements identified in the

plan are implemented; 2) improved coordination among the agencies involved in im-

plementing the plan will also be required regarding capital programrning, mainte-

nance and construction scheduling, bridge openings and train scheduling and oper-

ations; and 3) implementation of the plan will result in an improved financial per-
formance for Amtrak and substantial benefits to the entire region, including com-
muter trip time savings, pollution abatement, and less need for airport and highway
expansion.

Implementation of the plan will occur over the next 10-15 years as FRA, Amtrak,
commuter operators, state departments of transportation, and freight railroads oper-

ating over the corridor coordinate budgets, construction schedules and train oper-
ations to insure the most efficient use of this most valuable transportation asset.

Question. How was the Northeast Corridor Master Plan put together? Which or-

ganizations were consulted?
Answer. The plan was put together in consultation with all organizations which

sponsor or operate intercity, commuter and freight services on the Northeast Cor-

ridor between New York City and Boston. These organizations were first consulted

regarding their plans for future service expansions and asked to
identify projects

which they believed would be necessary to meet expansion needs in the period

through year 2010.
This information was analyzed to determine those improvements that are nec-

essary to provide for 3-hour trip times between Boston and New York City and to

accommodate the increased frequencies of commuter, freight and Amtrak service in

the future. The results of this analysis were reviewed by these organizations and
their comments were taken into account in developing the plan.

PENN STATIONIFARLEY BUILDING

Question. What benefits will be realized with a $90 million grant in fiscal year
1995 for the Farley Building Project and the Pennsylvania Redevelopment Project?

Why is this grant amount necessary to realize these benefits?

Answer. The Pennsylvania Station and Farley Building project will create a first

class intermodal passenger train station for Amtrak in New York City where 38 per-
cent of Amtrak's customers either begin or end their trip. It will also make available

additional space in the existing Penn Station when Amtrak vacates that space to

accommodate growing commuter rail riders.

The three funding parties to this project would each provide approximately
one-

third of the cost, with a Federal commitment of $100 million, a State/City commit-

ment of $100 million and an Amtrak/non-Federal share of $115 million. The $90
million grant will represent the balance of the Federal commitment, which includes

the $10 million already appropriated in FY 1994.
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Question. What is the status of the $10 million grant that FRA proposed making
for the Farley Building Project?
Answer. On April 28, 1994, the Federal Railroad Administration (FRA) and Am-

trak signed a $10 million grant agreement for the New York Pennsylvania Station

Redevelopment Project. FRA will retain $1 million for the environmental analyses
and to identify historical preservation requirements. The remaining $9 million will

be used by Amtrak to initiate design and engineering leading to the development
of documents necessary for project construction.

Question. How does FRA intend to secure fmancial commitments for Amtrak from
local. State, and private sources for the Pennsylvania Station/Farley Building
Project?
Answer. FRA is developing a Memorandum of Understanding which will indicate

the roles and responsibilities of the parties and the intent of the parties to commit
funds. Once more accurate cost information is available, a binding agreement of par-
ticipation will be sou^t from all parties.

HIGH-SPEED TRAINSETS

Question. What is the status of Amtrak's procurement of the high-speed
trainsets? What is FRA's involvement?
Answer. Amtrak will soon issue a formal request for proposals (RFP) to organiza-

tions pre-qualified for bidding on the trainsets. Contracts are expected to be issued
this winter.
FRA has been working closely with Amtrak to ensure that the RFP specifications

meet all the existing safety requirements as well as those that can reasonably be

expected to be issued in the future for high-speed trains. The RFP has incorporated
a number of FRA suggested changes since the preparation of the first draft.

Question. What are the Department of Transportation and FRA doing to ensure
that Amtrak maximizes U.S. job creation in the procurement of the new trainsets?

Answer. The Conference Report that accompanied the FY 1994 DOT Appropria-
tions Act requires that Amtrak consult with the Department in two areas regarding
the procurement of new trainsets: setting "Buy America" standards; and tne cre-

ation of jobs for U.S. Citizens. The exact language of the Report directs Amtrak to

"seek to maximize the U.S. content of the new trainsets," at a minimum being con-
sistent with the provisions of the "Buy America Act," and directs the DOT to work
with Amtrak "and set appropriate goals to ensure maximum U.S. job creation con-
sistent with the goals of the overall program." Amtrak has written to FRA and pro-

posed specific language to be included in the RFP to satisfy both objectives. In seek-

ing to maximize the U.S. content and the creation of U.S. jobs, bidders for the
trainset contract will be required to comply with the Buy American requirements
contained in section 305<k) of the Rail Passenger Service Act and the Buy American
Act and will also be required to state the percentage of U.S. content that they would
commit to and the steps they would take to ensure that U.S. jobs are maximized
if they were awarded the trainset contract. Amtrak has indicated that it hopes to

achieve at least a 70 percent American content through this process.

LOCAL RAIL FREIGHT ASSISTTANCE PROGRAM

Question. While you were with the Ohio Department of Transportation, did the
State aggressively participate in the Local Rail Freight Assistance (LRFA) Program?
Answer. From 1983 through 1990, Ohio used $8.8 million in LRFA funding to im-

plement 27 projects. I frequently used LRFA funding as the catalyst that compelled
affected railroads, shipper groups, local communities, and other state agencies to

commit the balance of funding required to implement a project. For example, with
LRFA funding we were able to acquire an abandoned CSX line from Wellston to

Firebrick, which is in Appalachia. Funding for the acquisition was also provided by
the Ohio Departments oi Transportation and Economic Development, the Cities of

Wellston and Jackson, and the benef itting shippers. Subsequently, we used LRFA
funding to rehabilitate the portion of the line from Jackson south to Firebrick. As
a result of this project, thousands of jobs were saved in an area where there are
few. This is one of many LRFA funded projects which greatly benef itted the State
of Ohio.

Question. During that period of time, did you feel that LRFA was properly de-

signed to assist Ohio and the other participating States?
Answer. Yes. The LRFA Program has not only helped ensure the continuation of

rail freight service on light density lines, but it has also leveraged rail infrastruc-
ture investment from other sources. The LRFA Program has evolved over the years
into a effective mechanism for addressing the infrastructure needs of the small rail-
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roads. Ohio's state rail assistance program was tailored to mirror the LRFA Pro-

gram.
Question. Do you feel that LRFA would have been strengthened if FRA had been

required to loan its funding to the States?

Answer. As a former State official, I do not believe States would be interested in

pursuing direct Federal loans for rehabilitation of light density track. As you know,
the current LRFA Program allows a State the flexibility to loan or grant the LRFA
funding. States have mil authority to determine the terms and conditions of the

loans, including the interest rate. Loan repayments are available to be used by a

State for future IJ^FA eligible projects. In addition to Nebraska, the States of Ala-

bama, Arkansas, Florida, Illinois, Iowa, Minnesota, Montana, North Dakota, and

Washington have very successfully loaned LRFA funding. In some cases, however,
the railroads simply do not generate sufficient revenue to be able to make repay-
ments so it is appropriate for the State to grant the LRFA funding in the most effec-

tive way to the case under consideration.

Question. Would the absence of a Federal assistance program for small railroads

result in a significant number of them discontinuing service/

Answer. Since the deregulation of the railroad industry, the number of small rail-

roads has increased significantly. Because LRFA funding has been available during
this period, it is not clear how termination of the LRFA Program will affect contin-

ued rail service by small railroads. It is possible that the absence of LRFA funding
for rehabilitation of lines operated by small railroads will negatively affect the con-

tinuation of service on some light density rail lines. In fact, a 1993 update by FRA
concluded that $130 million in small railroad infrastructure needs exist that cannot

be financed by the railroads. Therefore, it seems reasonable to conclude that the

LRFA program addresses a real and critical need.

Question. Would you characterize for the Committee the value of the small rail-

road industry to the Country's national transportation system?
Answer, tiiere are 513 small railroads that collectively operate over 44,000 miles

of track. In comparison, the Interstate Highway System is less than 43,000 miles.

Small railroads account for approximately 11 percent of total railroad employment
of 271,000 and 25 percent of the Nation's 170,000 rail freight system. They originate
or terminate 16 percent of total rail traffic, and play an integral role in our Nation's

daily commerce. Small railroads are the economic lifelines to manv communities and

provide the critical transportation link connecting shippers with the Country's major
raU carriers.

Question. How significant is the small railroad industry's contribution to our Na-
tion's transportation infrastructure?

Answer. In January 1993, FRA provided a Report to Congress on "Small Railroad

Investment Goals and Financial Options". Of the 339 small railroads surveyed for

the report, 118 provided information regarding infrastructure investment goals for

the period 1991 through 1995. According to the 118 railroads, they would invest a

total of $918.9 milhon. This is approximately $184 million per year.

Questions Asked by Senator Dorgan and Answers Thereto by Ms. Molitoris

local rail freight assi^ance program

Question. As you know, the Administration is proposing to terminate the LRFA
program. Can you provide me with the justification for this? Also, what does the

Administration believe will be the impact of this program's termination? In other

words, who is going to be hurt? What is the anticipated impact on farmers and oth-

ers who have relied upon this program to keep sections of rail service open?
Answer. The Department included $15 million in its budget request for the LRFA

Program. Based on discussions with 0MB and the White House, the LRFA request
was eliminated from the budget. The cap on discretionary spending inevitably led

to this very difficult decision.

Since the deregulation of the railroad industry, the number of small railroads has

increased significantly. These are the railroads which often serve farmers and other

rural businesses. Because LRFA funding has been available during this period, it

is not clear how termination of the LRFA program will affect the small railroads

and the shippers they serve. It is possible that the absence of LRFA funding for re-

habilitation of lines operated by small railroads will negatively affect the continu-

ation of service on some light density rail lines.

Question. Some states have positive balances of LRFA funds available to them.

It is my understanding that North Dakota has about a $5 million balance. What
will be the efTect on states like North Dakota if the LRFA Program is terminated?
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Will the State be able to use that money or will it have to be returned if the LRFA
program is terminated?
Answer. Under section 5(d) of the Department of Transportation Act (Act), States

have the flexibility to grant or loan LRFA funding to the railroads. Under sub-

section 5(dXl) of the Act, States determine all the fmancial terms and conditions

when funds are loaned.

In accordance with subsection 5(dX3) of the Act, States are required to place the

Federal share of repaid funds in an interest-bearing account. The $4,980,038 cur-

rently held by North Dakota includes LRFA funding that had been loaned and sub-

sequently repaid to the State, interest paid by the borrower, and interest accrued

on the fiinds held bv the State. These funds are now available to make further loans

or grants under Subsection 5(b) of the Act in the same manner and under the same
conditions as if they were granted to the State by the Secretary.

If the LRFA Program were merely not to be reauthorized, as is the Administra-

tion's present position, Section 5 of the Act would remain in effect. Therefore, the

repaid funds held by North Dakota would continue to be available to make further

loans and grants pursuant to Subsection 5(b) of the Act. If, however. Section 5 of

the Act (the LRFA Program) were to be repealed without specifically permitting
States to retain repaid funds, the State of North Dakota would be required to return

the Federal share of the repaid loan funds and the interest accumulated during the

State's deposit of the ftinds in the interest-bearing account. The interest which the

State has chosen to charge the railroad is not part of the Federal share and may
be retained by the State.

Questions Asked by Senator Pressler and Answers Thereto by Ms. Molitoris

Question. The Local Rail Freight Assistance (LRFA) program was described by
you during your confirmation hearings as being, "very successful in ensuring the

continuation of rail freight service on many light density rural lines." You went on
to add, "If confirmed, f will work with the Secretary in exploring the continuing
need for funding these programs." I was pleased at that time to hear your endorse-

ment of the LRFA program. Therefore, you can understand my disappointment that

the Administration has chosen to not request any funding for the same program you
described as, quote, "very successful." In fact, only a year ago you said that the

LRFA had a dual benefit. Not only did the program have a good return on its invest-

ment but it also attracted new business. If that is true, it is an exceptional govern-
ment program—one that is both efficient and useful. Why, then, did tne Clinton Ad-

ministration treat it so shabbily in its budget proposal?
Answer. The Department included $15 million in its budget request for the LRFA

Program. Based on discussions with 0MB and the White House, the LRFA request
was eliminated from the budget. The cap on discretionary spending inevitably led

to this very difficult decision.

Question. In response to another question I asked during your confirmation hear-

ing about helping rural states get passenger service you said that, "the issue of rail

passenger service for low population centers is a policy decision to be addressed by
Congress." I somewhat disagree with that conclusion, given that the National Trans-

portation System (NTS), a nationwide, comprehensive approach to our country's
transportation infrastructure, is an Administration proposal, in conjunction with

Congressional approval. As you know, the NTS was unveiled as a program to con-

nect all areas of this country with one another. Therefore, I believe that Congress
and the President have the joint responsibility for establishing the agenda for trans-

portation issues. I am sure you can understand my concerns that South Dakota's

transportation system not be short changed in the Federal budget. In your view, to

what extent will the citizens of South Dakota be cut out of our nation's transpor-
tation infrastructure if the Administration transportation budget proposal were en-

acted?
Answer. The FY 1995 budget cannot ensure that improvements

in all modes of

transportation will be adequately funded in all States. While I understand your con-

cern that the lack of LRFA funding may impact primarily rural states, other much
laiver Federal assistance programs will continue to contribute to the development
of South Dakota's transportation infrastructure.

Question. I understand that Mr. Gilbertson, the President of the Louisville and
Indiana Railroad, will recommend that the LRFA program become a part of the Na-
tional Transportation System. What do you think of that proposal?
Answer. The Department will soon begin an extensive outreach program working

with States, local governments, transportation providers, transportation users and
others to develop and define the National Transportation System. The goal is to de-
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velop a system, and an approach to transportation investment, that will ensure that

we make decisions strategically, with balance among modes and taking into account
environmental and social concerns. The NTS is not envisioned as incorporating spe-
cific program financing mechanisms, however.

Question. If we are to have a comprehensive approach to transportation in this

country, and it is to include rail passenger and freight service, how are largely rural

states like my own going to be able to continue to be served by an infra-structure

that in many cases is operating at a loss (Amtrak) and, in the case of LRFA, grossly
under funded?
Answer. The underfunding of infrastructure investment due to budget constraints

has been felt in urban as well as rural states. The Department is searching for a

comprehensive approach that will be both equitable and flexible, in that it provides
considerable choice for State and local authorities to spend Federal dollars on their

particular needs, which are bound to be different between urban and rural areas.

Questions Asked by Senator Exon and Answers Thereto by Mr. Mead

Question. While everyone testifying at the hearing before the Committee on April
13 noted the importance of increased capital funding of Amtrak, can the General

Accounting Ofiice indicate if there are non-tax sources of revenue which Amtrak can

tap to increase its financial stability? For example, has Amtrak considered leasing

adA^ertising space on its passenger cars as do commuter buses and subway cars?

Answer. As we noted in our testimony, Amtrak has a number of non-tax and non-

passenger related revenue sources, including, commuter rail contracts, real estate

development, telecommunications, mail and express baggage. Revenues from these

activities have grown from $378 million in 1990 to $460 million in 1993 in current

year dollars and now account for 33 percent of Amtrak's revenues. In fact, revenues
from commuter rail operations represent Amtrak's second largest source of operat-

ing revenue. In fiscal year 1993, they accounted for $245 million, or 17.5 percent
of Amtrak's total operating revenues. Despite commuter rail services and other reve-

nue enhancing activities, Amtrak's financial condition has deteriorated.

To expand some of these existing activities, such as real estate development,
might require additional capital

at a time when Amtrak already faces financial

strains due to lack of capital. Furthermore, although these activities may generate
additional revenue for Amtrak, expanding these business activities may subject Am-
trak to the risk of losing money. In fact, Amtrak abandoned its efi'orts to operate
a railroad car equipment overhaul business because of financial losses. In pursuing
new revenue sources or revenue enhancement activities Amtrak needs to ensure net

financial gains. In pursuing new revenue sources outside of passenger rail service

an additional complication is the concern of private businesses about "unfair com-

petition" by a federally subsidized entity.
Amtrak's current revenue enhancement activities include the leasing of outdoor

and in -station billboard advertising space. Amtrak estimates that it will receive $2.1

million from billboard advertising this fiscal year. Amtrak management has rejected

proposals to lease advertising space inside its cars because it would be
aesthetically

unpleasing to its passengers. There is a perception that intercity travellers—on rail,

airplanes, and buses—prefer to travel free of advertisements. However, Amtrak is

considering videotape displays inside its train stations to advertise nearby shopping
and sight-seeing facilities.

Question. In light of limited federal funds, how does GAO view the feasibility of

Amtrak expanding its role in providing additional rail passenger services to states?

Answer. Currently, Amtrak has contracts with eight states to provide state-sup-

ported, 403(b) passenger rail service. In each case, Amtrak shares in the cost of pro-

viding the service. Some contracts require the state to reimburse Amtrak for its

short-term avoidable losses while other contracts require the state to reimburse Am-
trak for the long-term avoidable losses of providing the rail service. In addition,
most contracts require the states to reimburse Amtrak for 50 percent of the capital

equipment costs. Amtrak estimates that in fiscal year 1993 it absorbed about $18
million of the costs of providing 403(b) service.

We believe that any consideration of expanding 403 (b) service should be along
the lines proposed in the "Amtrak Investment Act of 1994" (S. 2002), which would
make all participating states responsible for up to 65 percent of long-term avoidable

losses associatea with the service. The share of associated capital losses would re-

main 50 percent for both the state and Amtrak. This proposal would affect five of

the eight states currently participating in the program, shifting their reimbursable

obligations from short-term to long-term losses. By shifting a greater proportion of

the costs to the states, this proposal would free up some operating funds for Am-
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trak. Without such changes to the 403(b) program, however, we beheve Amtrak
should not consider significantly expanding 403(b) service. Doing so will only in-

crease Amtrak's need Tor federal operating subsidies and/or reduce the quality of

rail service Amtrak can provide on its current system. It will, in essence, force Am-
trak to spread its available funding even thinner.

Question. Please explain to the Committee, the factors contributing to Amtrak's

deteriorating financial condition and how Amtrak's improved revenue-to-cost ratio

is misleading in determining Amtrak's need for federal funding.
Answer. Amtrak's financial condition has deteriorated over the past several years

because operating revenues have been lower than projected due, in part, to the fact

that ridership and yield have not been as high as expected. This situation has large-

ly resulted from, among other things: (1) the recent recession; (2) increased price
and service competition from airlines; and (3) old, unattractive, and poorly main-
tained rail facilities and eqpaipment. Since 1991, Amtrak overestimated its projected

passenger revenues by $440 million. According to Amtrak oflicials, the corporation's

optimistic revenue projections resulted from underestimating the length and sever-

ity of the recent recession. Also, Amtrak was under increasing pressure to show

progress in achieving its goal of having a greater portion of its revenues cover oper-

ating expenses. As a result, Amtrak requested substantially less funding from the

Congress than it needed to cover these expenses. This funding shortfall, in turn, has
contributed to Amtrak's current financial condition. In addition, Amtrak has in-

curred additional expenses, including start-up costs for new services, such as ex-

tending the Sunset Limited route, and for wage increases.

Each year, Amtrak computes a "revenue-to-expense" ratio as a measure of its an-

nual performance. Amtrak uses this ratio to show its progress toward covering a

larger proportion of its expenses through its farebox. In fiscal year 1993 revenues
covered about 80 percent of operating expenses. However, this calculation excluded
certain expenses; including, (1) depreciation; (2) the Federal Railroad Administra-
tion's (FRA) mandatory retirement payment; (3) various taxes paid to the federal

or state governments; (4) user fees assessed by FRA; (5) other miscellaneous ex-

penses relating to accident claims; and (6) losses incurred in providing 403(b) service

to the states and disbursements for labor protection, which are excluded at the di-

rection of the Congress, according to an Amtrak official. If these expenses, which
totaled about $370 million, had been included, the ratio would have been only 66

percent, or 14 percentage points lower than reported by Amtrak. Yet despite the

overall deterioration of its working capital position, Amtrak has covered an increas-

ing percentage of its operating expenses with operating revenues—but not as much
as 80 percent.
Performance ratios seldom tell the full

story.
For

example, emphasis on improving
the ratio could actually cause Amtrak to take actions tnat would adversely affect

operations. Amtrak could actually increase its total operating losses but still show

improvements in its revenue-to-expense ratio. The true test of whether new business

is beneficial to Amtrak is whether the additional business contributes more to reve-

nues than expenses over both the short and long term.

Questions Asked by Senator Pressler and Answers Thereto by Mr. Mead

Question. I appreciate very much the comprehensive job the GAO did on the sta-

tus of Amtrak. You listed a number of problems that need to be solved in the short-

term for Amtrak to survive. Additionally, your report states that the Administra-
tion's proposed funding levels are inadequate to allow Amtrak to continue nation-

wide service. I am sure you are well aware of the need to reduce the budget deficit

and know full well that more federal money will not be easily forthcoming. If addi-

tional federal dollars are not allocated for Amtrak's budget, what are you pre-
dictions for Amtrak's fate?

Answer. If Amtrak continues to receive the level of federal funding proposed in

the "Amtrak Investment Act of 1994" (S. 2002), over the next several years we will

probably see some improvement in the Northeast Corridor and little difference in

the rest of Amtrak's system. Amtrak will continue to provide
nationwide passenger

rail service. Its service and passenger revenues mignt even increase as Amtrak
takes delivery of previously ordered cars. Over the next three to four years, how-

ever, Amtrak will face additional expenses that we discussed in our testimony, such
as increased costs for maintenance and infrastructure improvements that are al-

ready overdue and not covered by the proposed funding level. At the same time, the

cost of labor and of using freight railroad tracks and rights-of-way may escalate.

Without additional federal funds to pay for these expenses, Amtrak will have to look

for ways to cut expenses, which will include cutting routes or types of service.
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Question. Can the States take-up the slack if the federal government is not able

to come up with any more money?
Answer. We did not poll state transportation agencies to determine the extent to

which states could help fund Amtrak. In general, however, states are faced with

budget constraints similar to the federal government. In some cases, as in state sup-

ported 403(b) service, states are already nelping to finance Amtrak service, but are

not providing funds to cover all service.

In some cases, several adjacent states might find it in their interest to band to-

gether and pool their resources to support an increase in service along an interstate

corridor. Regional alliances have been forged to promote high speed ground trans-

portation, although no regional compact has gone so far as to provide fianding for

such an operation. Similar compacts could be developed to support and fully rund
incremental service improvements including adding frequencies or rights-of-way up-

grades. These improvements would be for services above and beyond those Amtrak

provides as part of the beisic system.
It is unlikely, however, that the states would be willing or able to finance a na-

tionally connected system. In our review of high-speed rail issues, we contacted a
number of state planning agencies to determine the extent to which those states ex-

pected to fund high-speed rail initiatives.! We found that, in most cases, state plan-

ning officials were not optimistic that their states could provide large sums to fund
the construction of high-speed rail systems. Private investment analysts with whom
we spoke expressed similar views.

Question. What is the feasibility of completely privatizing Amtrak? To what ex-

tent would passenger service suffer?

Answer. We believe it is very unlikely that Amtrak could be privatized and con-

tinue to operate nationwide intercity passenger service. Amtrak has lost money each

year since it began operations in 1971. Amtrak received federal support totaling

$891.5 million in 1993, will receive over $900.0 million in 1994, and the President's

budget provides for $987.6 million in 1995.

Since 1990, Amtrak's federal subsidy has not covered the gap between
operating

expenses and revenues. As a result, cumulative operating deficits exceeded federal

operating subsidies by $102 million in current year dollars. To cover this deficit,

Amtrak has steadily reduced its working capital over the last 7 years by $217 mil-

lion in current year dollars.
Additionally,

as explained in our testimony, Amtrak
faces over the next few years difficult and costly cnallenges that must be met if Am-
trak is to operate a viable intercity network. These challenges include the need to

(1) modernize its locomotive and passenger car fleet, acquire high-speed train, and
continue rail improvements in the Northeast Corridor; (2) maintain its aging pas-

senger car fleet; (3) modernize the Beech Grove, Indiana overhaul facility, (4) nego-
tiate by 1996, new operating agreements with the freight railroads, which own
about 97 percent of the track over which Amtrak operates; and (5) negotiate labor

issues ana work rules for Amtrak's union employees.
If Amtrak is to continue to provide nationwide intercity service at its present

level, to offer quality and reliable service, and to improve its overall financial condi-

tion, it can do so only if it receives substantial operating and capital funding. Only
a handfiil of routes in Amtrak's system may ever generate sumcient revenues to

cover all operating costs.

Question. I know that Mr. Leonard of the National Association of Railroad Pas-

sengers believes that Amtrak should be
supported

because of, in part, its environ-

mental benefits. Did the GAO study take a look at that aspect and, if so, what do

you think about that claim relative to other forms of transportation?
Answer. Intercity rail passenger service is often cited as an environmentally be-

nign form of travel compared to the dominant air and auto modes. If this is so, then

shifting traffic from air and auto to rail could help to mitigate the environmental

pollution associated with intercity passenger transportation. However, the
ability

of

train travel to lessen environmental problems depends on several factors including
the kinds of trips diverted, the type of train propulsion, and the load factors on the

train and the other modes.
Much of the air pollution from automobiles—carbon monoxide, nitrogen oxides,

and sulfuric emissions—are produced during daily commutes and as a result of

other intraurban trips. These trips are not divertible to Amtrak although environ-

mental benefits could accrue if the traffic were shifted to light rail or commuter rail.

In addition, the extent to which rail travel mjtigates air pollution depends largely
on the type of power used. Electric-powered trains are relatively clean and the emis-

sions are produced at the power plant where they are more readily controlled. Emis-

1 High-Speed Ground Transportation: Issues AfTecting Development in the United States

(GAOmCED-94-29, Nov. 17, 1993).
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sions from diesel enmnes, especially for nitrogen oxide emissions, can be higher than
comparable output irom automobiles carrying a similar number of riders. Trains
emit less carbon monoxide per passenger than automobiles, but carbon monoxide is

largely an urban problem and much Amtrak travel occurs over rural areas. Finally,
the load factors of the modes and the magnitude of the traffic shifts are important.
Amtrak's share of most travel markets is so small compared to the magnitude of
the pollution problem, that Amtrak's impact on mitigating pollution will be very
small. To shift large amounts of traffic to rail so as to have an impact would require
substantial investment in Amtrak. The Congress would need to consider whether
this approach to addressing the pollution problem was cost effective compared to

spending the resources on other pollution prevention measures.

Questions Asked by Senator Exon and Answers Thereto by Mr. Downs

Question. While everyone testifying at the hearing before the Committee on April
13 noted the importance of increased capital funding of Amtrak, are there non-tax
sources of revenue which Amtrak can tap to increase its financial stability? For ex-

ample, has Amtrak considered leasing advertising space on its passenger cars as do
commuter buses and subway cars?

Answer. We are constantly evaluating new initiatives to expand our revenue gen-
erating potential. Over the years, these efforts have led to increased mail and real

estate revenues, added phone service to our trains, and leased right-of-way for fiber

optics service. In addition, Amtrak is the lar^gest contract operator of commuter rail

service in the country. We have, more recently, contracted with vendors whereby
they assume part of our menu costs in exchange for name recognition on the menus.

Additionally, we are developing a program to sell advertising space on our new
video equipped cars.

We have in the past dedicated portions of these revenues to supplement our fed-

eral capital grants. Over the past 3 or 4 years, however, the stagnant economy,
floods, and other natural disasters have had a significant impact on passengers rev-

enues and all this revenue has been required to continue operations of our pas-

senger trains.

Question. In the past year, there have been tragic derailments involving Amtrak
in Alabama, Florida, Indiana, and other places. What initiatives can be imple-
mented to increase Amtrak's overall safety performance for both our nation's rail

passengers and Amtrak employees?
Answer. The tragic accident in Alabama was different from the accidents in Indi-

ana and Florida. The accidents in Florida and Indiana were at grade crossings. Rail-

automobile accidents at these crossings have been a persistent problem for all rail-

roads, and we are working as outlined in a question below to minimize these tragic
events.

In contrast, the accident at Saraland, Alabama, had its roots in maritime traffic.

The accident was caused when a heavy barge maneuvering up a non-navigable wa-

terway hit a railroad bridge, throwing the bridge three and a half feet out of line,

and then the barge delayed reporting this accident. We understand that the Depart-
ment of Transportation and tne Coast Guard are working together to strengthen
maritime safety procedures (including requiring specific navigational equipment,
training, and improving accident reporting).

Question. In light oflimited federal funds, how does Amtrak view the feasibility
of expanding its role in providing additional rail passenger service to States?
Answer. Federal policy should encourage states to play a more active role in shar-

ing the costs of providing rail passenger service. If the net result of a change in pol-

icy drives more states out of the business of sharing costs, the cost will shift back
to the federal government (either in the form of operating subsidies or labor protec-
tion for the discontinuance of a route). Some of these services have gone on to make
contributions to reducing overhead at Amtrak. The "Pennsylvania" was such a serv-

ice when it operated a 403(b) train. Amtrak absorbed this train into the basic sys-
tem in FY 1994 and it is now one of the best short distance services that Amtrak
operates. If it were not for the 403(b) program, this type of service may not have
ever been started. In addition, states that participate in the 403(b) service also have
made significant capital contributions that benefit not only the state supported serv-

ice but also the basic Amtrak system service and help Amtrak address many of the

backlog of capital projects that need to be done.
State and local governments are investing hundreds of millions of dollars into rail

line improvements and the acquisition of equipment. For example, California has in-

vested neavily in acquisition of mainline trackage, rail line improvements, and ac-

quisition of equipment, and Amtrak has expanded its services in that state. Am-
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Irak's three corridor aervicea within California are very popular and are expected
to grow significantly in the coming years.

Question. What initiatives is Amtrak planning to implement to significantly re-

duce the amount of Federal financial assistance to Amtrak?
Answer. In addition to expanding the operation of contract commuter services

which are now the fastest growing portion of our revenues, Amtrak is looking very
aerioualy at breaking into various Separate Business Units (SBLPs) that have the

potential of improving service quality at the most efficient cost.

We have recently signed a contract to out source all of our computer operations
and networks to IBM's Integrated Systems Solutions Corporation. Over tne life of
the agreement, this contract is expected to save Amtrak over $100 million in operat-
ing costs and $70 million in capital expenditures. Amtrak will attempt to identify
other areas where outsourcing makes sense.

In addition, mail and express service offers some potential for Amtrak and we are

exploring those opportunities with the U.S. Postal Service on a regular basis. We
also think that there is more we can do with Government travel and have had sev-
eral productive sessions with the General Services Administration (GSA).
On board advertising is another area being considered as way for Amtrak to gen-

erate greater revenues that will require some modifications to equipment design.
Obviously, this effort has to be done very carefully with assurances that our cus-
tomers will find it acceptable.

Question. What will be the major issues to be discussed in Amtrak's upcoming
employment negotiations in 1995 with rail labor unions?
Answer. Unions are likely to make wage increases the major focus of bargaining.

Several labor contracts already provide tor a cost of living increases effective July
1, 1995, and January 1, 1996, and a two percent increase eiTective July 1, 1995.

Question. What difficulties does Amtrak experience in bidding for commuter rail

contracts against other
operators?

Answer. Amtrak is sumect to the Railway Labor Act (RLA), which in turn sub-

jects us to the Railroad Retirement Act (RKA), the Railroad Unemployment Insur-
ance Act (RUIA), and the Federal Employers' Liability Act (FELA). NIowever some
of our competitors to date have claimed exemptions to these on the basis that com-
muter rail operations are intrastate, not interstate, activities and hence do not fall

under the Interstate Commerce Act. For example, Herzog Transit Services, Inc., and
UTDC Transit Services, Inc. have operated Florida Tri-Rail service outside the juris-
diction of the FLA,. RRA, RUIA, and FELA. Thus, Amtrak is at a competitive dis-

advantage, since RRA Tier II benefits and other costs associated with the RLA add

approximately 16 percent to our direct labor costs.

Question. How can Amtrak increase its competitiveness in bids for commuter rail

services?

Answer. Amtrak should be able to compete on a level playing field if all operators
were subject to the same cost requirements we are.

Question. The most frequent complaints the Committee receives about Amtrak
deal with "courtesy" issues. Passengers understand delays and malfunctions. How-
ever, they do not understand why they are not informed as to what is happening
and what is being done to rectify the problem. On an airplane, for example, the pilot

gets on the intercom and explains that there is delay. Amtrak passengers have com-

plained that they sit on the tracks for hours and are not offered an explanation. A
smile, a few kind words, and a helpful attitude do not cost the corporation or its

employees a penny, but they would go a long way to enhance customer satisfaction.

What is Amtrak doing to address these "courtesy" issues?
Answer. Amtrak strongly believes that the service we are providing is below our

potential and is not meeting customer expectations. I too have been particularly con-
cerned about delays and problems which have gone unexplained, leaving customers

justifiably
confused and angry.

We will soon begin a new training program entitled "People Serving People," to

address this issue. The overall objective of "People Serving People" is to change the

way we communicate as an organization with our customers and with one another,
change the way we serve our guests, and change the way we manage our service.

The program will help build a customerfocused culture. The areas this program par-
ticularly targets for improvement are: Interpersonal skills, service delivery and pres-
entation, comfort and cleanliness, and leadership.

Question. An Amtrak study has indicated that an Omaha and Kansas City rail

link could be self-sufficient and provide service from St. Louis to Las Vegas via Kan-
sas City and Omaha. What needs to happen to make this excellent proposal a re-

ality?
Answer. As part of the 1992 Congressional report "Service to Areas not presently

Serviced", Amtrak evaluated the financial impact of extending one St. Louis-Kansas
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City daily round-trip frequency to Omaha. The proposed schedule would allow con-
nections in Omaha to the western population centers of Denver, Salt Lake City, Las

Vegas, Portland, Seattle, and Oakland/San Francisco. The projected financial impact
of this service ranged from an increase of $1 million in annual federal subsidy re-

quirements to a $14,000 subsidy decrease. To operate this service, it would be nec-

essary for Amtrak or others to obtain the necessary rolling stock (estimated at $7.5
million in 1992), construct the required station and/or platform facilities at inter-

mediate stops, and install stand-by power and servicing facilities at Omaha. Addi-

tionally, track improvements necessary to support passenger service would be re-

quired over certain segments between Kansas tfity and Omaha. The cost of the facil-

ity and track improvements has not been quantified. It is unlikely Amtrak would
be able to do this on its own. State or regional support may also be necessary to

get this accomplished.
Question. Amtrak has had its share of grade-crossing accidents including a recent

one in Omaha. The Rail Safety Act needs to be reauthorized this year, and the Com-
mittee could use that bill as a vehicle for a railroad-crossing safety initiative. Does
Amtrak have any suggestions on how to make America's rail crossings safer?

Answer. Increased enforcement of highway-rail intersection laws, perhaps by in-

creasing federal incentives for states to enact and enforce strict laws, would help.
Amtrak is also actively pursuing education and public outreach through Operation
Lifesaver. Amtrak is also pursuing a joint effort with the American Trucking Asso-
ciation and independent trucking associations to develop new safety training and
communication programs. Finally, stronger investment could be made in research
and development of superior engineering and technology to reduce grade crossing
accidents, such as grade separations, and better warning systems and crossing clo-

sures.

Question. Union Station is a great success. It has created jobs and increased rid-

ership. How does the quality oi this station's facilities affect ridership? Are there
other potential Union Stations elsewhere in the Amtrak system?
Answer. Washington Union Station is very much a success from both a rail pas-

senger and a commercial perspective. It has been our
experience

that significant im-

provements to stations can ennance the image of Amtrak in a community, resulting
in increased transportation revenue. The amount of revenue increase is a function

of how bad the station condition was initially, contrasted with its improved condi-

tion. Typically, these increases are in the range of 4 to 8 percent. Revenue increase

attributable to the Washington Union Station redevelopment were closer to 15 per-

cent, reflecting its transformation from a "boarded-up condemned building to one
of the finest redeveloped public buildings in the world.

There are few other opportunities in the country that offer the potential of a

Washington Union Station. The building's physical characteristics (one of the finest

public buildings in the country), its location (across from the U.S. Capitol), its size

(retail space equal to a small shopping center), its role as a major transportation
center (120 trains per day), plus Metro Kail and Bus Service), and significant pedes-
trian traffic (almost 70,000 people daily) combine to make it perhaps the most suc-

cessfiil project of its
type.

Other station redevelopment projects may have varying
degrees of success based upon how well they satisfy these components, but there are

probably not many that can do it as completely.
Question. What benefits will be realized with a $90 million grant in fiscal year

1995 for the Farley Building Project and the Pennsylvania Redevelopment Project?

Why is this grant amount necessary to realize these benefits?

Answer. Tne $90 million grant will enable Amtrak to secure commitments
for the additional $215 million required to fund the relocation. The $90 million

is necessary to allow Amtrak to complete all of the construction documentation re-

quired and commence construction.

Questions Asked by Senator Dorgan and Answers Thereto by Mr. Downs

Question. First, could you give me, in broad terms, the amount of savings Amtrak
will achieve through the cuts made in the past year, in North Dakota and through-
out the nation, and how this relates to the rest of Amtrak's budget?
Answer. In response to a budget shortfall of $30 million anticipated after FY*94

appropriations were finalized, Amtrak initiated several cost-cutting measures. Re-
duction in services was projected to save $8.8 million and based on early ridership
results, these projections appear to be on target. In addition, reductions in station

staffing were anticipated to save another $3.3 million in FY'94. These reductions re-

sulted in the complete elimination of staffing at 15 lightly-patronized stations, with
the remainder of positions eliminated from large stations.
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Service reduction efTorta fcxjused on Amtrak's poorest financial performers and
were selected to achieve the greatest potential savings while affecting the fewest

passengers. Based on this, operations were reduced from daily to ton-weekly fre-

quency
for the Chicago-Houston/Dallas Texas Eagle south of St. Louis, and the Chi-

cago-Seattle Pioneer west of Denver. Amtrak retained daily Chicago-Seattle service
via the Empire Builder, which travels throu^ northern North Dakota. Further sav-

ings were achieved through the elimination of the River Cities between St. Louis
and Carbondale, Elinois, with the operation of bus service maintaining this connec-
tion. Finally, by restructuring Philadelphia-Harrisburg service, Amtrak was able to
realize cost savings through efficiencies while increasing ridership by extending two
trains to New York.

Stations selected for staffing elimination were chosen from those with the least

patronage which were near staffed locations. These were distributed among twelve
stations, including one station in North Dakota.

Question. How much money are we talking about spending in high speed rail?

Last year? The coming year?
Answer. The Northeast High-Speed Rail Improvement Project is estimated cost

about $1.3 billion under its current scope. To date, approximately $620 million has
been appropriated for the project. Amtrak is requesting $185 million for NHREP in

FY 95.

In addition. President Clinton has proposed spending $32.5 million on research
and development of high speed rail technology.

Questi.on. What kinds of assurances can you give those of us from rural areas that
we are not simply at the threshold of seeing passenger rail service a thing of the

past for rural areas? Is the Administration committed to preserving rail service in
rural areas? Is the Administration willing to of what it talces to support it—which
might mean more direct subsidies? Or is it the case that rural residents should be

prepared to see another mode of transportation disappear—like we are seeing in air

service?

Answer. I have been struck in my few months at Amtrak by the comments from
riders in rural areas. They have told me that in many parts of the country, Amtrak
provides the only form of public transportation available. Airlines have pulled out,
bus service has pulled out, and basically if you do not have a car, you do not have
mobility. For these areas, Amtrak service is particularly vital. I understand the con-
cerns of many rural residents when Amtrak, facing a budget shortfall of $30 million
last

year
cut service back from daily to triweekly last fall. I was not at Amtrak then

and I think I might not have pursued that course of action.

I can tell you that I am committed to a national intercity rail passenger system—
not just an urban system, not just a commuter system. I do not intend to see Am-
trak disappear from rural America.

QuECTioNS Asked by Senator Breaux and Answers Thereto by Mr. Downs

Question. If Amtrak is authorized and appropriated funding for 403(b) train serv-
ice assistance to the States, will the establishment of daily service between New Or-

leans, Louisiana and Mobile, Alabama be given high-priority status?
Answer. We have been working very closely with the three states involved

(through the Southern Rapid Rail Transit Commission) to begin daily service as
soon as possible, and it is on our list of planned 403(b) services. However, pursuant
to the Fi94 Transportation Appropriations act, implementing service in this fiscal

year would require that the states pay 100 percent of the operating losses associated
with this service. At this point we still do not have an agreement from the states
to do so.

Question. The enclosed letter is a response to me from Amtrak concerning a con-
stituent's (Mr. William Butterworth) interest in securing an Amtrak passenger
smoking policy that will accommodate the interests of smokers such as himself. Spe-
cifically, I note that Amtrak wrote in

July
of 1993 of an objective "to provide a phys-

ically segregated smoking space
* " My constituent, Mr. Butterworth, wouM very

much like to see Amtrak provide a separate car specifically for smokers. When,
therefore, will Amtrak implement its objective, and will it include the utilization of

Nseparate cars" for smokers, particularly on long-distance routes?
Answer. The smoking issue is one of the most difficult facing Amtrak. Addressing

this issue represents a difficult compromise between the non-smoking majority and
the smoking minority that travel with us. In light of the heightened social aware-
ness of associated health implications, Amtrak's objective is to continue to move to-

ward a smoke-free environment. In addition, we have the concern of the health of
our employees who work on board the trains.
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The suggestion that we install designated smoking cars on our trains is one op-
tion. However, Amtrak faces a critical equipment shortage. Based on passenger sur-

veys and input from our operating crews, it became apparent that non-smokers did
not want to share a coacn with smokers, and that many smokers who desired a

place to smoke did not want to ride in a smoking car for the entire trip. Con-

sequently, we had a great deal of difficulty in filling even a small number of seats
allocated for smoking.
Furthermore, the present ventilation system on all of our equipment does not per-

mit us to segregate a single car into a smoking and non-smoking section. While the

smoking lounge alternative appears to be technically feasible, the cost of the project
for Superliner long-distance trains only is between $9 and $16 million. Such m^or
modifications womd divert severely strained capital resources from other des-

perately needed programs.

Questions Asked by Senator Pressler and Answers Thereto by Mr. Downs

Question. I understand that Amtrak is considering proposals to expand service

along routes that include Boston to Portland, Maine. As I am sure you Know, Maine
is one of the three contiguous states not currently served by Amtrak. I conunend

you for thinking to the future during these trying times for Amtrak. Are there cur-

rently any plans to add service to the other two states not served by Amtrak, South
Dakota ana Oklahoma? Afler all, the citizens of South Dakota and Oklahoma con-
tribute to the substantial subsidies Amtrak receives.

Answer. In the current budget environment, it is only possible for Amtrak to

begin new service if states agree to pay a significant share of the costs—one exam-
ple is the state you noted, Maine, which has invested heavily in capital improve-
ments and has agreed to finance some of the operating losses incurrea with the new
services. As for specific states you mentioned: Amtrak is working closely with the
state of Oklahoma to initiate possible service between Fort Worth and Saint Louis,
via Tulsa. Our planning department will begin assessing the possibility of that route

shortly. Amtrak has never evaluated the possibility of service in South Dakota be-

cause the state has not approached us, and because freight raU lines in the state
are not well-developed and would likely require enormous capital investment to

bring them up to standard.

Question. The December 1, 1993 issue of the Washington Post reported you as

saying, "In my mind, this is America's railroad. It is not a series of regional rail-

roads. However, it is my understanding that one-eidith of Amtrak's income is de-

rived from commuter rail service, representing Amtrak's second largest source of op-
erating revenue. That is, commuter rail operations represent Amtrak's second larg-
est source of operating revenue. Additionally, the Northeast Corridor, a generally
populated and urban area received last year over $200 million in federal subsidies
lor improvement projects. In light of these facts is it not more accurate to say that
Amtrak is the railroad for people living in and around urban centers?
Answer. While Amtrak does transact a significant amount of business in and

around urban corridors, we are a national intercity railroad. Amtrak serves many
areas that are not served by air and bus service—in many areas, we are the only
form of public transportation available.

We are currently in the process of assessing exactly how much that business con-
tributes to our operating revenues. We have initiated a program within Amtrak to

analyze our various components as if they were separate business subsidiaries, to

more accurately evaluate the costs and revenues associated with the separate serv-

ices. We are beginning with the Northeast Corridor, a project that generates large
revenues but also incurs significant capital and expenses (since we own the capital
assets on that line, while we own very little of the non-equipment capital else-

where). Another "line of business" we will evaluate is inter-city service, which serves

rural areas. California service will likely be a third separate "line of business" to

be evaluated. In this way, Amtrak will be able to address your concerns more con-

cretely.

Question. Past administrations have recommended ending federal subsidies for

Amtrak. If that were to happen what would become of Amtrak? Is it possible that
what would remain would be a profitable, efficient and non-subsidized entity serving
those areas that could support passenger rail service? Or would we soon return to

the
days of little passenger railroads and even less nationwide service? Isn't it pos-

sible tnat some form of rail passenger service would remain, a system that doesn't
reauire hundreds of millions of dollars from the federal government?
Answer. Amtrak was created because freight railroads were losing massive

amounts of money carrying passengers (over $1.7 billion per year, calculated in cur-
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rent dollars). '\^Tiile Amtrak has cut these annual losses to a fraction, it is highly
unlikely that any passenger rail system in the United States could operate without
some form of federal assistance. This is not unusual when you look at other nations.
France plans to spend a total of nearly $25 billion in rail investments in this cen-

tury, not including metro and light rail lines. Germany plans to invest over $70 bil-

lion on its main lines in the T990s. The "Chunnel" 'channel tunnel) connecting
France and England opened last week to a cost of $11 billion. Various European
countries are planning to spend $100 biHion to connect their high-speed op>eration8
into a 19,000 mile network.
While some form of rail passenger service might survive in some areas of the

country, it is highly unlikely that any sort of national network would
operate if fed-

eral funds were drastically reduced. This would leave many areas of tne country—
particularly rural areas—even less connected by public transportation than they are
now.

Questions Asked by Senator Hutchison and Answers Thereto by Mr. Downs

Question. I understand that the Federal Railroad Administration has provided a

$3 million grant to demonstrate a turbo train in 125 mph service over existing track
in the Northeast. What is the status of this project? VvTiat do you hof>e to achieve
with this demonstration? Do you anticipate demonstrating the train in other parts
of the country?
Answer. The Federal Railroad Administration has provided the State of New

York a $3 milliongrant to demonstrate 125 m.p.h. passenger service between New
York and Buffalo for a period of four months. The funding provided will be used
to install the latest generation of turbine power plants in tow px3wer units of exist-

ing Amtrak turboliners. In addition, Amtrak is providing $2 million to fund the re-

building of the interior of the two power units and three passenger cars. The two
power units are currently located at Morrison Knudsen's Homel, New York facility

to begin the engine excnange. ^^^e three passenger cars are located at Amtrak a

Beech Grove shop where work on the interior has beg-jn. The current schedule calls

for the modification to be completed in October, 1994.

Question. Amtrak is in the process of procuring 26 electric train sets for the
Northeast corridor. In addition, you will acquire two fossil fuel lo-comotives to oper-
ate at 125 mph speeds as part of the procurement. Can you tell me how the dem-
onstration of the turbo train fits in with Amtrak's procurement of the non-electric
locomotives?
Answer. Amtrak's current plans do call for the acquisition of two high speed

trainsets equipped with fossil fuel pxDwer units. The proposed acquisition schedule
calls for the deliver\' of these trainsets sometime in mid 1997. The turboUner dem-
onstration will provide Amtrak, in the interim, with a trainset that could be used
to demonstrate 125 mph service on other corridors.

Qu'E^noNS Asked by Senator McCain and Answ^ers Thereto by Mr. Downs

Question. During consideration of the Earthqpjake Emergency Supplemental Leg-
islation, PL 103-211, the Congress appropriated SIO million to relocate the central
Amtrak station to the James A. Farley Post Office in New York City. To date, have
any of these funds been obligated?
Answer. A grant agreement was executed on April 28, 1994, by the Federal Rail-

road Administration ("FRA,! and Amtrak to obligate S9 million for architectural de-

sign, engineering and planning work to advance the James A. Farley project. FRA
retained $1 million for historic preser\'ation and en%'ircnmental assessment.

Question. Specifically, for what ser-ices,' or products ha^'e these ftinds been
spent?
Answer. As of this date, none of the funds have been spent. Contracts with archi-

tects, engineers, and other design professionals will be effective May 16, 1994.

Question. Could Amirak have used its existing capital, or any other funds that
are available to it, to facilitate the move to the James A. Farley Post Of'fice?

Answer. Amtrak internal funds are currently obligated and unavailable to facili-

tate the move to the James A. Farley Building.
Question. In your opinion, had the Congress not

approrpatied the $10 million in
PL 103-122. what would have been the effect on the relocation project? Please speci-

fy-

Answer. In the absence of the appropriation, the planning efTort would have been
delayed for nine to twelve months, until the remaining funds required to complete
the project were committed.
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Question. If the Earthquake Supplemental bill had not funded the relocation of
the Amtrak station to the James A. Farley Post Office, but the Congress did act

to fund the move as part of the routine appropriations process—funding the project
on the Transportation Appropriations bill—would there have been any detrimental
effect on the relocation process?
Answer. The delay in the start of the project for up to twelve months would mean

completion of the intermodal station would be delayed. The result would be to con-
tinue operating out of the existing station for that time period, where passenger op-
erations amenities, ADA compliance, and life safety measures would continue to im-

pair ridership.

Question. How much does Amtrak estimate the complete relocation to cost?

Answer. The estimated cost to complete the relocation to the Farley building is

$315 million.

Question. How long does Amtrak envision the relocation to take?
Answer. The relocation will take five years, including design and construction of

the new facility, and have a projected completion date of September, 1999.

Questions Asked by Senator Exon and Answers Thereto by National
Association of Railroad Passengers

non-tax sources of revenue

Question. While everyone testifying at the hearing before the committee on April
13 noted the importance of increased capital funding of Amtrak, can the National
Association of Railroad Passengers (NARP) indicated if there are nontax sources of

revenue which Amtrak can tap to increase its financial stability? For example, has
Amtrak considered leasing advertising space on its passenger cars as do commuter
buses and subway cars?

Answer. NARP believes that Amtrak already has been very much alive to oppor-
tunities to raise its revenues in various ways. In 1993, sources other than Amtrak
intercity ticket sales made up 31 percent oi Amtrak's total revenues. In 1986, this

category was 8 percent of total revenues. Much of that growth has come from cost-

plus commuter rail contracts, which account for 56.5 percent of the non-intercity-
train total. Mail and express make up 12.3 percent; real estate sources 11.3 percent.
NARP supports Amtrak s efforts in this regard.
NARP is pleased with Amtrak's efforts to comply with its statutory mandate to

"minimize Federal subsidies [through] increased revenues from mail and express."
NARP is encouraged by Amtrak President Downs' statement to the NARP board
that the roughly $50 million in Amtrak mail and express business (gross revenues)
should grow to about $150 miUion. Amtrak's policy is to carry mail and express only
where revenues exceed costs.

The specific proposal about on-board advertising has merit. It should be targeted
to specific marlcets based on research or Amtrak s judgement. Inside Amtrak pas-
senger cars, there may be some opportunity for placards, especially on corridor

equipment having a high turnover of passenger-viewers. Such placards may be ap-

propriate on bulk-heads in the ends of cars (as is done on some European trains),
but should not dominate seating areas of coaches. Advertisements on the outside of

raU cars would not be as effective as they are on local buses, because buses are al-

most always visible to large numbers of people on the street.

The revenues raised by these ideas or programs are useful to Amtrak, but atten-

tion must stUl be paid to the area from which 69 percent of Amtrak's revenues
comes—intercity ticlcet sales. NARP believes that efforts to increase passenger reve-

nues would bear fruit. Capital funds are needed to provide passenger capacity on
reliable and attractive equipment, which in turn is needed to increase total revenues
in an appreciable amount.

SAFETY

Question. In the past year, there have been tragic derailments involving Amtrak
in Alabama, Florida, Indiana, and other places. What initiatives can be imple-
mented to increase Amtrak's overall safety performance for both our Nation's rail

passengers and Amtrak employees?
Answer. NARP is deeply concerned about the derailments suffered by Amtrak in

the last
year. Only one of them (Alabama) resulted in passenger fatalities, which

reflects the inherent safety of passenger trains. The type of accident which took

place in Alabama, involving passenger cars plunging into deep water and resulting
in many fatalities, had not been seen in the U.S. since 1958 (and never before on
Amtrak).
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The one factor all the derailments had in common was that they all had causes
from outside the railroad—large trucks and a barge. Therefore, two approaches to

the problem would be helpful.
First, the operating practices of large trucks and barges must be changed so that

they are less a threat to passenger trains. Driving a truck in front of an approaching
passenger train should be made a criminal ofTense, and the companies owning or

operating such trucks should be held liable for damages. There should be stricter

licensing requirements for individuals operating barges, and they should be certified
that they know how to operate radar equipment and read navigation charts.

Second, steps should be taken to protect passenger trains from large trucks and
barges. Grade crossings on passenger routes should have sensors in them that de-
tect broken gates or stalled vehicles. The sensors should feed that information into
the railroad signal system, and bring approaching trains to a halt. Grade crossing
elimination on passenger routes should have a high priority, just as it did when the
interstate highways were built.

Bridges on passenger routes crossing navigable waters also should have sensors
in them, tied into the railroad signal system. The sensors not only would detect bro-
ken rails (as the Alabama bridge was equipped to do), but also significant shifts in

bridge structure (which the Alabama bridge was not equipped to do). The National

Transportation Safety Board recommended such sensors over ten years ago, but the
Federal Railroad Administration found them to be cost-prohibitive. Since then, there
have been technological advances that may have made sensors more practical.

Bridges on passenger routes crossing highways also may be candidates for sen-

sors, but the last incident NARP can remember in which a truck hit a bridge and
caused a passenger train derailment was over 20 years ago (with no fatalities).

There has been some question in the media about how the Amtrak equipment per-
formed once it was in the water in Alabama. Because of the rarity of this type of

accident, NARP does not have a lot of information on rail cars in water, but looks
forward to reviewing whatever information the National Transportation Safety
Board is able to produce on this topic.

403(b) STATE SERVICES

Question. In li^t of limited Federal funds, how does NARP view the feasibility
of expanding its role in providing additional rail passenger services to States?
Answer. The most important item which would allow states to invest more in pas-

senger rail would be to make passenger rail an eligible Surface Transportation Pro-

gram (STP) under ISTEA. This was done in the Senate ISTEA bill of 1991, but was
resisted in the House and dropped in conference. Such a provision would have made
it possible for more federal funding to flow to intercity passenger rail without in-

creasing total federal transportation funding, by allowing states the choice to spend
some of their highway trust fund allocation on rail (rather than spending that por-
tion on roads).

In 1991, some states, notably Iowa and North Carolina, were prepared to use a
small part of their STP funds in this way. Iowa had hoped to use it for a train set

to run from Omaha to Ames, Cedar Rapids and Chicago. North Carolina hoped to
use it for signal and grade crossing work between Raleigh, Greensboro and Char-
lotte. Instead, both states will get the same amount of federal transportation funds,
but will be likely to spend it on highways.
Of course, ISTEA funds would be limited to capital investments, as is the case

with the other modes. But any states' 403(b) operations funding share could be re-

duced by strategic capital investments. For example, if Illinois were able to use
ISTEA money for faster locomotives, better signals, and better grade crossings be-
tween St. Louis and Chicago, then the overall operations of that 403(b) corridor
would become more efficient. Trip times would decline, while ridership and pas-
senger revenue would increase. If costs are held in line while revenues rise, then
the of)erating loss—i.e., Amtrak and Illinois' 403(b) costs—would decrease.
While NARP does not have a direct role in providing passenger service, it worked

very hard in 1991 to have passenger rail included in the STP. NARP worked to get
the message out about how states and localities could use ISTEA to the benefit of
rail transit. It published A Citizens Guide to IS TEA to help its members and other
individuals understand the importance of ISTEA to rail transit, and how to work
with states and localities on ISTEA issues.

NARP also worked in the winter of 1993-94 to inform states and localities about
the opportunity presented to them by the ISTEA Enhancements Program to fund
restoration of historic train stations.
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Questions Asked by Senator Exon and Answers Thereto by Mr. Gilbertson

ROLE OF small RAILROADS

Question. Please characterize for the committee the value of the small railroad in-

dustry to the country's national transportation system?
Answer. Regional and local railroads preserve rail service over light density rail

lines that are otherwise in jeopardy of being downgraded or abandoned. TTiese lines
are more often than not in rural areas where traffic volume is insuflicient to support
the cost structure of the Class I railroads. Because they operate with lower costs
and provide more flexible local service than the giant national railroads, they act
as emcient feeder lines for the national transportation system. Without them, rail

service is lost, and if truck service is available, it becomes exceedingly expensive be-
cause it has no competition for the traffic.

LOANS

Question. Do small railroads continue to find it difficult to secure loans in the pri-
vate sector?

Answer. It is difficult for many small railroads to secure loans in the private sec-

tor for track, bridge and other infrastructure improvements. First these are new
start-up businesses operating over lines that were money losers under their pre-
vious owners. It is

very
difficult to convince bankers that they are anything but high

risk ventures for which they charge high interest rates and offer very short payback
terms.

Second, all railroads are capital intensive. That is especially true for new regional
railroads that must make up for years of deferred maintenance by the previous own-
ers. As a result, these new businesses may require large loans that may be in excess
of existing collateral coverage or out of line with start up cash flows.

Third, these start-up companies are woricing with shippers who have suffered
from the inefficient, inflexible and expensive service that tne large Class I owners
imposed on lines that did not earn an acceptable return on investment under their
cost structure. The new owners must work very hard to win back this traffic. While
the majority of the new regionals that have started up since 1980 have achieved
success in this regard, it proves veiy difficult to convince bankers in a start-up situ-

ation that a sufficient number of shippers will return to rail service.

A January, 1993
study by the Federal Railroad Administration (FRA), "Small

Railroad Investment Goals and Financial Options" is instructive in this regard. Ac-

cording to the study, 118 of 339 carriers interviewed indicated an interest in loan

guarantees as provided under the existing 511 program. These raUroads indicated
that they would need to spend $1.77 billion through 1995 to maintain and upgrade
their systems to the appropriate level for existing and anticipated traffic. They ex-

pected to finance or fund internally $1.33 billion of these spending requirements,
but estimated that they would be unable to raise another $440 million.

ALTERNATIVE FUNDING

Question. Does RRA have suggestions as to alternative initiatives that can be un-
dertaken to enhance the LRFA program or supplement its funding?
Answer. RRA strongly believes that this nation's national transportation policy is

completely out of step with reality. The federal government spends hundreds of bil-

lions of dollars on a highway system that is overcrowded, expensive to maintain,
and that contributes significantly to air pollution and safety problems. It does this

at the expense of the railroad industry which must pays 100 percent of its mainte-
nance costs and pay property tax on its track, which usually runs under

capacity,
which uses far less fuel per ton mile than trucks and which creates far less pollution
per ton mile than truck. In F.Y. 1994 the federal government alone will spend over

$17 billion on the nation's highway system. We are here today asking you to pre-
serve between $15 to $20 million for investment in the most fragile portion of the
nation's rail system.
This is certainly not balanced, and it ignores the inherent energy, pollution and

safety advantages of the rail mode. We beneve that if the federal government is seri-

ous about creating a truly national transportation policy, then it must invest avail-

able funds in a more balanced fashion. We offer the following alternatives to achieve
that goal.

• Allow the rail portion of intermodal projects to be funded out to the Surface

Transportation Fund. While there is a great deal of lip service given to

"intermodalism" in ISTEA, the reality is that only the highway portion of inter-

modal facilities are being funded.
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• Establish a no-interest, revolving long term loan program that would provide
funding for up to 70 percent of the cost ofrailroad rehabilitation projects. As I un-
derstand budget scoreKeeping rules, such a program would require an appropriation
less than the dollar amount that would be borrowed and therefore serves as a kind
of leverage for important investment dollars.

• Dedicate the proceeds raised from the
Safety

User Fee to LRFA ftinding. As
is the case with so much railroad law, railroads nave once again been singled out
from its modal competitors with a unique mandated cost. If the government insists

on imposing this discriminatory fee, it should at least put the money to work make
railroads sSer. Poor track conditions pose

the greatest safety hazard in a railroad's

day-to-day operation. Every additional dollar invested in track improvements is an
investment in safety improvements.

• Dedicate the proceeds raised from safety fines to LRFA funding.

LABOR

Question. RLEA testified that LRFA funds have been used often to undermine the

goals of organized labor. What is RRA's response?
Answer. If the goal of organized labor is to save rail jobs, then we are in complete

accord with that goal. Regional railroad owners are in the business of saving rail

line that is headed for downgrading or abandonment. It is true that these lines can-

not support the wage levels and work rule costs associated with the Class I carriers.

That is precisely the reason the Class I's let these lines deteriorate to the point
where thev can be approved for abandonment. As business declines, workers are

furloughed, and furloughed workers do not receive labor protection. While new re-

gional railroads may not hire 100 percent of the employees that once worked for the

Class I owner, the ones they hire are 100 percent more than would be employed
if the line was abandoned.

If the goal of organized labor is to grow railroad employment, then we are In com-

plete accord with that goal. My organization. Regional Railroads of America, rep-
resent 130 of these new railroads formed since 1980. Over 70 percent of these com-

Eanies
employ more people today than on their first day of operation. All but a

andful of the rest are at the same employment level.

If the goal of organized labor is to improve railroad infrastructure, then we are
in complete accord with that goal. Every one of these new companies have pur-
chased lines that have experienced years of deferred maintenance by their previous
owners. Every one of them has invested heavily in reducing or eliminating that de-

ferred maintenance. While I have not visited every one, I feel confident in saying
there is not a new regional railroad in the country today that has not invested more
in its track structure in its first year of ownership than the previous owner invested
in its last year of ownership.

Since passage of Staggers in 1980, 270 new railroads have been created which op-
erate over 31,000 miles of rail line and employ over 9,300 individuals. In 1984, the

year before the ICC began using the Section 10901 process extensively, there were
472 abandonment applications filed at the agency. By 1992, the last year for which
data has been pubhsned, applications had fallen to 147, and stood as low as 122
in 1991.

I view this as one of the great success stories of the railroad industry and not
at all at odds with the goals of railroad workers.

GRAIN

Question. Does RRA feel that the LRFA program could benefit small and regional
railroads in helping to resolve issues such as the shortage in supply of rail grain
cars, as addressed by the Interstate Commerce Commission recently in Omaha?
Answer. The LRFA program has been used primarily as a track rehabilitation

program. The statute does provide for states to use the funds to purchase or lease

other rail properties." The extent to which the funds could be used to secure addi-

tional grain cars for regional railroad service is unclear, but should be explored.

Questions Asked by Senator Holungs and Answers Thereto by Mr. Loftus

ROLE OF small RAILROADS

Question. Please characterize for the Committee the value of the small railroad

industry to the Country's national transportation system?
Answer. Small railroads have been the growth sector of the American railroad in-

dustry over the last decade and a half. While the major Class I linehaul railroads
concentrate on providing efTicient and cost-effective service on their core, high den-
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sity network of approximately 130,000 miles of railroad, there are over 500 smaller

feeder railroads tnat complete the national rail network. These smaller Class II and
Class in railroads (as defmed by the regulations of the Interstate Commerce Com-
mission) pick up and deliver inbound and outbound frei^t cars at mines and quar-

ries, rnills, factories, grain elevators, lumber operations and farm processing plants.

Others are switching operations through which the linehaui railroads can inter-

change frei^t cars. These short line and regional railroads have sprung up all over

the country since the early 1980's when the Staggers Act took effect. This trend has

fostered the preservation of rail service to local communities wherever possible.

The numbers tell the story:
• 263 new short line and regional railroads have been created since 1980
• 29,658 miles of track have been saved from possible abandonment by these

start-up operations
• Employment is up—short line and regional operators employed almost 26,000

people in 1990, an increase of 10,000 over 1980
• Rail service to thousands of communities and industries has been preserved

Short line and regional railroads in 1993 accounted for $2.8 Billion in revenue (9

percent of the rail industry total); operated 43,000 route miles (25 percent of the

industry total); and short line and regional rail employees amounted to 11 percent
of total railroad employment.
These short line and regional railroads are smaller onlv by comparison with the

larger Class I linehaui systems. The small railroads are large indeed, especially to

shippers and the small towns and cities that rely on them for rail service. In fact,

while most of these smaller lines are owned
privately, by corporations and in some

cases individuals, there are others owned by local govenament agencies that bought
them to ensure that freight service continued. Since railroads are the environ-

mentally-friendly and in most cases least expensive mode of freight transportation,
this trend is very encouraging. The smaller railroads feed traffic to the larger

linehaui carriers, and are able to provide more customized, local service to their cus-

tomers. This helps to retain freight on the rail network, which is a benefit to the

rail system, and to the nation as a whole by keeping freight moved by rail off the

overburdened national hi^way network.

LOANS

Question. Do small railroads continue to find it difficult to secure loans in the pri-

vate sector?

Answer. Small railroads have difficulty in securing loans for track and bridge re-

pair projects from commercial banks for several reasons. The most common problem
is that local banks know little about the railroad business and are reluctant to enter

a field that which they have little experience and there is not data source in which

to compare a potential railroad borrower with other companies. Most large banks

generally are not interested in lending amounts less than $30 million because the

work effort is as extensive for that amount as it is for a three to five million dollar

loan.

The Federal Railroad Administration documented the difficulty that small rail-

roads have in the commercial loan market in its report to Congress, Small Railroad

Investment Goals and Financial Options, dated January 1993. The study noted that

"The unique nature of the railroad business has made it difficult for conventional

sources ot finance to meet the needs of these smaller carriers It is also clear that

the private capital markets may not be providing adequate financing for such in-

vestments, even in cases where the loans appear to have an other wise acceptable
level of risk."

There has been no private or public sector initiative that has made loan funds

generally available to small railroads. Thus small carriers have to rely on internally

generated funds to repair track and bridges. The FRA report also estimated their

needs at $452 million for track and bridge repair projects.

ALTERNATIVE FUNDING

Question. Does ASLRA have suggestions as to alternative initiatives that can be

undertaken to enhance the LRFA program or supplement its funding?
Answer. We believe that the Local Rail Freight Assistance Program serves very

important, but limited purpose, in providing assistance to small railroads. It has

been used primarily for grants to help startup railroads quickly bring their track

structures up to a level where safe and efilcient operations can be maintained.

LRFA grants have also leveraged additional funds from states and shipper groups.

In all instances, however, the funds have been limited and focused on short term,

immediate needs.
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Funding for larger, multi-year track and bridge projects has not been available.
We believe a direct loan program that would provide funding for multi-year projects
in the range of $10 to $35 million per project would answer the need. In addition
to providing sufficient funding, the railroad would have the assurance that the
funds would be available to complete the project. It is important that the loans be
made available at the cost of money to the government and on repayment terms
that would not create a cash flow problem for the borrower. Under current budget
scoring procedures, such loans would not be a significant budget issue.

SAFETY

Question. Is safety a significant issue with small railroads?
Answer. Safety is of paramount importance to every small and regional railroad

operator. As a practical matter, there are three basic reasons for this. First, small
and regional railroad operators tend to take great pride in their operations, and
take steps to avoid any negative occurrences that would reflect poorly on their com-
pany, such as any safety-related mishaps. Secondly, and perhaps more practically,
safety-related mishaps will increase the company's operating expense, and will ulti-

mately increase the cost of insurance coverage, both of which will negatively impact
the often modest bottom-line profitability of these small businesses. Thirdly, the

oversight of the Federal Railroad Administration, often supplemented by state in-

spectors,
makes it essential that a small railroad operator conform with all applica-

ble safety regulations. The fines for failure to do so are sufficiently costly that fbll

safety compliance is the only rational choice.

LABOR

Question. RLEA testified that LRFA funds have been used oflen to undermine the

goals of organized labor. What is ASLRA's response?
Answer. As the Committee is aware, the LRFA funds were essential to the pres-

ervation of rail service in the Northeast and Midwest, when the bankrupt railroads
were restructured into Conrail. The same situation has been true for other sections
of the country when larger railroads reduced their systems by selling low density,
marginal branch and secondary lines. LRFA helped the new operators preserve over
29,000 miles of railroad and almost 26,000 jobs that would otherwise have been lost.

The record does not
support

the RLEA assessment that the use of LRFA funds
have been contrary to labor's interests. Many of the railroads which receive the
funds have union agreements with the United Transportation Union, Brotherhood
of Maintenance of Way Employees, Brotherhood of Locomotive Engineers, Brother-
hood of Railroad Signalmen and others. In 1993, when Congress provided $21 mil-
lion LRFA funds for flood relief on 13 small railroads, most of tne funds went to

unionized Class 11 and Class 111 railroads. The $15 million in LRFA funds that FRA
has just awarded for 1994, provided funding for union railroads including Alaska
Railroad, Chicago & Illinois Midland, Bangor & Aroostook, Long Island, Chicago
Central & PacifTc, Louisiana & North -""est and others. Also, as pointed out in the

response to your first question (above), employment n the short line and regional
railroad industry is up significantly since 1980.

Questions Asked by Senator Holungs and Answers Thereto by Mr.
McLaughlin

FUNDING

Question. If Amtrak is funded for FY 1995 to the level proposed by the Adminis-
tration, what will be the effect on members of raU labor unions?
Answer. If Amtrak is funded for FY 1995 to the level proposed by the Administra-

tion, there will be a stabilizing effect on the Amtrak workforce. Amtrak has seen
layoffs in almost all levels in the previous FYs. There may be a very sli^t increase
in the shops where car maintenance is done.

safety

Question. In light of the importance of rail safety to not only passengers but also
to Amtrak employees, how does RLEA evaluate the current level of cooperation be-
tween labor and management in this regard?
Answer. The current leadership of Amtrak has only been in place for a few

months. There are still additional changes underway among Amtrak's management
personnel. It is too early to evaluate the impact these changes will have in relation-
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ship to the coof>eration of labor and management concerning safety, but we are look-

ing toward the future optimistically.

EMPLOYMENT NEGOTIATIONS

Question. In RLEA's view what are the major issues to be discussed in the up-
coming employment negotiations in 1995 with Amtrak?
Answer. It is too early to predict what will be happening in the upcoming negotia-

tions between Amtrak and RLEA members.

COMMUTER OPERATIONS

Question. How has the designation of certain commuter rail operators as non-rail-

road or intrastate operators affected raU labor employment and railroad retirement

system?
Answer. Allowing certain commuter authorities to use unfair loopholes to escape

railroad retirement coverage not only robs commuter employees of the full level of
retirement security provided by railroad retirement, it threatens the entire railroad

retirement system and everyone in it. The railroad retirement system is funded pri-

marily by payroll taxes paid by employers and employees. If employment drops, the

system's income drops, while current and near term liabilities stay the same or in-

crease. Thus, if policies are adopted which cause a drastic and unanticipated loss

of employment, the financial status of the railroad retirement system, which cur-

rently is good, will be jeopardized. The loss of revenue can be made up only by high-
er payroll taxes, by a painful reduction in benefit levels, or by an offsetting subsidy
from the general ninds. Payroll taxes for railroad retirement are already very high
(36.3 percent of payroll as compared with 15.3 percent of payroll under social secu-

rity) and are unlikely to be increased. The Congress is unlikely to inflict painful
benefit reductions on retirees. The only solution left would be a massive Federal
bailout from the general funds if Rail employment would drop a significant amount.

LOCAL RAIL FREIGHT ASSISTANCE

Question. RLEA testified that grants issued pursuant to LRFA have been used
to interfere with and break unions. Please elaborate more specifically as to how
these funds undermine unions and what recommendations RLEA would make to

rectify this problem.
Answer. Many carriers were created by the ICC through Section 10901 which

f)rovides

no labor protection. Later, these same carriers applied for funding local rail

rei^t assistance programs, in effect getting a government grant to avoid labor pro-
tection. If the LRFA funds did not exist, then it is doubtful a new carrier would
have been created and the employees would still be working for the selling carrier

at higher wages and better benefits. In effect, LFRA is a socialistic program grant-
ing funds to non-union railroad operators.

Question. The ICC recently held hearings in Omaha to discuss the shortage of

raU grain cars for shippers during harvest season. Does RLEA feel LRFA can ad-

dress the issue of enhancing public or private investments in the supply of grain
cars?

Answer. It is doubtful that the funds available in LFRA are large enou^ to en-
hance the investments in the supply of rail cars.

Prepared Stateme.nt of Senator Pressler

Mr. Chairman, thank you for allowing me to participate in today's hearing. While
I no longer serve on this subcommittee, I am interested in efforts to promote and

improve all modes of transportation, from surface transportation to air transpor-
tation. As you know, I have actively supported short-line and regional railroad de-

velopment over the past decade, am here today to show my continued support for

the advancement of rail freight service.

Mr. Chairman, I am pleased to join you in sponsoring S. 1942, the Local Rail

Freight Assistance (LRFA) Reauthorization Act. The LRFA program is a very impor-
tant program to South Dakota and many other states. Continuation of LRFA will

help ensure that rail freight needs are not overlooked or forgotten during this time
of high speed rail promotion. Unfortunately, we must continually fight to secure

funding for LRFA.
As you know, the Administration has zero funded LRFA in its fiscal year 1995

budget request. I was very disappointed the Administration failed to recognize the

importance of this very modest program for addressing rail freight needs while at
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the same time, proposing to substantially increase funding for the National Rail

Passenger Corporation, better known as Amtrak.
While rail passenger service is important, in my judgement we should not limit

federal involvement to Amtrak. For states like South Dakota not served by Amtrak,
rail freight is equally important. In my view, the freight needs of rural America
should also be addressed in our annual budgetary process. While we will face an-
other hard fi^t during the Appropriations process, the LRFA program is worth
fighting for.

Given our nation's current budgetary constraints, we must consider carefully to
what extent federal subsidization for transportation programs should continue. At
the same time, I am very concerned that the President's transportation budget pro-
posal unfairly cuts a number of very modest transportation programs important to
rural states. In addition to zero funding LRFA, which received an allocation of $17
million for fiscal year 1994, the Administration is proposing further cuts for the Es-
sential Air Service (EAS) Program. If the President's transportation budget were en-
acted, South Dakota would not only lose access to any federal rail assistance, but
also lose air service assistance for two of the three &)uth Dakota cities currently
receiving subsidies.

Let me add that EAS is a
very

modest program, just like LRFA. The 1994 EAS
budgetary allocation was $33 million. Contrast the LRFA and EAS programs with
the hundreds of millions of federal dollars spent annually on Amtrak. The Adminis-
tration has proposed to fund passenger rail programs at slightly more than $1 bil-

lion. While tne Clinton Administration has
proposed to terminate LRFA and reduce

funding for EAS, the Amtrak budget would oe mcreased by 29 percent, it is difficult
for me to reconcile this in the face of the obvious inadequacies of the Amtrak system
compared to the relative efficiency of regional air carriers, the type which receive
the Dulk of EAS funds and the rail improvements made available through LRFA.
Mr. Chairman, I would like to submit for the hearing record a letter from South

Dakota's Department of Transportation in strong support for the LRFA program.
Additionally, I would like to submit a resolution by the American Association of
State Highway and Transportation Officials (AASHTO) in support of reauthorizing
LRFA.
Again, Mr. Chairman, thank you for holding today's hearing and permitting me

to snare my concerns. I look forward to hearing from today's witnesses.

letter from richard l. howard, secretary, south dakota department of
transportation

April 15, 1994.

The Honorable Larry Pressler,
U.S. Senate,

Washington, DC 20510
Dear Senator Pressler: It is our understanding that on April 13, 1994, the Sen-

ate Commerce, Science and Transportation Committee received testimony on legisla-
tion to reauthorize the Local Rail Freight Assistance Program (LRFA), S. 1942. The
State of South Dakota continues to support this program, strongly commends you
for co-sponsoring that legislation, and urges you to continue to work for enactment
of legislation reauthorizing the LRFA program.
While this program is small by the standards of the Federal government, it never-

theless provides funding that helps rebuild and revitalize critical transportation
links between rural America and world markets.
America's national interest requires preservation of the grain shipment arteries

that haul our agricultural based commodities to American consumers and world
markets. In addition to grain. South Dakota pmducers of wood products and min-
erals rely on dependable rail service. In South Dakota the LRFA program has linked

government in cooperation with operating railroads to establish and implement
plans for infrastructure improvements.
As you know, over the past few years LRFA grants have been utilized for several

projects in South Dakota. Examples of those projects are rehabilitation of portions
of the D & I Railroad between Canton and East Wye Switch, the Sisseton/Milbank
Railroad for 17.5 miles between Milbank and Wilmot, the DM&E Railroad for 12.8
miles between Huron and Yale, and Ellis & Eastern Railroad for 4.4 miles in Sioux
Falls.

Under the LRFA program Federal funds used in these and projects in other states
are matched by significant non-Federal matching shares. In South Dakota, private
railroads have contributed towards the non-Federal share of several projects. The
State has contributed as well. Because local interests have to put up significant
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funds to attract the Federal dollars, the projects supported by the LRFA program
are of very high utility and represent sound investments.

Lastly, we advise that states as a whole support reauthorization of this program.
Enclosed for your information is a current resolution of the American Association

of State Hi^way and Transportation Officials, which supports reauthorization of

the LJRFA program.
In conclusion, the State of South Dakota strongly supports the continuation of this

program. We urge your support of S. 1942 or similar legislation which would reau-

thorize the LRFA program fcr 3 years or longer. We also recommend a funding au-

thorization level of $30 million per year for the program, which is the level proposed
in S. 1942. We would appreciate your making this letter a part of the Committee's

hearing record on LRFA and in distributing a copy of the letter to appropriate Mem-
bers of the Committee.
Thank you for your consideration of our views and for your long record of leader-

ship on this issue. We look forward to providing any assistance you may require on

this irnportant matter.

Sincerely,
Richard L. Howard,

Secretary.

LOCAL RAIL FREIGHT ASSISTANCE (LRFA) PROGRAM FUNDING RETENTION (JULY 27, 1992,

REVISED NOVEMBER 30, 1993)—PR. 14-92

Whereas, the Local Rail Freight Assistance (LRFA) program has made possible

the rehabilitation of numerous rail lines since inception of the program in 1976; and

Whereas, the states have successfully used LRFA funds to continue the vitality

of many agricultaral, mineral, and forest resources and other industries which re-

quire rail service to be economically viable; and
Whereas, the Congress of the United States provided $17 million for the LRFA

program for FY 1994; and
Whereas, the LFRA program has been the basis of supported efforts in many

states to preserve operation of light density railroad lines: and

Whereas, throughout the United States there are additional rail lines which can

be made safer, economically viable, and self-sustaining for the long term if rehabili-

tated; and
Whereas, the LRFA program is critical to the continued operation of many light

density lines throughout the nation; and
Whereas, cessation of operations of these light density lines would increase truck

traffic on already overburdened streets, roads, and highways; and

Whereas, the National Conference of State Railway Omdals (NCSRO) in its 1985

national survey identified LRFA program needs of $1.3 billion for the railroad in-

dustry as a whole:

Now, therefore, be it resolved that the American Association of State Highway and

Transportation Officials (AASHTO) encourages the United States Congress to retain

the LRFA program in the FY 1995 transportation appropriations bill, at a level of

$20 million as approved in the Senate FY 1994 Transportation Appropriation's B!iL

LRFA is a critically needed, efficient, and effective federal program tnat should be

continued.
Be it further resolved that AASHTO Member Departments encourage their Gov-

ernor and Congressional delegation to support continued funding of the LRFA pro-

gram to preserve light density railroads as an integral component of the nation's

multimodal transportation system.
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